By Catherine Reuther

Table of Contents

Descendants of John Gwinn	1
Source Citations	89
Name Index	98

1-John Gwinn¹ was born in Ireland and died between 1811 and 1812.¹

General Notes: I have determeined Andrew's parents to have been John and Ruth Gwinn who lived in Cabell county as early as 1810. They were there a little before that but I can't say exactly when yet. John died in late 1811 or early 1812 (taken from tax lists and deeds). Ruth was alive at least until 1813-1814 and then probably until after 1820-21 (she is probably the older white female in Andrew Gwinn's residence on the 1820 census). One of John and Ruth's daughters (the name escapes me right now) sold her share in her father's estate to Andrew Gwinn in about 1821. That document (of which I have a copy) would be the only "proof" I have found of Andrew's parentage. Mention is also made of John's widow who still lives on the property. I determined her name to be Ruth based on two or three Cabell co. tax lists. I can give you more details later when I get it together. Hope this is helpful. [1]

His son Andrew's listing on the 1880 Mortality Schedule lists his parents' birthplaces as Ireland.

[1] Jaye Drummond, 2005

John married **Ruth**. Ruth was born in Ireland and died between 1821 and 1830. They had four children: **Elizabeth**, **Mary**, **Ann**, and **Andrew**.

General Notes: Ruth was still alive in 1821 when her daughter sold her share of her father's estate to her brother Andrew. She is only mentioned as John's widow, still living on the property. Ruth is probably the older woman living with Andrew in 1820. She probably died by 1830.

2-Elizabeth Gwinn	
Elizabeth married John Martin	·

2-Mary Gwinn¹ died after 27 Nov 1820.¹ Another name for Mary was Polly.

Mary married **John Griffith**¹ on 4 Apr 1819 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia).² John died after 27 Nov 1820.¹

2-Ann Gwinn¹ died before 21 Jun 1849.¹

Ann married **Sampson Sanders**¹ on 19 Apr 1821 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia). Sampson was born on 17 Aug 1786¹ and died on 21 Jun 1849 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia¹ at age 62.

2-Andrew Guinn was born on 15 Jul 1794 in Virginia,³ died on 31 May 1879 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia⁴ at age 84, and was buried in Gwinn Family Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.⁵ The cause of his death was cancer.¹ Another name for Andrew was Andrew Gwinn.⁶

General Notes: Andrew Gwinn was born in the Shenandoah valley [Virginia] on 15 July 1794 of Irish descent. He came to Cabell County about 1810 with his father. [3]

No Censuses are available for Kanawha County or Cabell County (Cabell was formed from Kanawha) for the 1790, 1800, and 1810 Censuses.

Andrew served in the War of 1812 (not in combat). He served in a Virginia militia unit for about six months (19 Sep 1812 to 29 Mar 1813) and participated in the construction of Fort Meigs (near present Toledo, OH) but was discharged before it was attacked by Tecumseh. He also served in the Cabell Co. militia in February 1815, after the war was officially over.

[Jaye Drummond]

In 1815, Andrew Gwinn is living in Cabell County. He is over 16, owns no slaves, does own 2 horses and 6 cattle. [1]

In the 1820 Census, Andrew Guynn is living in Guyandotte township, Cabell County, Virginia. In the house are 1 male age 16-26 (Andrew), 1 female under age 10, 1 female age 16-26, and 1 female over 45 (probably his mother Ruth).

In the 1830 Census, Andrew Gwinn (or Guinn) is living in Cabell County. In the house are 2 males under age 5 (John & Washington), 1 male age 30-39 (Andrew), and 1 female age 20-29 (wife Rachel). Andrew owns 1 female slave age 10-23, and there is also one male free colored person, age 36-54, in the house.

In the 1840 Census, Andrew Gwinn is living in Cabell County. In the house are 2 males under 5 (Madison & William), 3 males age 5-9 (son Andrew & unknown), 3 males age 10-14 (Henry, Washington, & John), 1 male age 15-19 (unknown), 1 male age 40-49 (Andrew), 1 female under 5 (Mary), 2 females age 5-9 (Elizabeth & unknown), 1 female age 15-19 (unknown), 1 female age 30-39 (wife Rachel). Andrew also owns 6 slaves.

In the 1850 Census, Andrew Gwinn is living in Cabell County. He is 56 years old, born in Virginia, and a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$1500. Andrew owns 9 slaves between the age of 5 and 35. Living with him are his wife Rachel, 43, and 10 of their children, Henry, 20, Andrew, 17, Elizabeth, 16, Madison, 14, William, 13, Mary, 11, America, 9, Louisa, 8, Emily, 5, and Jefferson, 2.

In the 1860 Census, Andrew Gwinn is living in Cabell County. He is 63 years old and was born in Virginia. The value of his real estate is \$3000 and his personal estate is \$8000. Andrew owns 9 slaves between age 3 and 45. Living with him are his wife Rachel, 55, children William, 22, Louisa, 18, Emily, 15, and Jefferson, 13. They were also born in Virginia. Son John and his family live next door.

In the 1870 Census, Andrew Gwinn is living in Grant township, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 75 years old, born in Virginia and a farmer. Andrews parents were foreign born. The value of his real estate is \$2000 and his personal estate is \$850. Living with him is his wife Rachel, 63, also born in Virginia. Living with them is their son Jefferson, 22, born in West Virginia, and Edward Esterman, 7, and Ida Esterman, 5, also born in West Virginia. Edward and Ida may be their grandchildren, children of Elizabeth Gwinn and Albert G Eshelman.

Andrew suffered for many years from cancer of the hand, and had his hand amputated in 1874. This news article appeared the following year: "Mr. Andrew Guinn, of this county, who lives on Mud river, about a mile from Milton, suffered for many years from a cancer on his hand. About a year ago [1874], Dr. C. D. Moss, assisted by Dr. Vinson, amputated his arm above the elbow; since then he has entirely recovered and is now a healthy man. Mr. Guinn is over eighty years of age, and it is remarkable that he should be able to sustain such a severe operation at his age and recover entirely." [2]

Andrew Guinn is listed on the Federal Census schedule of persons who died in the past year (June 1 1879 to May 31, 1880). He died in May 1879 of cancer at age 84. Andrew was

born in Virginia and his parents were born in Ireland. Andrew is listed as a resident of the county for 68 years (arriving in 1812).

Andrew Guinn is buried in the Gwinn Family Cemetery near Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. On his tombstone, he died at age 84 years, 10 months, and 16 days.

- [1] 1815 Cabell County tax list transcription RootsWeb.com
- [2] Wheeling Daily Register, 6 Sep 1875, p. 1, "State Notes", reported from the Huntington Advertiser (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 entry for son Henry Gwinn

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1795, Virginia.⁶
- Alt. Death: Between 1870 and 1880.
- Alt. Death: May 1880, Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷

Andrew married **Rachael Harshbarger**, 8 daughter of **David Harshbarger** and **Elizabeth**, on 19 Feb 1827 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia). 8 Rachael was born on 19 Jul 1805 in Virginia (possibly Botetourt County), 9 died on 16 Feb 1879 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia 4 at age 73, and was buried in Gwinn Family Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. 5 Another name for Rachael was Rachel. 6 They had 12 children: **John, George Washington, Henry, Andrew, Elizabeth, James Madison, William, Mary Frances, America, Louisa, Emily**, and **Thomas Jefferson**.

Marriage Notes: Andrew Guinn [or Guin] and Rachael Harshbarger were married 19 February 1827 in Cabell County, Virginia. [Virginia Marriages, 1740-1850 (Ancestry.com)]

General Notes: Rachel, wife of A. Guinn, is buried in the Gwinn Family Cemetery near Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. On her tombstone, she died at age 73 years, 6 months, and 28 days.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1807, Virginia.⁶
- Alt. Death: Between 1870 and 1880.

3-**John Gwinn**¹⁰ was born on 8 Dec 1827 in Mud River, Cabell Co, Virginia/West Virginia, died on 17 Sep 1893 in Cabell County, West Virginia at age 65, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell Co, WV. 11

General Notes: In the 1850 Census, John Gwinn is living in Cabell County, Virginia, next door to his brother Washington. John is 21, a farmer, and born in Virginia. The value of his real estate is \$1300. Living with him is his wife Hetty, 21. They were married within the last year.

In the 1860 Census, John Gwinn is living in Cabell County next door to his father Andrew Gwinn. John is 33, born in Virginia, and a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$4000 and his personal estate \$1400. John owns one female slave, age 15. Living with him are his wife Hetty, 30, children Emma, 7, Albert, 5, and Randolph, 3 months. All were born in Virginia. Also living with them is Thomas Spencer, 32, a farm laborer.

In the 1880 Census, John Guinn is living in Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 52 years old, born in Virginia, and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Hattie F, 51, born in Virginia, and children John M, 17, Thomas K, 14, Carrie E, 11, and Lola B, 6.

All the children were born in West Virginia. Living "next door" on the same census page are son Randolph, brother (?) Thomas, and nephew Conwelsy and their families.

A contributor to findagrave.com identified John as John Quincy Gwinn.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1827, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- Alt. Death: Between 1890 and 1900.

John married **Hetty F. Kilgore**⁸ on 16 Oct 1849 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia). Hetty was born on 16 Feb 1827 in Virginia, died on 1 Sep 1916¹⁴ at age 89, and was buried on 1 Sep 1916 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. Other names for Hetty were Hattie F⁷ and Hetty. They had seven children: **Emma, Albert E, Randolph V, John M, Thomas Kilgore, Carrie E,** and **Lola B**.

Marriage Notes: John Guinn and Hetty F. Kilgore married 16 October 1849 in Cabell County, Virginia. [Virginia Marriages, 1740-1850 (Ancestry.com)]

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1850.16

General Notes: In 1900, Hettie Gwinn is living in Cabell County, West Virginia, with her daughter Emma and son-in-law Milton Newman. She is 70, born in West Virginia, and a widow.

In 1910 Hettie Gwinn is living in Grant district, Cabell County, in the home of her daughter and son-in-law Emma and Milton Newmann. Hettie is 81, widowed, and has had 11 children, 7 are still living. [2]

Hettie appears to have followed serveral of her children to Texas. Hettie F Gwinn, Feb 16 1827 - Sept 1 1916, is buried in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Texas, with her son Randolph and several members of his family. [1]

A contributor to findagrave.com identified Hettie as Hettie Frances Kilgore Gwinn.

- [1] Rootsweb.com, Riverside Cemetery tombstone transcription, Wichita Co, TX.
- [2] 1910 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 10, sheet 8A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1830, Virginia. 10
- Alt. Death: After 1900.

4-**Emma Gwinn**¹⁰ was born on 13 Jul 1851 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, ¹⁷ died on 17 Feb 1928 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia ¹⁸ at age 76, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell Co, WV. ¹⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1853, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- Alt. Death: 1928.¹⁹

Emma married **Milton Newman**, ²⁰ son of **LeRoy Newman**, on 6 Sep 1868 in Cabell County, West Virginia. ²¹ Milton was born on 17 Dec 1844 in Cabell

County, Virginia/West Virginia²² and died on 21 Nov 1924 in Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia²² at age 79. They had five children: **Albert Gaynes, Hetty Frances, Annie, Oscar V**, and **Clifton C**.

General Notes: In 1870 Milton Newman is living in Grant township, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 24, and a farmer. His real estate is valued at \$1500 and his personal estate at \$375. With Milton are his wife Emma, 20, son Albert G, 1, and daughter Hettie F, 8 months, born in January. [3]

In 1880 Milton Newman is living in Grant district, Cabell County. He is 35 and a farmer. With him are his wife Emma J, 28, and children Albert G, 11, Hettie, 10, Annie, 7, and Oscar V, 2. [4]

In 1900, Milton Newman is living in Grant district, Cabell County. He is 55, born in West Virginia, and a farmer. His wife Emma J is 48. They have been married 32 years and Emma has had 6 children, 5 are living. Living with them are their son Clifton C, 16, daughter Annie Griffith, 25, her husband Thomas and their daughter Reba, Milton's sister Amanda McFarland, and Emma's mother Hettie F Gwinn, 70.

In 1910 Milton Newman is living in Grant district, Cabell County. He is 65, and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Emma J, 58, niece Leua Smith, 16, mother-in-law Hettie Gwinn, 81, two boarders, and Henry B Keefer and his wife Mary, and their two young sons. Milton and Emma have been married 42 years; Emma has had 6 children, 5 are living. [1]

In 1920 Milton and Emma are living in Milton, Grant district, Cabell County. Milton is 75 and Emma is 68. Their occupation is "none". They live on the farm that Milton owns. Living with them is their nephew John W Neal, 57, divorced, and a farmer. [5]

MILTON NEWMAN, AGED RESIDENT OF MILTON, IS DEAD Veteran of Union Army in Civil War Passes Away at Age of 80 Years WAS SON OF PIONEER OF EARLY CABELL COUNTY Was Postmaster of Milton Under President Benjamin Harrison

Milton Newman, almost 80 years old, a veteran of the Union army, a life long resident of Milton and a son of a pioneer of Cabell county, died at his home at 9:20 o'clock Friday night according to word brought to Huntington yesterday. Mr. Newman who was one of the best known residents of Cabell county, was the son of LeRoy Newman who 140 years ago held a patent to the land on which Milton Newman himself was born on December 17, 1844.

Mr. Newman served during the civil war as a member of Company C., Third West Virginia Cavalry.

In 1868 he married Miss Emma Gwinn, daughter of John Gwinn and like her husband, a descendant of Cabell pioneers.

They are survived by four children, A. G. Newman and Mrs. Francis Eads of Milton, Mrs. J. H. Griffith, of Huntington, and C. C. Newman of Logan. There are also eight grand children and three great grand children.

Member of Masonic Lodge

From early manhood Mr. Newman had been a member of Milton Lodge No. 68, A.

F. & A. M. He was also a member of the Milton Methodist Episcopal church, South. He was a partner of the late John Harshbarger in the first flouring mill in Milton and was for a time engaged in the mercantile and timber business. He was postmaster of Milton under President Benjamin Harrison. Throughout his life he was a farmer, cultivating the extensive lands around Milton. The orginal Newman homestead was in his posession at the time of his death.

Funeral services will take place this afternoon at 2:30 o'clock at the Milton M. E. church, South.

The Herald-Dispatch, Sunday Morning, November 23, 1924 [2]

- [1] 1910 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 10, sheet 8A
- [2] Cabell Co Rootsweb message board post Candi Freeman, 1999
- [3] 1870 US Census, Grant twp, Cabell Co, WV, page 13
- [4] 1880 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 12, page 18
- [5] 1920 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 5B

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Dec 1844, Virginia/West Virginia.²³
 - 5-**Albert Gaynes Newman**¹⁹ was born about 1869 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁶
 - 5-**Hetty Frances Newman** 19 was born in Jan 1870 in Cabell County, West Virginia. 6
 - 5-Annie Newman was born in Oct 1874 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²³

Annie married **Thomas Griffith**²³ on 17 Apr 1894 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²¹ Thomas was born in Sep 1865 in West Virginia.²³ They had one daughter: **Reba**.

Marriage Notes: T. H. Griffith and A. M. Newman were married 17 Apr 1894 in Cabell County, West Virginia. [West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 (Ancestry.com)]

General Notes: In 1900, Thomas and Annie Griffith are living with Annie's parents in Cabell County, West Virginia. They have been married 5 years and Annie has had one child. Thomas is 34 and a timberman. Annie is 25. They have a daughter Reba, age 4.

6-Reba Griffith

5-**Oscar V Newman**¹⁹ was born in 1877 in Cabell County, West Virginia,²⁴ died in 1924²⁵ at age 47, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.²⁵

General Notes: Oscar V. Newman was born in 1877 and died in 1924. He is buried at Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. [1]

- [1] findagrave.com, posted by E Lankford
- 5-**Clifton C Newman** was born in Sep 1883 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²³

4-**Albert E Gwinn**²¹ was born on 1 Jun 1855 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,²⁶ died on 18 Aug 1936 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas²⁷ at age 81, and was buried on 16 Aug 1936 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, Allen L [Albert], 25, is living in Dallas Co, Texas, in the home of his uncle A [Andrew] Gwinn. He is 25 and was born in Virginia. With him are his wife Birdie, 26, from Pennsylvania, and their daughter Mary F, 1, born in Texas. Albert is a farmer, as are Andrew and his sons, William and John.

In the 1900 Census, Albert E Guinn is living in Wichita County, Texas, in Justice Precinct 1. He is 44 years old, born in West Virginia, and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Birdie, 46, born in Pennsylvania. They have been married 33 years, and Birdie has had 5 children, all are living. With them are their children Mary K, 21, Frank T, 19, Cora B, 10, Ida R, 8, and Ollie P, 5. Mary was born in Virginia and the others in Texas. Albert's cousins Sampson and William Gwinn are living nearby.

In the 1910 Census, Albert Gwinn is living in Wichita County, Texas. He is 54 years old, born in West Virginia, and is a farmer. Living with him is his wife Birdie, 55, born in Pennsylvania. They have been married 35 years, and Birdie has had 5 children, all are living. With them are their children Mary, 32 and married [should be Mary Scott], Frank, 29, Cora, 20, Ida, 16, and Ollie, 14. All were born in Texas except Mary. The census taker left her birthplace blank. Albert's first cousin William Gwinn (W. H. on the census) and his family are living next door.

In the 1920 Census, A E Gwinn is living in Wichita County. He is 65 years old, born in West Virginia, and is a farmer. Living with him are his wife Birdie, 66, born in Pennsylvania, and daughter Ida, 24, born in Texas. Ida is a school teacher.

In the 1930 Census, Albert E Guinn is living in Wichita Falls, Wichita Co. He is 75 years old and was born in West Virginia. Living with him are his wife Birdie, 77, born in Pennsylvania, and daughter Mary K Scott, 57, born in West Virginia. Albert owns his own home, it has a value of \$3000, and they have a radio. All appear to be retired.

Albert E Gwinn was born 1 June 1855 and died 18 August 1936. [1]

[1] findagrave.com - gravestone photo

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1855, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁷
- Alt. Death: After 1930.

Albert married **Birdie Thompson**, ²¹ daughter of **Ed Thompson**, on 6 Nov 1877 in Cabell County, West Virginia. ²¹ Birdie was born on 25 Jun 1853 in Pennsylvania, ²⁸ died on 13 Nov 1940 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas ²⁹ at age 87, and was buried on 19 Nov 1940 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. ³⁰ They had five children: **Mary Kay, Frank**

Thompson, Cora, Ida, and Ollie.

General Notes: Birdie is probably the A E Gwinn (should me Mrs A E Gwinn) who died 13 November 1940 in Wichita County, Texas. [1]

Birdie Gwinn - 25 June 1853 -- 13 November 1940 [2]

- [1] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] findagrave.com, gravestone photo

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 29 Jun 1853, Pennsylvania.³¹
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1854, Pennsylvania.⁷
- Alt. Death: After 1930.

5-Mary Kay Gwinn³² was born on 16 Oct 1878 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia,³³ died on 15 Feb 1963 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas³⁴ at age 84, and was buried on 17 Feb 1963 in Waurika Cemetery, Waurika, Jefferson County, Oklahoma.³³ Other names for Mary were Mary F Gwinn⁷ and Mary K Gwinn.³⁴

General Notes: In the 1930 Census, Mary is living in Wichita Falls, Wichita Co, Texas, with her parents. She is 57 years old, born in West Virginia, and widowed. She was married at age 22.

Mary K Scott, daughter of Albet E Quinn [should be Guinn] and Birdie Thompson, died on 15 February 1963 at the Wichita Falls State Hospital of pheumonia due to the aspiration of food. Mary had been living at the state hospital for 2 years and 1 month [since 1961]. It is not clear why she was living at the state hospital. [1]

[1] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org))

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1879, Virginia.⁷
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1879, West Virginia.³⁵
- Alt. Birth: Oct 1879, West Virginia. 36

Mary married **unknown Scott**³⁷ about 1901.³⁷ unknown died before 1930.

5-**Frank Thompson Gwinn**³⁸ was born on 6 Sep 1880 in Texas,³⁹ died on 9 Nov 1919¹⁴ at age 39, and was buried on 11 Nov 1919 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.³⁰ Another name for Frank was Frank Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: In September 1918 Frank Thompson Gwinn registered for the World War I draft in Wichita Falls, Texas. Frank was born Sept 6 1880. He is working in the oil field, his exact occupation was unclear. A E Gwinn is listed as his closest relative.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1881, Texas. 40
- Alt. Death: Nov 1919.³⁰

5-Cora Gwinn⁴⁰ was born in Jul 1889 in Texas.²³

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1890, Texas. 40

5-**Ida Gwinn**⁴⁰ was born on 12 Jan 1892 in Texas,⁴¹ died on 21 Aug 1979 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁴² at age 87, and was buried on 22 Aug 1979 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.¹⁵

General Notes: In 1915 Ida Gwinn is teaching at the Allendale school in Allendale, Wichita County. [1]

On the 1920 Census, Ida is living with her parents in Wichita County, Texas. She is 24 years old and teaching school.

Ida Morgan was born 12 January 1892 and died 21 August 1979 in Wichita County, Texas. She was living in Wichita Falls at the time of her death. [2, 3]

- [1] Wichita Weekly Times, 5 Nov 1915 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1894, Texas. 40

Ida married **Clyde H Morgan**¹⁵ on 13 Mar 1920 in Wichita County, Texas.⁴³ Clyde was born on 25 Oct 1895,⁴⁴ died on 16 Nov 1966 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁴² at age 71, and was buried on 17 Nov 1966 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.¹⁵ They had one daughter: **Gwendolyn**.

General Notes: Clyde Morgan was born 25 October 1895 and died 16 November 1966 in Wichita County, Texas, where he was living in Wichita Falls at the time. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000

6-Gwendolyn Morgan

Gwendolyn married **John Fred Nitschke**⁴⁵ on 14 Aug 1943. 46 John was born on 23 Apr 1916, 44 died on 26 May 2003 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁴⁷ at age 87, and was buried on 28 May 2003 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. 15 They had two children: **Cynthia Gay** and **Gary Keith**.

General Notes: John F. Nitschke was born 23 April 1916 and died 26 May 2003. His last residence was in

Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. John's Social Security number was issued in Texas before 1951. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

7-Cynthia Gay Nitschke

7-Gary Keith Nitschke

5-**Ollie Gwinn**⁴⁰ was born on 25 Aug 1894 in Wichita County, Texas,³¹ died on 2 May 1974 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas,³¹ at age 79, and was buried in Colonial Garden, Marshall, Texas.³¹

General Notes: Mrs John Nitschke was the informant on Ollie's death certificate.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Aug 1894, Texas.²³

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1896, Texas. 40

Ollie married unknown Mathis.

4-**Judge Randolph V Gwinn**²¹ was born on 5 Apr 1860 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,⁴⁸ died on 1 Mar 1946 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁴⁹ at age 85, and was buried on 3 Mar 1946 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.³⁰ Another name for Randolph was Randolph Gwinn.¹⁰

General Notes: A contributor to findagrave.com identified Randolph as Randolph Virginius Gwinn.

On the 1880 Census, Randolph Guin is living in Cabell County, West Virginia, next door to his father John. He is 22 years old and working on a farm, probably his father's. Randolph was born in Virginia. Living with him are his wife Rachel, 18, and born in Pennsylvania, and daughter Emer (?) J, 2 months, born in March.

Randolph and Rachel moved to Texas between 1885 and 1890.

Buried in Riverside Cemetery in Wichita Falls in Randolph Gwinn's plot is Jenny Gwinn, 30 July 1890 - 9 June 1891. She may be a daughter of Randolph Gwinn and his first wife Ida Thompson. [1]

In 1900, Randolph Gwinn is living in Archer County, Texas. He is 40 years old, widowed, born in West Virginia, and a saloon keeper. Living with him are his children Edward, 15, Hettie, 9, and Jessie, 5. Edward was born in West Virginia, and the others in Texas.

In May 1907 R V Gwinn "had come in from his farm at Allendale to work as city marshal for \$50 a month, plus fees". [2]

In the 1910 Census, Randolph V Gwinn is living at 1408 Thirteenth (?) Street in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. He is 50 years old and was born in West Virginia. Randolph is the Chief of Police for the City. Living with him is his second wife Irene. They have been married 8 years, and Irene has had four children, three are living. Irene is 32 years old and was born in Mississippi, as

was her mother. Her father was born in Georgia. Living with them are Randolph's children from his first marriage, Edward J, 24, born in West Virginia, and Jessie F, 15, born in Texas, and his children from his second marriage Ona, 6, Mabel, 4, and Thelma, 1 year and 3 months. The youngest children were all born in Texas.

In the 1920 Census, R V Gwinn is living in Wichita Falls. The census taker must have talked to a neighbor, and Irene is listed as Mrs R V Gwinn, their daughter-in-law is also listed as Mrs J E Gwinn, and the ages and birthplaces are largely inaccurate. Randolph may be working for the railroad, but the census was difficult to read. Daughters Ona, Mabel, and Thelma are living at home, and son J E Gwinn is also there with his wife and daughter Margaret, 2.

Buried in Riverside Cemetery in Wichita Falls in Randolph Gwinn's plot is Virginia Irene Gwinn, 23 Apr 1920 - 30 Dec 1922. [1]

In the 1930 Census, Randolph V Gwinn is living in Wichita Falls. Randolph is 70 years old, born in West Virginia, and is a justice of the peace. He owns his home, work \$5000, and has a radio. Randolph was 18 when he married his first wife. Living with him is his second wife Irene E, 53. Irene was born in Mississippi. She was 24 years old when they married. Living with them is their daughter Kellie M, 24, born in Texas.

Randolph was buried on 3 March 1946 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls.

- [1] Rootsweb.com, Riverside Cemetery tombstone transcription, Wichita Co, TX.
- [2] Wichita Daily Times, Wichita Falls, TX, 15 May 1932, "Twenty-five years ago, when the first issue of the Daily Times appeared", North Texas Genealogy Society (ntxga.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt May 1860, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- Alt. Death: After 1930.

Randolph married **Ida R Thompson**²¹ on 5 Nov 1878 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²¹ Ida was born on 31 Aug 1862 in Armstrong County, Pennsylvania,⁵⁰ died on 25 Mar 1898 in Texas²⁵ at age 35, and was buried in Dundee Cemetery, Dundee, Archer County, Texas.²⁵ Other names for Ida were Rachel, Rachel,⁷ and Ida Rachel Thompson. They had four children: **Emma J, John Edward, Hettie**, and **Jessie F**.

Marriage Notes: Randolph V Gwinn, age 19 & 6 months, and Ida R Thompson, age 17, were married in Cabell County, West Virginia, on 5 November 1878. Randolph was born in Cabell County, and Ida was born in Armstrong County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: Ida Gwinn, wife of R V Gwinn (recorded on her grave marker), was born 31 August 1862 and died 25 March 1898. She is buried at Dundee Cemetery, Dundee, Archer County, Texas. [1]

[1] findagrave.com

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Between 1894 and 1900, Texas.

5-**Emma J Gwinn**⁵¹ was born on 8 Mar 1880 in Cabell County, West Virginia,⁵² died on 23 Aug 1971⁵³ at age 91, and was buried in Erick Cemetery, Erick, Beckham County, Oklahoma.²⁵ Another name for Emma was Emer J Gwinn.⁷

General Notes: Emma Floyd was born 8 March 1880, and died in 23 August 1971. Her last residence was in Erick, Beckham County, Oklahoma. She is buried in Erick Cemetery in Erick. [1,2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] findagrave.com

Emma married **David Walter Floyd**⁵⁴ about 1900 in probably Archer County, Texas. ⁴⁰ David was born on 22 Sep 1876 in Arkansas, ⁵⁵ died on 15 May 1955²⁵ at age 78, and was buried in Erick Cemetery, Erick, Beckham County, Oklahoma. ²⁵ Another name for David was Dave W Floyd. ⁵¹ They had nine children: **Lottie B, Lena M, Gladys S, Ethel R, Clay E, Ray G, Monroe G, Miles C**, and **Walter M**.

General Notes: In 1900 David W Floyd and his wife Emma are living in Archer County, Texas. David is 23 and was born in Arkansas. His occupation is "hotel". Emma is 20, born in Virginia. They have been married less than a year and do not yet have children. [2]

In 1910 Walter Floyd is living in Erick township, Beckham County, Oklahama. Walter is 33, a farmer, and was born in Arkansas, his parents in Missouri. Living with Walter are his wife Emma J, 30, and children daughter Dean L, 8, Lena M, 5, Susie G, 4, Ethel R, 2, and twin sons Ray G and Clay E, 10 months. Walter and Emma have been married 10 years. Emma has had 6 children, all are living. [4]

In 1920 Dave W Floyd is living in Erick township, Beckham County. He is 43, born in Arkansas, is a farmer with his own (mortgaged) farm. Living with him are his wife Emma J, 39 (born in West Virginia), eight children age 18 to 1 year and 10 months, brother Olie, 18, brother-in-law (Emma's brother), John E Gwinn, 34, and John's wife and child. [1]

Walter Floyd was born 22 September 1876 and died 15 May 1955. He is buried in the Erick Cemetery in Erick, Oklahoma. [3]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Erick twp, Beckham Co, OK, ED 9, sheet 1A
- [2] 1900 US Census, Justice Pct #5, Archer Co, TC, ED 1, sheet 15A
- [3] findagrave.com
- [4] 1910 US Census, Erick twp, Beckham Co, OK, ED 9, sheet 12B-13A

6-Lottie B Floyd

6-Lena M Floyd

6-Gladys S Floyd

6-Ethel R Floyd

6-**Clay E Floyd**⁵¹ was born on 17 Nov 1909 in Oklahoma⁵¹ and died on 19 Sep 1994 in Hidalgo County, Texas⁵⁶ at age 84.

General Notes: Clay E. Floyd was born 17 November 1909 and died 19 September 1994 in Hidalgo County, Texas. His last residence was in Mercedes, Hidalgo County, Texas. Clay's Social Security # was issued in Texas before 1951. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)

6-**Ray G Floyd**⁴⁰ was born on 17 Nov 1909 in Oklahoma,⁵⁷ died on 6 Sep 1910,²⁵ and was buried in Erick Cemetery, Erick, Beckham County, Oklahoma.²⁵

6-Monroe G Floyd

6-Miles C Floyd

6-Walter M Floyd

5-**John Edward Gwinn**³⁸ was born on 17 May 1885 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.³⁹ Another name for John was Edward J Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: On the 1910 Census, Edward is living with his father and step-mother in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. He is 24, born in West Virginia, and is a salesman (?) at a clothing store.

In 1916, when John married Winston, he was living in Wirt, Carter County, Oklahoma. [5]

In Sept 1918 John Edward Gwin registered for the World War I draft. He was living in Ranger, Eastland County, Texas, and was a merchant. John was born May 17 1885. He listed his wife Mrs Winston Jones Gwinn (?) as his nearest relative. [1]

In the 1920 Census, J E Gwinn is living in Wichita Falls with his father and step-mother. With him is his wife Mrs J E Gwinn and their daughter Margaret, 2. Edward is an engineer, perhaps working for the railroad.

In 1920, John E Gwinn is also in Erick township, Beckham County, Oklahoma, in the home of his sister Emma and brother-in-law Dave Floyd. John is 34 and a rig contractor workin on his "own account" in the oil industry. With John are his wife Winston J, 23, and daughter Margaret O, 1 year and 8 months. [4]

In 1930 J E Gwinn is living in Washita township, Custer County, Oklahoma. He is 44 and a farmer. John owns his farm worth \$35,000 and has a radio. Living with him are his wife Winton [Winston], 34, children Margarette, 11, John E, 9, Bittie, 4, Winston R, 2, and mother-in-law Birty (or Betty), M Davie, 66. Birty was born in Kentucky. John and Winston were married at age 30 & 20. [3]

- [1] World War I draft cards (Ancestry.com)
- [2]
- [3] 1930 US Census, Washita twp, Custer Co, OK, ED 27, sheet 5B
- [4] 1920 US Census, Erick twp, Beckham Co, OK, ED 9, sheet 1A
- [5] Oklahoma County Marriages 1890-1995 (images) (FamilySearch.org), John E Gwinn to Winston Jones Davis, 5 Feb 1916, Ardmore, Carter Co, OK

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1886, West Virginia.⁴⁰

John married **Winston Jones Davie**⁵⁸ on 5 Feb 1916 in Ardmore, Carter County, Oklahoma. ⁵⁹ Winston was born in 1897 in Texas. ⁶⁰ They had four children: **Margaret Edwina, John Edward, Bittie**, and **Winston R**.

General Notes: When John Edward Gwinn registered for the World War I draft he listed his wife as his nearest relative. Her name appears to be Mrs Winston Jones Gwinn, but the image was hard to make out. [1]

Winston's parents were both born in Kentucky. [2]

In 1930 Winston's mother Birty or Betty M Davie is living with her and John. Birty is 66, widowed, born in Kentucky, and her parents in Tennessee. [2] It is unknown if Winston's maiden name was Jones or Davie.

- [1] World War I draft cards (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1930 US Census, Washita twp, Custer Co, OK, ED 27, sheet 5B
 - 6-**Margaret Edwina Gwinn**⁶¹ was born on 18 Apr 1918 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁶² and died on 2 Jun 1987⁶³ at age 69.
 - 6-**John Edward Gwinn**⁶⁴ was born on 10 Aug 1920 in Butler, Custer County, Oklahoma⁶⁵ and died on 25 Sep 1998⁴⁴ at age 78.

General Notes: J. Edward Gwinn was born 10 August 1920 and died 25 September 1998, His last residence was in Weatherford, Custer County, Oklahoma. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1921, Oklahoma.³⁷
- 6-Bittie Gwinn
- 6-Winston R Gwinn

5-Hettie Gwinn

5-Jessie F Gwinn

Randolph next married **Irene Eliza Allen**, ⁶⁶ daughter of **C C Allen** and **Melvina Fuller**, on 30 Jun 1901 in Wichita County, Texas. ⁶⁷ Irene was born on 5 May 1877 in Lee County, Mississippi, ³¹ died on 28 Apr 1963 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas ⁶⁸ at age 85, and was buried on 29 Apr 1963 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. ³⁰ Another name for Irene was Irene E. ⁶⁹ They had five children: **Ona Ruth, Kellie Mabel, Thelma Georgia, unknown**, and **Virginia Irene**.

General Notes: Irene's parents were CC Allen and Melvina Fuller. The informant on her death certificate was Mrs Blanche Lay. She died at the Taylor Nursing Home in Wichita Falls. Two years prior to her death she had broken her hip. She died of phnemonia, myocardial insufficiency, and senility. [1]

[1] Texas death certificate, Family Search Labs

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 4 May 1877, Mississippi. 70
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1878, Mississippi. 40
- Alt. Death: 29 Apr 1963, Wichita County, Texas. 71

5-Ona Ruth Gwinn

Ona married **Carl Bernard Frazier**⁷² on 20 Dec 1924 in Wichita County, Texas. Carl was born on 20 Jul 1903 in Texas, died on 9 Jun 1967 in Rehoboth, New Mexico⁷⁵ at age 63, and was buried on 12 Jun 1967 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. Another name for Carl was Bernard Carl Frazier. They had three children: **Betsy Ran**, **Bernard Richard**, and **Janet**.

General Notes: In 1930 Barnard C Frazier is living on Roberts Street in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. He is 26, born in Texas, and a truck driver in some kind of wholesale business. Living with Barnard are his wife Ona, 21, and children Betsy R, 4 years & 6 months, and Barnard R, 3 years & 5 months. Barnard and Ona married at age 21. [1]

Carl Frazier was born 20 Jul 1903 and died Jun 1967. His last residence was in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. [2]

[1] 1930 US Census, Wichita Falls, Wichita Co, TX, ED 26, sheet 9A-B [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1904, Texas. 37

6-**Betsy Ran Frazier**⁷⁶ was born on 15 Oct 1925 in Wichita County, Texas, ⁷⁴ died on 24 Jun 2003¹⁴ at age 77, and was buried in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁴

General Notes: Betsy Frazier Kidd is buried in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, near her father and grandparents Gwinn. [1]

Bettie A. Frazier was born 10 October 1925 and died 17 June 2003. Her last residence was in Broomfield, Boulder County, Colorado. Bettie's Social security # was issued in Colorado before 1951. [2]

[1] Rootsweb.com, Riverside Cemetery tombstone transcription, Wichita Co, TX

[2] Social Security Death Index

Betsy married **Knox Wilson Kidd**, 77 son of **Claude Wilson Kidd** and **Bessie Fullerton**, on 3 Aug 1947. 78 The marriage ended in divorce. Knox was born on 6 Apr 1927 in Wichita County, Texas 77 and died on 8 Jun 1987 56 at age 60. They had four children: **Carl Knox**, **Mark Wilson, Gary Allen**, and **Betsy Ruth**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 13 May 1970, Wichita County, Texas.⁷⁸

General Notes: Knox Wilson Kidd was born 6 Apr 1927 in Wichita County, Texas, to C W Kidd & Bessie Fullerton. [1]

[1] Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 6 Apr 1926.44
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1927.⁷⁸
 - 7-Carl Knox Kidd
 - 7-Mark Wilson Kidd
 - 7-Gary Allen Kidd
 - 7-Betsy Ruth Kidd
- 6-Bernard Richard Frazier
- 6-Janet Frazier
- 5-**Kellie Mabel Gwinn**⁶⁹ was born on 31 Dec 1906 in Allendale, Wichita County, Texas⁷⁹ and died on 5 Mar 1992⁸⁰ at age 85. Another name for Kellie was Mabel Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: In the 1930 Census, Kellie M Gwinn is living in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas, with her parents. Kellie is 24, born in Texas, and working as a stenographer.

Kellie married James Floyd Anderson. They had one son: James Floyd.

6-James Floyd Anderson

5-**Thelma Georgia Gwinn**⁷² was born on 4 Jan 1909 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁸¹ and died on 7 Jun 1993⁸² at age 84. Another name for Thelma was Thelma Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: In 1927, Thelma Gwinn was a senior at Wichita Falls High School in Wichita Falls, Texas. [1]

A Mrs Cecil Jenkins died in Wichita County on 14 April 1941. [2]

Thelma may be the Thelma G. Jenkins born 4 Jan 1909 and died 7 Jun 1993. Her last residence was in Jackson, Hinds County, Mississippi. [3]

- [1] 1927 yearbook transcription Rootsweb.com
- [2] Texas Deaths 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index

Thelma married **Johnie Cecil Jenkins** ______.³⁷ They had two children: **Cecil Gwinn** and **Marilyn Thecil**.

6-Cecil Gwinn Jenkins

6-Marilyn Thecil Jenkins

5-unknown Gwinn died before 1910.

5-**Virginia Irene Gwinn** was born on 23 Apr 1920, died on 30 Dec 1922 at age 2, and was buried in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.

General Notes: Buried in Riverside Cemetery in Wichita Falls in Randolph Gwinn's plot is Virginia Irene Gwinn, 23 Apr 1920 - 30 Dec 1922. [1]

Virginia R. Gwinn, Apr 23, 1920 - Dec 30, 1922; burial Riverside Cemetery Cause of death., Street car accident Father, R.V. Gwinn, b. WV Mother, __ Allen, b. MS [2]

- [1] Rootsweb.com, Riverside Cemetery tombstone transcription, Wichita Co, TX.
- \cite{Model} Hines Funeral Home, Wichita County, TX , www.ntxga.com, North Texas Genealogical Assoc
- 4-**John M Gwinn**⁷ was born about 1863 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷

General Notes: John may have died young as he has not been found after 1880. [CAR]

4-**Thomas Kilgore Guinn**¹⁸ was born on 5 Oct 1866 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia, ¹⁸ died on 23 Mar 1933 in Charleston, Kanawha County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 66, and was buried on 26 Mar 1933 in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell Co, WV. ⁸³ Another name for Thomas was Thomas K Gwinn. ⁷

General Notes: In 1900 Thomas Guinn is living in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio. He is 35 and a blacksmith. With him is his wife of 12 years Mollie, 32. [2]

In 1920 Thomas K Guinn and wife Mollie are living on Charleston Street in

Charleston, Kanawha County, West Virginia. Thomas is a merchant with his own grocery store. Mollie is a clerk in the store. Thomas is 53, Mollie 48, both born in West Virginia. [3]

Thomas was a merchant in Charleston, West Virginia. He died there in 1933 of heart failure. He also had high blood pressure and nefhritis. [1]

- [1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, death certificate
- [2] 1900 US Census, Columbus, Franklin Co, OH, ED 92, sheet 7A
- [3] 1920 US Census, Charleston, Kanawha Co, WV, ED 94, sheet 12B

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1866, Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷
- Occupation: Merchant. 18

Thomas married **Mollie Kendall**¹⁸ about 1888.²³ Mollie was born in Dec 1868 in West Virginia²³ and died after 1933.

General Notes: Mollie's father was born in Virginia/West Virginia and her mother in Ohio. [1, 2]

Mollie was the informant on husband Thomas's death certificate.

- [1] 1900 US Census, Columbus, Franklin Co, OH, ED 92, sheet 7A
- [2] 1920 US Census, Charleston, Kanawha Co, WV, ED 94, sheet 12B

4-Carrie E Gwinn⁷ was born in Apr 1868 in Cabell County, West Virginia⁸⁴ and died after 1920.

General Notes: In 1920 Carrie E Sanford is living in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, in the home of her daughter and son-in-law Bula and Thomas Race. Carrie is 50 and widowed. With her is her youngest daughter Lena, 19. [1]

[1] 1920 US Census, Huntington, Cabell Co, WV, ED 30, sheet 3A

Carrie married **Edgar L Sanford**¹⁸ on 19 Jun 1888 in Cabell County, West Virginia. ¹⁸ Edgar was born about 1868 in Lincoln County, West Virginia ¹⁸ and died between 1910 and 1920. Other names for Edgar were Earl L Sanford ⁴⁰ and Edward Sanford. ²³ They had four children: **Beulah M, Ruth, Della**, and **Lena**.

General Notes: In 1900 Edward Sanford is living in Grant district, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 33, working as a rail road laborer, and owns his own farm. With him are his wife Carie E, 32, daughters Beulah M, 9, Ruth, 7, and Della, 4. Also with them is Minnie Sexton, 18, and a servant. [1]

In 1910 Earl L Sanford is living in Huntington, Cabell County. He is 42 and an engineer for the rail road. Living with Earl are his wife Carrie, 42, and daughters Beulah, 19, Ruth, 17, Della, 14, and Vera, 9. Earl and Carrie have been married 21 years. Carrie has had 4 children, all are living. [2]

[1] 1900 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 5, sheet 4A-B

[2] 1910 US Census, Huntington, Cabell Co, WV, ED 39, sheet 1A

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Aug 1866, West Virginia.²³

5-Beulah M Sanford

Beulah married **Thomas G Race**⁵¹ between 1910 and 1915. Thomas was born about 1876 in New York.⁵¹ They had one son: **Thomas**.

General Notes: In 1920 Thomas G Race is iving in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 44, born in New York, and a traveling buyer for the Keystone Tire co. Living with Thomas are his wife Bula M, 29, son Thomas, 5, mother-in-law Carrie Sanford, 50, and sister-in-law Lena Sanford, 19. [1]

[1] 1920 US Census, Huntington, Cabell Co, WV, ED 30, sheet 3A

6-Thomas Race

- 5-Ruth Sanford
- 5-Della Sanford
- 5-Lena Sanford

4-**Lola B Gwinn**⁷ was born about 1874 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷

3-**George Washington Gwinn**⁸⁵ was born on 3 Aug 1829 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,⁵ died on 27 Oct 1914 in Cabell County, West Virginia⁴ at age 85, and was buried in Gwinn Family Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.⁵ Another name for George was Washington Gwinn.¹⁶

General Notes: In the 1850 Census, Washington Gwinn is living in Cabell County, Virginia, next door to his brother John. He is 21, born in Virginia, and a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$1500. Living with him is his wife Marietta, 19. They were married within the year.

In the 1860 Census, Washington Gwinn is living in Cabell County. He is 31 years old, born in Virginia and a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$3000 and his personal estate \$600. Washington owns one female slave, age 10. Living with him are his wife Marietta (Emarata on the census), 25, and children Elizabeth, 8, Sampson, 5, Conwelsey, 3, Charles, 2, and Thomas, 2 months. Also in the house are Hetty Ball, 21, probably Marietta's sister, and Lunis Conyers, 25.

In the 1870 Census, George Gwinn is living in Grant township, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 42 years old, born in West Virginia, and is a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$3500 and his personal estate \$550. Living with him are his wife Marietta, 38, and children Elizabeth, 20, Sampson, 18, Conwelsa, 16, Charles, 13, Thomas, 12, Robert E, 8, Mary, 4, and Margaret, 1. All were born in West Virginia.

In the 1880 Census, G W Gwinn is living in the Grant district of Cabell County. He is

50 years old, widowed, and a farmer. He was born in West Virginia. Living with him are his children Thos J, 20, Robt Lee, 18, Mary A, 13, Margaret H, 10, and Ellen, 8. They were also born in West Virginia.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The following G W Gwinn is not to be confused with our Gwinn. This is a different Gwinn who came from Wood Co, WV, before coming to Cabell Co. - research of Jaye Drummond.

George W Gwinn was a private during the Civil War on for the Union in Company N, 7th West VA infantry. He joined Sept 27 1861 and was discharged Feb 15 1863. He suffered from chronic diarrhea, acute lung trouble and piles. In 1890 George was drawing a pension for his service.

Source: 1890 Veterans Schedule, Huntington, Cabell Co, West Va., ED 21, page 5, Ancestry.com. See also George Washington Guinn, Union, 7th Regiment, West Virginia Infantry, Co H & B, www.itd.nps.gov/cwss.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1829, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 16

George married **Mary Etta Ball**, ¹⁸ daughter of **Henry Ball** and **Polina**, on 12 Aug 1849 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia). ¹ Mary was born about 1832 in Mud River, Cabell Co, Virginia/West Virginia⁸⁶ and died on 13 Apr 1877 in Mud River, Cabell County, West Virginia⁸⁶ about age 45. Other names for Mary were Mary E Ball⁸⁶ and Marietta E.⁸⁷ They had nine children: **Elizabeth, Sampson, Conwelsey J, Charles, Thomas W, Robert Lee, Mary A, Margaret H, and Ellen**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1850. 16

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1831, Virginia. 16
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1835, Virginia.¹

4-**Elizabeth Gwinn**¹⁰ was born in Aug 1852 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁸⁸

Elizabeth married **James W Nelson**¹⁸ on 22 Mar 1874 in Cabell County, West Virginia. Is James was born in Sep 1846 in Monroe County, Virginia/West Virginia. They had eight children: **Leonidas, Lola, Willie, Lyde, Myrtle, Earnest A, Goldie,** and **Marie**.

Marriage Notes: On 22 March 1874 James W Nelson, 27, and Elizabeth A Gwinn, 22, were married in Cabell County, West Virginia. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: In 1880 James W Nelson and his wife Elizabeth are living in Grant district, Cabell County, West Virginia. James is 33 and a carpenter. Elizabeth is 29. WIth them are son Leonidas, 5, and daughter Lola, 2. [1]

In 1900 James W Nelson is living in Grant district, Cabell County. He is 53 and a farmer. James's wife Elizabeth is 48. They have been married 26 years. Elizabeth has had 9 children, 8 are living. With them are: son Lonzo, 24

daughter Willie, 18
son Lyde, 15
daughter Myrtle, 13
son Earnest A, 11
daughter Goldie, 9
daughter Marie, 6
daughter Lola Louis, 22
granddaughters Josephine Nelson, 5, and Ethel Nelson [should be Lewis], just born [2]

- [1] 1880 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 13, page 19-20
- [2] 1900 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 6A-B

5-**Leonidas Nelson**⁷ was born in Jun 1875 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁸⁴ Another name for Leonidas was Lonzo Nelson.²³

General Notes: In 1900 Lonzo Nelson is living in Grant district, Cabell County, West Virginia, with his parents and younger siblings. Lonzo is 24 and "not able to work". [1]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 6A-B
- 5-**Lola Nelson**⁷ was born in Jul 1877 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁸⁴

General Notes: In 1900 Lola Louis is living in Grant district, Cabell County, West Virginia, with her parents siblings, and daughters. Lola is 22, married, and has had two children, both are living. Also with her are her daughters Josephine Nelson, 5, and Ethel Nelson [should be Lewis], just born in May. [1]

[1] 1900 US Census, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 6A-B

Lola married someone. He had one daughter: **Josephine**.

6-Josephine Nelson

Lola married **George F Lewis**¹⁸ on 14 Jul 1899 in Cabell County, West Virginia. Reorge was born about 1878 in Lawrence County, Ohio. Rhey had one daughter: **Ethel**.

6-Ethel Lewis

- 5-Willie Nelson 23 was born in Apr 1882 in West Virginia. 23
- 5-Lyde Nelson 23 was born in Jul 1884 in West Virginia. 23

General Notes: Possible:

Clyde Nelson, Jul. 4, 1884 - Feb. 29, 1960

Clyde was the husband of Fannie Johnson Nelson.

Fannie V. Johnson Nelson, Feb. 4, 1889 - Oct. 10, 1956

Fannie was the wife of Clyde Nelson. The daughter of Albert G. Johnson &

Mary Margaret Morrison MollieJohnson.

Burial: Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia

Source: findagrave.com, posted by TWR

- 5-Myrtle Nelson²³ was born in Sep 1886 in West Virginia.²³
- 5-Earnest A Nelson²³ was born in Dec 1888 in West Virginia.²³
- 5-Goldie Nelson
- 5-Marie Nelson

4-**Sampson Gwinn**¹⁰ was born on 7 Dec 1852 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,⁹⁰ died on 7 Sep 1939 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 86, and was buried on 9 Sep 1939 in Gwinn Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.¹⁸

General Notes: In 1900, Sampson Gwinn is living in Wichita County, Texas, in Justice Precinct 1. He is a boarder in the house of William Ferguson. He is 57, born in West Virginia, and a day laborer on the rail road. Living nearby are his cousins William and Albert Gwinn and their families.

At the time of his death Sampson was single and a farmer living in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia. He died of carcinoma of the prostate & myocardial insufficiency after a vasectomy on Sept 1. [1] Although his death certificate said he had a vasectomy before he died, the operation was most likely for prostate cancer.

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, death certificate.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1855, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- 4-**Conwelsey J Gwinn**¹⁸ was born on 16 Feb 1855 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, died on 23 Sep 1937 in Glenwood, Union Dist, Cabell County, West Virginia at age 82, and was buried on 25 Sep 1937 in Gwinn Cemetery. Other names for Conwelsey were Conwelsa Gwinn and Conwelsey Gwinn.

General Notes: Conwelsey or Conwelsea appears to be a name from his mother's family, the Balls, as there is another by that first name found on the census records.

In the 1880 Census, Conwelsy Guinn is living in Cabell County, West Virginia, near his uncles John and Thomas J Gwinn (Guinn on the census). He is 25 years old, born in Virginia, and is a farmer. Living with him is his wife Samantha, 18, also born in Virginia. Samantha's parents were born in Ireland. They were married in the Census year.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1857, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- Occupation: farmer. 18

Conwelsey married **Samantha Bryan**, ¹⁸ daughter of **Nimrod Bryan** and **Nancy Spurlock**, on 21 Sep 1879 in Cabell County, West Virginia. ¹⁸ Samantha

was born on 9 Dec 1861 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia¹⁸ and died on 4 Oct 1925 in Glenwood, Union Dist, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 63. Another name for Samantha was Samantha.⁷ They had one son: **Percy Tennyson**.

Marriage Notes: Cumelsy Gwinn and Samantha Bryan married 21 September 1879 in Cabell County, West Virginia. Both Cumelsy and Samantha were born in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 1880.⁷

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1862, Virginia.⁷

5-**Percy Tennyson Gwinn**¹⁸ was born on 17 May 1881 in Glenwood, Cabell County, West Virginia, ¹⁸ died on 24 Feb 1942 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 60, and was buried on 27 Feb 1942 in Greenbottom. ¹⁸

General Notes: Percy was a filling station operator. He died of carcinoma of the rectum and metastiasis. Burial was in Greenbottom (?). [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, death certificate. Percy married **Erma Crawford**.

4-**Charles Gwinn** 10 was born in Oct 1857 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 23

General Notes: In 1900, Charles Guinn is living in Cabell County, West Virginia, in Grant district, with his brother Thomas and his family. Charles is 42, single, and a farm laborer.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1858, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- 4-**Thomas W Gwinn**¹⁸ was born on 15 Mar 1860 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, ¹⁷ died on 8 Feb 1923 in Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia, ¹⁸ at age 62, and was buried on 9 Feb 1923 in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell Co, WV. ⁸³ The cause of his death was tubercular peritonitis. ¹⁸ Other names for Thomas were Thomas Gwinn ¹⁰ and Thomas J Gwinn. ⁷

General Notes: In 1900, Thomas W Guinn is living in Cabell County, West Virginia, in the Grant district. He is 40 years old, born in West Va, and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Carrie C, 34, also born in West Va. They have been married 14 years, and Carrie has had 5 children, all are living. Their children are Mary E, 12, Alice G, 10, Lena M, 6, Frank W, 3, and Kathaline, 7 months. Also living with them is Thomas's brother Charles, 42.

In 1910, Tom W Gwinn is living in the Grant district, Cabell County. He is 50 years old and a farmer. His wife Carrie is 44. They have been married 25 years, and Carrie has had 6 children, all are living. Living with them are their children

Alice, 20, Lena, 16, Frank W, 13, Kathaline, 10, and Minnie, 6. All were born in West Virginia except Alice, who was born in Ohio.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt Jun 1860, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- Alt. Death: 1923.91

Thomas married **Carrie Sheff**²¹ on 4 Oct 1885 in Cabell County, West Virginia. Carrie was born in Oct 1865 in Cabell County, West Virginia, died in 1942⁹¹ at age 77, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell Co, WV. They had six children: **Mary E, Alice G, Lena M, Frank W, Kathaline**, and **Minnie**.

Marriage Notes: Thos W Gwinn, age 24, and Carrie C Sheff, age 19, were married in Cabell County, West Virginia, on 4 October 1885. Both were born in Cabell County. [1]

- [1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org
 - 5-Mary E Gwinn²³ was born in Oct 1887 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²³
 - 5-Alice G Gwinn
 - 5-Lena M Gwinn
 - 5-Frank W Gwinn
 - 5-Kathaline Gwinn
 - 5-Minnie Gwinn
- 4-**Robert Lee Gwinn**⁷ was born about 1862 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁶ Another name for Robert was Robert E Gwinn.⁶
- 4-Mary A Gwinn⁷ was born about 1866 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁶ Another name for Mary was Mary Gwinn.⁶

Mary married **Jos A Turner**¹⁸ on 25 Dec 1888 in Cabell County, West Virginia. ¹⁸ Jos was born about 1861 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. ¹⁸

Marriage Notes: On 25 December 1888 Jos A Turner, 27, and Mary Gwinn, 22, were married in Cabell County. [1]

- [1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org
- 4-Margaret H Gwinn⁷ was born about 1869 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁶ Another name for Margaret was Margaret Gwinn.⁶
- 4-Ellen Gwinn⁷ was born about 1872 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷

General Notes: West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 Record

about ELLEN GWINN Name: H. T. KIRBY

Spouse: ELLEN GWINN Marriage Date: 8 Feb 1893

County: Cabell State: WV

Ellen married **Harry T Kirby** ______.¹⁹ They had four children: **Walter, Lester, Edward**, and **Ella**.

- 5-Walter Kirby
- **5-Lester Kirby**
- 5-Edward Kirby
- 5-Ella Kirby

3-**Henry Gwinn**¹⁶ was born in Dec 1830 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,⁹² died on 26 Jul 1909 in Hannan district, Mason County, West Virginia¹ at age 78, and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia.¹ The cause of his death was cancer.¹

General Notes: In the 1860 Census, Henry Gwinn is living in Cabell County, Virginia, He is 29, born in Virginia, and a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$1500 and his personal estate is \$600. Living with him is his wife Ann E, 21, and children Edward, 3, and Joseph, 1. All were born in Virginia. Also with them are Sarah Thomas (?), 18, Henry Thomas, 11, and James Thomas, 15.

Henry Gwinn came to Mason county, Virginia/West Virginia, in 1860 and located on a farm in Hannan district. He has added to his original farm until he now owns 500 acres, most of which is under good cultivation. [1]

In 1870, Henry Guin is living in Hannin township, Mason County, West Virginia. He is 39 and a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$3000, and his personal estate \$1380. Living with him are his wife Annie, 29, children Arthuil, 14, Wm W, 11, Eugene, 9, Mary, 7, Minnie, 5, and Van A, 3. Also living with them are Newman, 22, and Fannie, 25, Lewis.

In 1880, Henry Guinn is living in Hannan district, Mason County, WV. He is 49 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Ann E, 40, and children Otheneal E, 22, William, 21, Eugene, 18, Mary, 16, Minnie, 14, Van H, 12, Tennie, 9, and Birdie, 6. Also living with them is Ann's sister Fanny Newman, 33. [2]

In 1900 Henry Gwinn is living in Hannan district, Mason County. He is 69 and a farmer. Living with Henry are his wife Liza E, 59, and daughters Minnie, 24 (b. Sept 1876), and Terry, 22 (b. Dec 1877). I believe Minnie's and Terry's ages should be 34 and 29. Also living with them is Liza's sister Fanny Newman, 49, and Black Hamilton, 14 and female. Black is listed as "waiter", she is probably a servant. [3]

- [1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891
- [2] 1880 US Census, Hannan dist, Mason Co, WV, ED 95, page 3

[3] 1900 US Census, Hannan dist, Mason Co, WV, ED 57, 8B

Henry married **Ann Eliza Newman**, 93 daughter of **James Newman** and **Mary A J Wood**, 93 on 16 Mar 1854 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia). 18 Ann was born in Jun 1840 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, 94 died in 1901 at age 61, and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia. Another name for Ann was Ann E. 10 They had eight children: **Othniel Edward, Walter W, Clarence Eugene, Mary Rachel, Minnie A, Van Henry, Martina**, and **D Byrd**.

Marriage Notes: Henry Guinn, age 23, and Ann E Newman, age 15, were married on 16 March 1854 in Cabell County, Virginia. Henry and Ann were both born in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 16 Mar 1854, Mason County, Virginia (West Virginia). 95

General Notes: Ann's father James was a blacksmith and a merchant. He died in 1851. Her mother Mary A J Wood died in 1848.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1839, Virginia.¹

4-**Othniel Edward Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born on 1 Oct 1856 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,⁹⁷ died on 9 Dec 1929 in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio⁹⁶ at age 73, and was buried in Green Lawn Cemetery, Columbus, Ohio.⁹⁶ Other names for Othniel were Edward Gwinn¹⁰ and Othniel E Gwinn.⁹³

General Notes: Othniel and his brother Walter were proprietors of the Aldine Flour Mills at Huntington, West Virginia. [1]

[1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 - bio for Henry

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1857, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10

Othniel married **Ella Brown**, ⁹⁶ daughter of **Gideon Brown**. Ella was born on 31 Aug 1866, ⁹⁶ died on 10 Jun 1947 at age 80, and was buried in Green Lawn Cemetery, Columbus, Ohio. ⁹⁶ They had five children: **Robert Brown, Frances, Clarence Eugene, Walter W**, and **Mary Alice**.

- 5-**Robert Brown Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born on 14 Mar 1893,⁹⁶ died on 23 Oct 1910 in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio⁹⁸ at age 17, and was buried in Green Lawn Cemetery, Columbus, Ohio.⁹⁶
- 5-**Frances Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born on 26 Dec 1896,⁹⁶ died on 3 Oct 1968 in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio⁹⁸ at age 71, and was buried in Green Lawn Cemetery, Columbus, Ohio.⁹⁶

General Notes: Frances may be the Frances Moss born 26 Dec 1894 and died Oct 1968. Her lase residence was in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio. Her SSN was issued in Georgia before 1951. [1]

Frances Moss died in Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio, at the age of 71

(born about 1897) in a long-term care facility. She was divorced at the time of her death. [2]

[1] Social Security Death Index

[2] Ohio Deaths (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1897.⁹⁹

Frances married Moss.

- 5-Clarence Eugene Gwinn⁹⁶ was born on 26 Apr 1897,⁹⁶ died on 6 Jan 1966⁹⁶ at age 68, and was buried in Green Lawn Cemetery, Columbus, Ohio.⁹⁶
- 5-**Walter W Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born on 10 Jan 1900, ⁹⁶ died on 18 Jul 1937⁹⁶ at age 37, and was buried in Green Lawn Cemetery, Columbus, Ohio. ⁹⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1901.⁹⁹
- 5-Mary Alice Gwinn⁹⁶ was born in 1906,⁹⁶ died in 1979⁹⁶ at age 73, and was buried in Green Lawn Cemetery, Columbus, Ohio.⁹⁶
- 4-**Walter W Gwinn**¹⁰⁰ was born about 1859 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia¹⁰ and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia.⁹⁶ Other names for Walter were Joseph Gwinn¹⁰ and William W Gwinn.¹⁰¹

General Notes: Walter and his brother Othniel were proprietors of the Aldine Flour Mills at Huntington, West Virginia. [1]

- [1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 bio for Henry
- 4-**Clarence Eugene Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born about 1861 in Virginia/West Virginia⁶ and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia.⁹⁶ Another name for Clarence was Eugene Gwinn.⁹³

General Notes: Eugene was a traveling salesman and merchant broker. [1]

[1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 - bio for Henry

Clarence married **Julia Jenkins**. ⁹⁶ Julia was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia. ⁹⁶

4-**Mary Rachel Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born on 31 Mar 1863 in Glenwood, Cabell County, West Virginia, ⁹⁶ died on 9 May 1936 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, at age 73, and was buried in Woodmere Cemetery, Huntington, WV. ⁹⁶ Another name for Mary was Mary R Gwinn. ⁹³

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1863, West Virginia.⁶

Mary married **John Lamar Whitten**, ¹⁰⁰ son of **John Whitten** and **Melinda Campbell**. John was born on 5 Feb 1861 in Mason County,

Virginia/West Virginia,⁹⁶ died on 17 Nov 1933 in Mason County, West Virginia⁹⁶ at age 72, and was buried in Woodmere Cemetery, Huntington, WV.⁹⁶ They had five children: **Rudolph Gwinn, Ann Eliza, Mellinda Locke, John Lamar,** and **Othniel E**.

General Notes: John worked for the census department at Washington, DC, and was formerly engaged in the law business at Pt. Pleasant, W. Va. [1]

[1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 - bio for Henry Gwinn

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Lawyer.⁹⁶
 - 5-Rudolph Gwinn Whitten
 - 5-Ann Eliza Whitten

Ann married Adolph Vogel. They had two children: John and Bill.

6-John Vogel

6-Bill Vogel

5-Mellinda Locke Whitten⁹⁶ died in 1986.⁹⁶

Mellinda married **John H Christian**. They had two children: **Mary Whitten** and **Stephen**.

6-Mary Whitten Christian

Mary married **Monot Mulligan**. ⁹⁶ Monot died in 1984. ⁹⁶

6-Stephen Christian

Stephen married **Diane**.

- 5-**John Lamar Whitten Jr** 96 was born on 5 Jun 1898 96 and died on 11 Apr 1956 96 at age 57.
- 5-Othniel E Whitten 96 was born on 1 Jan 1901 96 and died on 18 Oct 1942 96 at age 41.
- 4-**Minnie A Gwinn**⁹³ was born about 1865 in West Virginia,⁶ died on 29 Jun 1954⁹⁶ about age 89, and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia.⁹⁶

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 30 Apr 1865, West Virginia. 96

Minnie married **William Delaney Holloway**. ⁹⁶ William was born on 9 Aug 1863, ⁹⁶ died on 7 May 1934 at age 70, and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia. ⁹⁶

Marriage Notes: Minnie and William did not have any children. [1]

[1] Caroline Gwinn Stillman Colvin (Elizabeth Lankford, 2007)

4-**Van Henry Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born about 1867 in West Virginia,⁶ died on 8 Jul 1933⁹⁶ about age 66, and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia.⁹⁶ Other names for Van were Van H Gwinn¹⁰¹ and Van H D Bird Gwinn.⁹³

General Notes: Van graduated from Ann Arbor University in Michigan. [1]

[1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 - bio for Henry

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 11 Nov 1867, West Virginia. 96

Van married **Marguerite**.

4-**Martina Gwinn**¹⁰⁰ was born on 14 Aug 1870,⁹⁶ died on 26 Dec 1956⁹⁶ at age 86, and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia.⁹⁶ Another name for Martina was Tennie Gwinn.⁷

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1871, Mason County, West Virginia.

Martina married **Edwin F Wickline**. 96 Edwin was born on 16 Jun 1868, 96 died on 20 Dec 1945 at age 77, and was buried in Spring Hill Cemetery, Huntington, West Virginia. 96

Marriage Notes: Martina and Edwin did not have any children. [1]

[1] Caroline Gwinn Stillman Colvin (Elizabeth Lankford, 2007)

4-**D Byrd Gwinn**¹⁸ was born on 3 Sep 1873 in Glenwood, Mason County, West Virginia, ¹⁸ died on 15 Jan 1951 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia ¹⁸ at age 77, and was buried on 17 Jan 1951 in Woodmere Cemetery. ¹⁸ The cause of his death was cardiac dilatation & arteriosclerotic heart disease. ¹⁸

General Notes: The house at 1524 Fifth Avenue in Huntington, West Virginia, was built by D. Byrd and Caroline when they married. Both of their children were born in the house and grandchildren Caroline & Nancy Stillman were brought home from the hospital to the house. [2]

At the time of his death, Byrd was living in Huntington, was married, and the operator of a flour & feed mill. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, death certificate [2] Elizabeth Lankford, 2007

D married **Caroline Davis Anderson**, ⁹⁶ daughter of **James Anderson** and **Eliza Magowan**, on 30 Jun 1904 in Mount Sterling, Kentucky. ⁹⁶ Caroline was born on 1 Sep 1877 in Mount Sterling, Kentucky, ⁹⁶ died on 30 Mar 1961 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia ⁹⁶ at age 83, and was buried in Woodmere Cemetery, Huntington, WV. ⁹⁶ They had two children: **Elizabeth Anderson** and **James Anderson**.

5-**Elizabeth Anderson Gwinn**⁹⁶ was born on 20 Jul 1908 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, ⁹⁶ died on 10 Jun 1990 in Decatur, DeKalb County, Georgia⁹⁶ at age 81, and was buried in Woodmere Memorial Park, Huntington, WV.⁹⁶

Elizabeth married Hugh Deming Stillman, 96 son of Walter Stillman and Nan Martin, on 18 Oct 1930 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia. ⁹⁶ Hugh was born on 30 Jan 1902 in Council Bluffs, Iowa, ⁹⁶ died on 2 Feb 2005 in Decatur, DeKalb County, Georgia⁹⁶ at age 103, and was buried in Woodmere Memorial Park, Huntington, WV. 96 They had three children: Caroline Gwinn, Nancy Martin, and Hugh Deming.

Noted events in his life were:

- [E
- (

• Degree: 1925, Massachusetts Inst of Technology, Masters - Electrical
Engineering.Graduation: 1923, University of Michigan, Electrical Engineering.
6-Caroline Gwinn Stillman
Caroline married Robert Graham Covin ⁹⁶
6-Nancy Martin Stillman
Nancy married Henry Richard Crais ⁹⁶
6- Hugh Deming Stillman Jr ⁹⁶ was born on 27 Jan 1955 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, ⁹⁶ died on 27 Jan 1955 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, ⁹⁶ and was buried in Woodmere Memorial Park, Huntington, WV.
5-James Anderson Gwinn ⁹⁶ was born on 23 Jun 1912 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, ⁹⁶ died on 22 Apr 1961 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia ⁹⁶ at age 48, and was buried on 25 Apr 1961 in Woodmere Memorial Park, Huntington, WV. ⁹⁶
James married Martha Ann Harvey , ⁹⁶ daughter of Harry Harvey and Anne Varner , on 21 Apr 1934 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia. ⁹⁶ Martha was born on 22 Jul 1914 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, ⁹⁶ died on 14 May 1987 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia ⁹⁶ at age 72, and was buried in Woodmere Memorial Park, Huntington, WV. ⁹⁶ They had three children: Anne Harvey, James Anderson , and David Byrd .
6-Anne Harvey Gwinn
Anne married John Joseph Fox Jr 96
6-James Anderson Gwinn
James married Dorothy Elizabeth Moses .

David married Mary Dyer Sutherland _____

6-David Byrd Gwinn

3-**Andrew Gwinn**¹⁰² was born about 1832 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia¹⁰³ and died between 1890 and 1900.

General Notes: In the 1860 Census, Andrew Gwinn, Jr, is living in Cabell County, Virginia. He is 28 years old and was born in Virginia. Andrew is a farmer. The value of his personal estate is \$200. Living with him are his wife Harriett, 28, and sons Charles, 3, and William, 1. They were also born in Virginia. Curiously, son James, born about 1855, is on the 1870 Census, but not the 1860 Census.

In the 1870 Census, Andrew Guinn (or Gwinn) is living in Grant township, Cabell Co, West Virginia. He is 33 years old and a farmer. The value of his personal property is \$50. Living with him is his wife Harriet, 36, and their children, James, 15, Charles, 12, William, 10, and Jefferson, 8. Everyone was born in West Virginia. Andrew is living next door to his parents Andrew and Rachel Gwinn.

Andrew and Harriet moved to Texas between 1873 and 1879.

In the 1880 Census, A Gwinn is living in Dallas Co, Texas, in Precinct 5. He is 48 years old, a farmer, and was born in Virginia. Living with him is his wife Harriet, 47, also born in Virginia, children Wm H, 21, John [should be Jefferson], 18, and Mary F, 7. All were born in Virginia. Also living with them is Andrew's nephew Allen L [Albert], 25, also from Virginia, and his wife Birdie, 26, from Pennsylvania, and their daughter Mary F, 1, born in Texas. William, John [Jefferson] and Allen [Albert] are also farmers.

Andrew is listed in a biographical sketch of his brother Henry about 1890 as living in Texas. [1] Andrew probably died before 1900, as he has not been found on the census for that year.

[1] History of the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891

Andrew married **Harriet Poindexter**, ¹⁰⁴ daughter of **Albert Poindexter** and **Nancy Connor**, on 12 May 1853 in Putnam County, Virginia/West Virginia. ¹⁰⁴ Harriet was born about 1833 in Virginia/West Virginia - probably Putnam County. ¹⁰² Another name for Harriet was Harriet. ⁶ They had five children: **James A, Charles H, William Harrison, Jefferson D**, and **Mary F**.

General Notes: Harriett was the daughter of Albert Poindexter and Nancy Connor. After Albert's death Nancy married a man named Giles. In addition to children Charles & Harriett Poindexter, Nancy had five more children. She apparently died before 1850. [1]

Nancy is the daughter of James Connor Sr and Mary Ellis. James was well off, the value of his real estate in 1850 being \$5000. In his will he listed 9 slaves who were to be set free at various times following his death if they so desired. James was born about 1771 in Virginia and died in 1851. Mary was born about 1772 in Maryland. [1]

In 1850 Harriett Poindexter is living in Putnam County, Virginia, with her grandparents James Connor Sr and his wife Mary. Harriett is 15 and was born in Virginia. Also in the house are her uncle Charles Connor, and her younger half brothers Dallas and Franklin Giles. [2]

[1] James Connor Sr will, signed 14 Aug 1851, proved 22 Sep 1851, Putnam co, VA -

transcription Kanawha family tree project Rootsweb.com [2] 1850 US Census, Dist 46, Putnam Co, VA

4-**James A Guinn**¹⁰⁵ was born on 10 Sep 1854 in Milton, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,³¹ died on 3 Aug 1930 in Ennis, Ellis County, Texas¹⁰⁶ at age 75, and was buried on 4 Aug 1930 in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas.³¹ Other names for James were James Gwinn⁶ and James A Gwinn.²¹

General Notes: Based on various census, James was born sometime between 1854 and 1856. His brother Charles's death certificate records a birth for him in March 1856, so the September 1855 for James on the 1900 Census is incorrect. He was most likely born in 1854, probably in September as reported in 1900. [CAR]

In the 1880 Census, James Guinn is living in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 26 years old, born in West Virginia, and an engineer. Living with him are his wife Mary F, 28, son Oscar L, 1, and mother-in-law Kezea Butler, 65. Mary was born in Virginia (West Virginia), as was her mother. Her father was born in Ireland.

James and Mary moved to Texas between 1883 and 1889.

In 1900, James Guinn is living in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. He is 44 years old, born in West Virginia, and a miller. He is living on a farm. Living with him are his wife Mary, 49, born in Virginia. Her father was born in Ireland and her mother in Pennsylvania. They have been married 21 years, and Mary has had 4 children, all are living. Their children are Oscar L, 21, Hattie P, 19, Willard P, 16, and Maggie B, 10. All the children were born in West Virginia except Maggie, who was born in Texas.

In 1910, James A Guinn is living in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. He is 56, born in Virginia, as were his parents, and a miller operating his own flour mill. Living with him are his wife Mary F, 60. Mary was born in Virginia and her parents in Ireland and Pennsylvania. Mary is an agent in the book (?) industry. She is presently out of work, and was out of work 30 weeks in 1909. James and Mary have been married 32 years, and Mary has had 6 children, 4 are still living. Living with them is their daughter Maggie B, 20, born in Texas. [2]

In October 1914, Mr & Mrs Jim Gwinn of Dallas County visited W H Gwinn and other relatives in the Allendale community, Wichita County. [1]

In 1920, James A Guinn is living in Ennis, Ellis County, Texas. He is rooming in the home of Mary Eura along with 10 other roomers. James is 65, widowed, born in West Virginia as were his parents, and a miller at the city mill.

In April 1930, James A Guinn is living in Ennis, Ellis County, Texas. He is 76, born in West Virginia, and is retired (occupation none). Living with James are his wife Lellie D, 46, born in Tennessee, and Carry A Waedikin, roomer, 30, born in Texas, his parents in Germany. James and Lellie were first married at age 24 and 18. [3]

James A. Guinn died on 3 August 1930 in Ennis, Ellis County, Texas, of chronic myocartitis. He also suffered from senility and arteriosclerosis. [4, 6]

His first wife Mary Butler is buried in Lancaster, Dallas County, and James is probably buried with her although the funeral home with the burial records did not have a record of him there. [5]

- [1] Wichita Daily Times, Wichita County, TX, 8 Oct 1914 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1910 US Census, Lancaster, Dallas Co, TX, ED 97, sheet 9B
- [3] 1930 US Census, Ennis, Ellis Co, TX, ED 19, sheet 1A
- [4] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Catherine Reuther, 31 Jul 2008
- [6] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1854, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1855, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁶
- Alt. Birth: Sep 1855, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 107

James married **Mary F Butler**²¹ on 7 Feb 1878 in Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia. ¹⁰⁸ Mary was born on 24 Mar 1851 in Rockingham County, Virginia, ¹⁰⁹ died on 9 Sep 1919 in Dallas, Dallas County, Texas ¹⁰⁶ at age 68, and was buried on 10 Sep 1919 in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. ³¹ Other names for Mary were Margaret Butler ³¹ and Mollie Butler. ³¹ They had four children: **Oscar Lawrence, Hattie Pearl, Willard Paul**, and **Margaret**.

Marriage Notes: James A Gwinn, age 23, and Mary F Butler, age 24, were married on 7 February 1878 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. James was born in Cabell County, and Mary was born in Rockingham County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: Mary Guinn died 9 September 1919 in Dallas County, Texas. [1]

Mary F Guinn (1851-1919) is buried in Lot 425 in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. The owner of the lot is listed as J A Guinn. She is the only person in the lot and the only Guinn/Gwinn in the cemetery. [2]

Mrs Mary Guinn died on 9 September 1919 at Baptist Sanitarium in Dallas, Texas, of encephalitis, probably due to heat stroke. [3]

- [1] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Byrum's Funeral Home, Lancaster, TX (972-227-2121), called 31 Jul 2008, CAR
- [3] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1853, Virginia.⁷

5-**Oscar Lawrence Guinn**³⁸ was born on 1 Jan 1878 in Cabell County, West Virginia, ¹¹⁰ died on 23 Feb 1947 in Sherman, Grayson County, Texas ¹⁰⁶ at age 69, and was buried in Restland Memorial Park, Dallas, Texas. ³¹ Another

name for Oscar was Oscar L Guinn.⁷

General Notes: In Sept 1918 Oscar Lawrence Guinn registered for the World War I draft. He was living in Sherman, Grayson County, Texas. Oscar was born on Jan 1 1878, and is a piano tuner at Kidd Key College in Sherman. Oscar listed his wife Mrs Virgie Guinn as his closest relative.

In 1920 O L Guinn is living in Sherman, Grayson County, Texas. He is 42, born in West Virginia, and a self-employed piano tuner. Living with Oscar are his wife Virgie, 37, born in Texas, and daughter Leora, 15, born in Oklahoma. [1]

In 1930, Oscar L Guinn is living in Sherman, Texas. He is 50, born in West Virginia, and a piano tuner at Kidd Key College. Living with Oscar are his wife Virgie, 48, and daughter Leora, 24, born in Texas. Leora is a teacher in the public school. Oscar and Virgie were married at age 30 & 28. [2]

Oscar died of a coronary occlusion in 1947. [3]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Sherman, Grayson Co, TX, ED 78, 2A
- [2] 1930 US Census, Sherman, Grayson Co, TX, ED 11, sheet 6A
- [3] death certificate, Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1879, Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷
- Alt. Birth: Jan 1879, Cabell County, West Virginia. 111

Oscar married **Virgie**¹¹² about 1900.³⁷ Virgie was born about 1882 in Texas.³⁷ They had one daughter: **Leora**.

6-Leora Guinn

5-**Hattie Pearl Guinn**¹¹³ was born on 26 Sep 1881 in West Virginia,³¹ died on 28 Aug 1928 in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas³¹ at age 46, and was buried on 29 Aug 1928 in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas.³¹ Other names for Hattie were Harriet Pearl Guinn and Hattie P Guinn.²³

General Notes: Hattie Pearl was born on 26 September 1881 to Jas. A Guinn and Mollie Butler. She died on 28 August 1928 in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas, of myelogenous luekemia. [1]

[1] Death Certificate - Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Sep 1880, West Virginia.²³

Hattie married **Lee Alma Beesley**, ¹¹⁴ son of **Thomas Jefferson Beesley** and **Ann Jobe**, about 1903. ⁴⁰ Lee was born on 24 Oct 1877 in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas, ³⁴ died on 31 Jul 1953 in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas ³⁴ at age 75, and was buried on 1 Aug 1953 in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. ³⁴ They had three children: **Mena P, Roxie L**, and **James Wilson**.

General Notes: In 1910 Alma L Beesley is living in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. He is 30, born in Texas, and his parents born in Tennessee. Alma is a driver for an express wagon, working on his own account. With Alma are his wife Harriet P, 28, and daughter Mena P, 6. Alma & Harriet have been married 7 years. Harriet has had one child. [3]

In 1917/1918, Lee Alma Beesley was living in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. He was employed by the Texas Elect. Co. Lee listed [wife] Mrs. Hattie P Beesley as his closest relative. [2]

In 1920 Alma L Beesley is living in Lancaster. He is 40 and the station agent for the interurban [railroad]. With Alma are his wife Harriet, 39, daughters Mena, 16, and Roxie L, 9, and son James W, 2 yr & 2 months. [4]

in 1930 Lee A Beesley is living in Lancaster. He is 50, widowed, and the station agent for the electric ry co. With Lee are is children Roxey L, 18, and Wilson, 12. [5]

At the time of his death in 1953, Alma was a retired agent for the rail road. [1]

Lee Alme [Alma] Beesley died 31 July 1953 of a coronary occlusion. The informant on his death certificate was [son] Wilson Beesley. [1]

- [1] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- [2] World War I draft registration
- [3] 1910 US Census, Lancaster, Dallas Co, TX, ED 97, sheet 10A
- [4] 1920 US Census, Lancaster, Dallas Co, TX, ED 101, sheet 12B
- [5] 1930 US Census, Lancaster, Dallas Co, TX, ED 124, sheet 1A

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 24 Oct 1878.³⁸
 - 6-Mena P Beesley was born about 1904 in Texas. 40
 - 6-Roxie L Beesley⁵¹ was born about 1911 in Texas.⁵¹

6-**James Wilson Beesley**¹¹⁵ was born on 21 Oct 1917 in Texas,⁴⁴ died on 27 Jan 1980 in Dallas County, Texas¹¹⁶ at age 62, and was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas.²⁵

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt Nov 1917, Texas.⁵¹

James married **Frances Marie White** ______.¹¹⁷ They had two children: **Gregory Kim** and **Brent Dean**.

- 7-Gregory Kim Beesley
- 7-Brent Dean Beesley

5-**Willard Paul Guinn**⁷¹ was born on 19 Jul 1883 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia, ¹¹⁸ died on 21 Jan 1912 in Lancaster, Dallas County,

Texas¹⁰⁶ at age 28, and was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas.³¹ Another name for Willard was Willard P Guinn.²³

General Notes: Willard is probably the Paul Guinn on the 1910 Census in Johnson County, Texas.

Paul Guinn, age 26 (born about 1884), born in West Virginia, engineer in the stationary business

Ruby, wife, 23, 1 child born, none living, born in Texas, parents in GA married 3 years

US Census, Justice Precinct #1, Johnson Co., TX, ED 44, sheet 6B

Willard Paul Guinn died 21 Jan 1912 in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas, of enlargement of some type of glands. Willard was married and a stationary engineer at a flour mill. His father J A Guinn was the informant. [1, 2]

- [1] Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)
- 5-**Margaret Guinn**⁷⁷ was born on 31 Oct 1889 in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas, ¹¹⁸ died on 3 Aug 1937 in Dallas, Dallas County, Texas ¹⁰⁶ at age 47, and was buried in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. ³¹ Other names for Margaret were Maggie and Maggie P Guinn. ²³

General Notes: In February 1914 two unnamed infants were born in Dallas County to Lincoln Youngblood. It appears that son Paul was a twin, the other dying young. [2]

In 1920 Maggie Youngblood is living in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. Maggie is married to Lincoln Youngblood. They have a son Paul, age 5. Lincoln is 32, born in Texas and a dispatcher. His parents were born in Kentucky and Missouri. Maggie is 30 and born in Texas. [1]

In 1930 Margaret Youngblood is living on North Henry Street in Lancaster, Texas, in the home of Mary L Rice. Margaret is 40, divorced. No occupation was listed for her. She married at age 23 (about 1912). Living with her are her son Paul, 16, and daughter Mary, 3 years & 6 months. [3]

Margaret Guinn Youngblood died on 3 August 1937 at Parkland Hospital in Dallas, Texas, of pelliga [sp??] with possible acute softening of the brain stem. She had suffered with this illness for about a year. Margaret was buried in Lancaster, Texas. Her death certificate listed her as still married to Lincoln Youngblood. O L Guinn was the informant. [4]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Lancaster, Dallas Co, TX, ED 101, sheet 4B
- [2] Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1930 US Census, Lancaster, Dallas Co, TX, ED 124, sheet 2A
- [4] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Margaret married **Andrew Lincoln Youngblood**, son of **William O.B. Youngblood** and **Labitha Allen**, about 1912.³⁷ The marriage ended in divorce. Andrew was born on 26 Jan 1887 in Jacksboro, Jack County, Texas³⁸

and died on 29 Mar 1949 in Arlington, Riverside County, California¹¹³ at age 62. The cause of his death was tuberculosis. Other names for Andrew were Lincoln, Andrew L Youngblood, and Lincoln Youngblood. They had two children: **Paul Atherton** and **Mary**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Between 1926 and 1930.

General Notes: Lincoln Youngblood joined the Navy about 1907. He was on the USS Wisconsin (BB-9) mainly in west coast water. Eventually his ship was included in the group Teddy Roosevelt sent around the world in his Big Stick policy. The Wisconsin was a substitute for another ship which burned too much coal. They joined the fleet on the west coast. [2]

In 1917/1918 Lincoln Youngblood was living in Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas. He was born 26 January 1887 in Jacksboro, Texas, and is working as a train dispatcher for Texas Electric in Morrow, Texas. Lincoln served as a sergeant in the Marines from 1907 to 1911. He is married with a wife and child. [1]

Lincoln died 29 March 1949 at Riverside County Hospital in Arlington, California, of "far advanced pulmonary tuberculosis". He was cremated the same day. At the time of his death, Lincoln was living in an apartment in Blythe, California, and working as a janitor. His death certificate listed him as widowed and the name of his wife as Margaret. [3] It is not known if this refers to Margaret Guinn. The 1930 census showed her as divorced.

- [1] World War I draft registration cards (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pauline Crader, July 2006
- [3] Death Certificate, California, 04-022846

Noted events in his life were:

• Cremation: 29 Mar 1949, Montecito Memorial Park Crematory. 113

6-**Paul Atherton Youngblood**⁷⁷ was born on 11 Feb 1914 in Dallas County, Texas, To died on 2 Jun 1968 in Dallas County, Texas at age 54, and was buried on 4 Jun 1968 in Laurel Land Memorial Park. Another name for Paul was Paul Youngblood. Another name for Paul was Paul Youngblood.

General Notes: Paul A Youngblood of 2315 Fouts Lane in Dallas, died Sunday, 2 June 1968, at age 54. He was a lieutenant with the Dallas Fire Department. Paul had been with the fire department for 20 years and was in charge of the fireman's first aid instruction. He was born in Lancaster, and was a veteran of the Marine Corp.

Paul was survived by his wife, two daughters Mrs L E Weems of Duncanville and Mrs Sharon Maddon of Omaha, Nebraska, and one son Tony Youngblood of Dallas. Burial was in Laurel Land Memorial Park. [1, 2]

[1] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)

[2] Dallas Morning News, 3 June 1968, Sec D, p 6 (Genealogybank.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1915, Texas.⁵¹

Paul married **Dorothy Elese Payne**. They had three children: **Doris Elaine**, **Sharon Ann**, and **Paul Antone**.

7-Doris Elaine Youngblood

Doris married **Jack Odell Weems** ______.⁷⁸ They had two children: **Douglas Scott** and **Julia Elese**.

8-Douglas Scott Weems

8-Julia Elese Weems

7-Sharon Ann Youngblood

7-Paul Antone Youngblood

Paul married **Marilue Burford** ______.¹²¹

6-Mary Youngblood

James next married **Lollie D Ellington**¹⁰⁶ between 1920 and 1930. Lollie was born on 21 Apr 1884 in Tennessee,³¹ died on 12 Jun 1931 in Ennis, Ellis County, Texas¹⁰⁶ at age 47, and was buried on 13 Aug 1931 in Myrtle Cemetery, Ennis, Ellis County, Texas.³¹ Another name for Lollie was Lellie D.³⁷

General Notes: Lollie D. Guinn died 12 June 1931 in Ennis, Ellis County, Texas, at age 47 of acute bronchopneunomia. [1, 2]

- [1] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1884, Tennessee.³⁷
- 4-**Charles H Gwinn** was born on 5 Mar 1856 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, ¹²² died on 8 Aug 1933 in Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas ¹¹³ at age 77, and was buried on 9 Aug 1933 in Childress, Childress County, Texas. ¹¹³ Another name for Charles was Charles Gwinn. ⁶

General Notes: On the 1900, 1910 & 1930 Censuses, Charles's birthplace is reported as Indiana. On the 1870 & 1920 Censuses and on his death certificate, his birthplace is Virginia/West Virginia. Charles may have spent time in Indiana when a young man, and thus the confusion over his birthplace. [CAR]

Charles and Maggie Durham married in Dallas County, Texas, in 1888. After the birth of their first son Walter, they moved to Wichita Falls in Wichita County, Texas. They were there at least until 1894, and were back in Dallas County by 1896 when son David was born there.

In 1900 Chas H Gwinn is living in Oak Cliff, Dallas County, Texas. He is 44, born in Indiana (his parents in Virginia), and a farm laborer. He is renting his home. Charles's wife Maggie is 33, and born in Tennessee. They have been married 12 years, and Maggie has had 5 children. With them are their sons Walter, 10, Clarence, 8, Arthur, 6, David, 4, and Andrew, 1. [2]

In 1910, Chas H Gwinn is living in Clay County, Texas. He is 54 and a farmer. Charles is renting his farm. His wife Margarett I is 43. They have been married 22 years, and Margarett has had 7 children, all living. The children are Walter T, 21, Clarence A, 19, Arthur E, 16, David A, 13, Richard A, 11, Ernest, 7, and Harvey W, 4. [3]

Sons Ernest and Harvey are not with Charles in 1920 and may have died young.

In 1920, Chas H Guinn is living in Motley County, Texas. He is 63 and a farmer. Charles's wife Margarett L is 52. Living with them are their sons Walter, 30, David, 22, and Richard, 21. [4]

In 1930, Charley H Gwinn is living in Motley County. He owns his own farm, is 74 and widowed, and is no longer working. Living with him are his son Walter J, 40, daughter-in-law Mary B, 22, and granddaughter Lily M, 1 year. [5]

C H Gwinn died 8 August 1933 at age 77 in Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas. He was born 5 March 1856 in West Virginia to Andy Gwinn and Miss Pondexter, both also born in West Virginia. Charles was a farmer, and widowed from his wife Margaret.

Charles died of a Erithoma left side of head cancer, which was diagnosed in 1930. The attending doctor listed a contributing cause of death as a "quack cancer doctor".

Charles was buried 9 August 1933 in Childress, Texas. [1] Childress is in Childress County, north east of Motley County.

- [1] Texas death certificate
- [2] 1900 US Census, Oak Cliff, Eagle Fort precinct, Dallas Co, TX, ED 143, sheet 2A
- [3] 1910 US Census, Justice pct 3, Clay Co, TX, ED 33, sheet 8A
- [4] 1920 US Census, Justice pct 4, Motley Co, TX, ED 187, sheet 9B
- [5] 1930 US Census, Justice pct 4, Motley Co, TX, ED 6, sheet 2A

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1858, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁶

Charles married **Maggie Durham** on 18 Jan 1888 in Dallas County, Texas. ¹⁴ Maggie was born in Feb 1867 in Tennessee²³ and died on 24 Dec 1924 in Motley County, Texas ⁷¹ at age 57. They had seven children: **Walter Thomas, Clarence Allen, Arthur Eugene, David A Allen, Richard Andrew, Ernest**, and **Harvey W**.

Marriage Notes: C H Gwinn and Maggie Durham were married on 18 January 1888 in Dallas County, Texas, by H M Glass. [1]

[1] Dallas County Marriage Book J, page 76A (Rootsweb - Dallas Co TX)

General Notes: Maggie was born in Tennessee. Her parents were reportedly born in South Carolina (1900 census), North Carolina (1910 census), and Tennessee (1920 census).

Maggie E. Guinn died 24 Dec 1924 in Motley County, Texas. [1]

[1] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)

5-Walter Thomas Gwinn was born on 7 Jul 1889 in Dallas, Texas, ³⁸ died on 27 Dec 1975 in Lubbock County, Texas ⁵⁶ at age 86, and was buried in East Mound Cemetery, Matador, Motley County, Texas. ²⁵ Other names for Walter were Walter Thomas Guinn ³⁸ and Walter J Gwinn. ³⁷

General Notes: In June 1917, Walter Thomas Guinn is living in Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas. He is a farmer. Walter was born 7 July 1889 in Dallas, Texas. He lists his wife as his closest relative. [2]

In 1930, Walter J Gwinn is living in Motley County, Texas, on his father's farm. He is 40, a farmer, and a veteran of the world war. With him are his wife Mary B, 22, and daughter Lily M, 1. Walter and Mary have been married 2 years. [1]

Walter Gwinn was born 7 July 1889 and died 27 December 1975 in Lubbock County, Texas. His last residence was in Matador, Motley Count, Texas. [3]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Justice pct 4, Motley Co, TX, ED 6, sheet 2A
- [2] World War I draft registration
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Jul 1889, Texas.²³

Walter married **Mary Belle Anderson**⁷⁷ about 1928.³⁷ Mary was born on 27 Oct 1907 in Arizona, ⁶⁴ died on 27 Nov 1992 in Motley County, Texas⁷¹ at age 85, and was buried in East Mound Cemetery, Matador, Motley County, Texas.²⁵ Another name for Mary was Mary B.³⁷ They had ten children: **Lily M, George Fulton, Thomas Benjamin, Mable Isbell, Bonnie Ruth, Aly Marie, Charles Irvin, Marilyn Joe, Josie Nell, and James Andrew**.

General Notes: Mary B. Gwinn was born 27 October 1907 and died 27 November 1992 in Motley County, Texas. Her last residence was in Matador, Motley County, Texas. [1, 2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)

6-Lily M Gwinn

6-George Fulton Guinn

- 6-Thomas Benjamin Gwinn
- 6-Mable Isbell Gwinn
- 6-Bonnie Ruth Gwinn
- 6-Aly Marie Gwinn
- 6-Charles Irvin Gwinn
- 6-Marilyn Joe Gwinn
- 6-Josie Nell Gwinn
- 6-James Andrew Gwinn

5-Clarence Allen Guinn³⁸ was born on 9 May 1891 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas³⁸ and died on 31 Mar 1969 in Bailey County, Texas⁵⁶ at age 77. Another name for Clarence was Clarence A Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: In June 1917, Clarence Allen Guinn is living in Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas. He is a farmer with a wife and 2 children. Clarence was born 9 May 1891 in Wichita Falls, Texas. [1]

By 1918 Clarence is living in Otto, New Mexico. [2] He returned to Texas by 1919-1920 when son James was born.

In 1930 Clarence A Gwinn was living in Parmer County, Texas. He is 38, born in Texas, and owns his own farm worth \$1000. Clarence reports his father was born in Illinois and his mother in Tennessee. Living with him are his wife Myrtle, 35, and children Allen G, 16, Margaret, 14, James, 11, and John C, 2. Margaret was born in New Mexico. Clarence and Myrtle were married at age 21 & 19. [5]

Clarence Guinn, born 9 May 1891, died in 31 March 1969 in Bailey County, Texas. His last residence was in Muleshoe in Bailey County. [3, 4]

- [1] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [2] World War I draft registration for brother D A Allen Guinn (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] 1930 US Census, Justice Precinct 2, Parmer Co, TX, ED 3, sheet 10B-11A

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: May 1892, Texas.²³

Clarence married **Myrtle**³⁷ about 1912.³⁷ Myrtle was born on 25 Aug 1894 in Texas⁶⁴ and died on 14 Dec 1977 in Bailey County, Texas⁷¹ at age 83. They had four children: **Allen G, Margaret, James**, and **John C**.

General Notes: Myrtle's parents were from Alabama. [1]

Myrtle Guinn was born 25 August 1894 and died 14 December 1977 in Bailey County, Texas. Her last residence was in Muleshoe, Bailey County, Texas. [2, 3]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Justice Precinct 2, Parmer Co, TX, ED 3, sheet 10B-11A
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
 - 6-Allen G Guinn
 - 6-Margaret Guinn
 - 6-James Guinn
 - 6-John C Guinn
- 5-Arthur Eugene Guinn
- 5-David A Allen Guinn

5-**Richard Andrew Gwinn**¹⁰⁵ was born on 1 Nov 1899 in Texas,¹²³ died on 15 May 1977 in Floyd County, Texas¹²⁴ at age 77, and was buried in East Mound Cemetery, Matador, Motley County, Texas.²⁵ Other names for Richard were Richard Guinn³⁸ and Richard Andrew Guinn.

General Notes: In September 1918, Richard Guinn is working as a farmer with his father in Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas. He was born 29 October 1898. [1]

Richard A Gwinn Birth: Nov. 1, 1899 Death: May 15, 1977 [2]

Richard Gwinn was born 1 November 1899 and died 15 May 1977 in Floyd County, Texas. His last residence was in Matador, Motley, Texas. [3, 4]

- [1] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [2] findagrave.com gravestone
- [3] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 29 Oct 1898, Texas.³⁸
- Alt. Birth: Nov 1898, Texas.²³

Richard married **Ola May Long**. ⁷⁷ Ola was born on 13 Feb 1906, ²⁵ died on 22 Dec 1989 in Hockley County, Texas ¹²⁴ at age 83, and was buried in East Mound Cemetery, Matador, Motley County, Texas. ²⁵ They had five children: **Howard Richard, Gloria Ann, Edwin Earl, Larry Dale**, and **Dorothy**.

General Notes: Ola Mae Gwinn, Feb. 13, 1906 - Dec. 22, 1989 [1]

Ola L Gwinn was born 13 February 1906 and died 22 December 1989 in Hockley County, Texas. Her last residence was in Matador, Motley County, Texas. [2, 3]

- [1] findagrave.com gravestone
- [2] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index

6-**Howard Richard Gwinn**¹²⁵ was born on 21 Jul 1929 in Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas, ¹²⁵ died on 12 Jun 2008 in Texas¹²⁵ at age 78, and was buried in City of Levelland Cemetery, Levelland, Hockley County, Texas. ¹²⁵ Another name for Howard was Howard Richard Guinn. ⁷⁷

General Notes: Howard graduated from Roaring Spring High School in Roaring Spring, Texas, and Draughon's Business School in Lubbock. He first worked for First State Bank in Matador. In 1967 he moved to Levelland and worked for First National Bank as President & Cashier. After retiring he worked for Coldwell Banker - Paxton Real Estate until moving to Lubbock in 2001. [1]

[1] findagrave.com, David Sifford, obit for Howard Gwinn

Howard married **Doris Oleta Holt**¹²⁶ in Jan 1948 in Matador, Texas. ¹²⁵ Doris was born on 9 Dec 1932, ¹²⁷ died on 17 Feb 1997 at age 64, and was buried in City of Levelland Cemetery, Levelland, Hockley County, Texas. ¹²⁷ They had three children: **Judy Kay, Stephen Earl**, and **Dannie Ford**.

7-Judy Kay Gwinn

Judy married Bob Hempel.

7-Stephen Earl Gwinn

Stephen married **Beth**.

7-Dannie Ford Gwinn

Dannie married Carie.

6-Gloria Ann Gwinn

Gloria married Unknown Lee.

6-Edwin Earl Gwinn

Edwin married **Dorothy Louise Joplin**. They had one son: **Jimmy Earl**.

7-Jimmy Earl Gwinn

6-**Larry Dale Gwinn** was buried in Roaring Springs Cemetery, Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas.²⁵

General Notes: Larry Dale Gwinn, infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Richard Gwinn, dates unknown. Burial in Roaring Springs Cemetery, Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas. [1]

[1] findagrave.com

6-Dorothy Gwinn

Dorothy married Unknown Bailey.

5-Ernest Gwinn

5-Harvey W Gwinn

4-**William Harrison Gwinn** was born on 18 Feb 1859 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, ¹²⁸ died on 17 May 1938 in Wichita County, Texas ⁷¹ at age 79, and was buried in Holliday Cemetery, Holliday, Archer County, Texas. ¹²⁹

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, William is living in Dallas County, Texas, with his parents Andrew and Harriet (A Gwinn and Hattie). He is 21 years old.

William returned to West Virginia around 1883 where he married Nancy Glenn in Cabell County in January 1884 before returning to Texas.

William was 34 years old when Henry born. [Henry's birth certificate]

William and his family probably lived near Holliday in Archer County, Texas, in the 1890's. Son Jeff was buried there in 1896. William, Nancy, and their son Harry are also buried there.

In the 1900 Census, William Gwinn is living in Wichita Co, Texas, in Justice Precinct 1. He is 41 years old, born in West Virginia as were his parents, and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Nannie, 38, also born in West Virginia. Her parents were born in Virginia. They have been married 16 years, and Nannie has had 8 children, 6 are living. Their children are Harry, 13, Hattie, 11, daughter Willie W, 9, Henry, 7, Robert E Lee, 3, and Glen, 1. All were born in Texas. William's cousins Albert and Sampson Gwinn are living nearby.

In the 1910 Census, W. H. Gwinn is living in Wichita Co in Justice Precinct 1. He is 51 years old, born in West Virginia as were his parents, and is a farmer with his own farm. His wife Nancy is 48, and was also born in West Virginia. They have been married 26 years, and Nancy has born 10 children, 7 are still living, and are living with them. Their children are Hattie, 21, son Willie, 18, Caude, 17, Robert, 13, Glenn, 11, Ruby, 9, and Milton, 4. All the children were born in Texas. William's first cousin Albert Gwinn and his family are living next door.

In the 1920 Census, Wm H Guinn is living in Wichita Co, Texas. He is 60 years old and a farmer. He was born in West Virginia as were his parents. Living with him is his wife Nancy J, 58, and also born in West Virginia. Living with them are their sons Gilbert (?) (Glenn), 20, and Milton, 15. Also in the house is their son Robert, 23, and his wife Lovina L, 20, and their child W. H., 3.

In 1930 William H Gwinn is living in Motley County, Texas. William is 71, born in West Virginia, and a farmer. Living with him is his second wife Emma. Emma is 69 and was born in Illinois. Living next door is William's son Milton A Gwinn, Milton's wife Euphia and son Gordon. [1]

William Harrison Gwinn was born 18 February 1859, and died 17 May 1938 in Wichita County, Texas. He is buried at Holliday Cemetery in Holliday, Archer County, Texas. [2, 3, 4]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Justice Precinct 4, Motley Co, TX, ED 6, sheet 2B
- [2] Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com) W H Gwinn
- [3] Owens and Brumley Funeral Home, Records from May 1925 to 1961, USGenWeb Archives, www.usgwarchives.org, Wichita Co, TX W H Gwinn [4] Holliday Cemetery transcription, Archer County, Texas, USGenWeb Archives, www.usgwarchives.org, Archer Co, TX

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1858, Virginia. 130
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1859, West Virginia. 40
- Alt. Death: After 1930.

William married **Nancy Jane Glenn** on 15 Jan 1884 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. ¹⁸ Nancy was born on 5 Jul 1862 in Cabell County, West Virginia, ¹³¹ died on 13 Nov 1920¹²⁹ at age 58, and was buried in Holliday Cemetery, Holliday, Archer County, Texas. ¹²⁹ They had nine children: **Harry A, Hattie Frances, Willie W, Henry Claude, Jeff, Robert E Lee, Glenn Harvey, Ruby Elizabeth**, and **Milton Oliver**.

Marriage Notes: Wm H Gwinn, age 24, and Nancy Glenn, age 21, were married in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia, on 15 January 1884. Both were born in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1884.⁴⁰

General Notes: Nancy is probably the Nancy Glen, age 18, living in Putnam County, West Virginia, in 1880 with her father Thomas Glen and mother R E Glen. Putnam County is next to Cabell County, where the Gwinns are from.

Nancy was 32 years old when Henry was born. She already had four children. [Henry's birth certificate]

On the 1910 Census, Nancy has had 10 children. Seven were still living in 1910. In addition to Harry and Jeff, Nancy probably had an additional child who died young probably born between Ruby and Milton.

Nancy J Gwinn was born 5 July 1862 and died 13 November 1920. She is buried at Holliday Cemetery in Holliday, Archer County, Texas. [1]

[1] Holliday Cemetery transcription, Archer County, Texas, USGenWeb Archives,

www.usgwarchives.org, Archer Co, TX

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1860, Virginia. 130
 - 5-**Harry A Gwinn**¹²⁹ was born on 25 Sep 1886 in Texas, ¹³² died on 4 Nov 1906¹²⁹ at age 20, and was buried in Holliday Cemetery, Holliday, Archer County, Texas. ¹²⁹ Another name for Harry was Harry Gwinn. ²³
 - 5-**Hattie Frances Gwinn**³¹ was born on 25 Apr 1889,³¹ died on 5 Dec 1974 in McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas³¹ at age 85, and was buried on 6 Dec 1974 in Roselawn Cemetery, McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas.³¹ Another name for Hattie was Hattie Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: When brother Henry Claud Gwinn died in 1961, he was survived by sister Mrs Hattie Boldin of McAllen [Texas]. [1]

Hattie Frances Boaldin, daughter of Willliam Harvey Gwinn and Nancy Jane Glen, was born 25 April 1889 in Virginia [should be Texas], and died 5 December 1974 at Magic Valley Geriatric Center in McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas, of arterioscleriosis and heart dieseas. She was widowed and was a practical nurse. The informant on her death certificate was daughter Mrs Chester Dickey. Burial was on 6 December 1974 at Roselawn Cemetery in McAllen. [2]

- [1] Wichita Falls Times, 30 Nov 1961
- [2] death certificate, Family Search Labs

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1889, Texas. 40
- Alt. Birth: Apr 1889, Texas.²³
- Residence: 1961, McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas.

Hattie married **C W Boaldin** on 15 Dec 1913 in Wichita County, Texas. ¹³³ C was born on 17 Oct 1874 in Indiana³⁴ and died on 5 Dec 1928 in McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas³⁴ at age 54. Other names for C were unknown Boldin¹³⁴ and Unknown Boldin.

General Notes: C W Boaldin b. 17 Oct 1874 Indiana d. 5 Dec 1928 McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas, of carcinoma parents: J T Boaldin, b. in VA, & _____ Wolff, b. in VA [1]

- [1] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org))
- 5-Willie W Gwinn¹³⁵ was born in Feb 1891 in Texas²³ and died after 1961.

General Notes: On the 1900 Census, Willie is listed as her parents' daughter, but as their son in 1910.

When brother Henry Claud Gwinn died in 1961, he was survived by sister Mrs Willie Bishop of Lawton, Oklahoma. [1]

[1] Wichita Falls Times, 30 Nov 1961

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1892, Texas. 40
- Residence: 1961, Lawton, Oklahoma.

Willie married **Will Bishop**¹³⁶ on 28 Oct 1916 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.¹³⁷ Will was born about 1889 in Arkansas.⁵¹ Other names for Will were W J Bishop³⁷ and W T Bishop.⁵¹ They had one daughter: **Thelma Ruth**.

General Notes: In 1920 W T Bishop and wife Willie Bishop are living in Archer County, Texas. Will is 31, born in Arkansas (parents in Alabama & Texas), and a farmer. Willie is 28, born in Texas, parents in West Virginia. They are renting their farm. [1]

In 1930 W J Bishop is living in Deaf Smith County, Texas. He is 42, born in Arkansas, and owns his own farm. With W J are his wife Willie, 38, and daughter Thelma Ruth, 10 [or 14 on the index]. [2]

[1] 1920 US Census, Justice Pct 2, Archer Co, TX, ED 3, sheet 2A [2] 1930 US Census, Justice Pct 4, Deaf Smith Co, TX ED 7, sheet 6B

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1895. 136

6-Thelma Ruth Bishop

5-**Henry Claude Gwinn**¹³⁸ was born on 2 Dec 1892 in Allendale, Wichita County, Texas, ¹³⁹ died on 30 Nov 1961 in Tarrant County, Texas⁷¹ at age 68, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁴⁰ Another name for Henry was Henry Claud Gwinn. ¹⁴¹

General Notes: Henry was a farmer in 1916 when his son Lloyd born. (Lloyd's birth certificate)

In 1917 Henry Claud Gwinn registered for the World War I draft in Wichita County, Texas. He was born Dec 2 1890 in Wichita County. He is a farmer, married, with 3 children.

In the 1920 Census, Henry C Gwinn (Guinn on the census index) is living in Wichita County, Texas. He is 27 years old, born in Texas, and a farmer. Henry reports his parents were born in Virginia. Living with him is his wife Nora, 26, born in Texas. Nora reports her parents were born in Tennessee. Their children are Kista (Leota?), age 7, born about 1913, Norma (Dora Naomi), age 4, born about 1916, and Lynell (Lloyd Lionel), age 3, born about 1917.

In 1930 Henry C Gwinn is living in Fisher County, Texas. He is 37, born in Texas, and a farm laborer. Henry's parents were born in Virginia. Henry's wife Nora is 36, also born in Texas and her parents in Mississippi. Henry and Nora were married at age 19 & 18. With them are their six children Frankie L, 17, Dora W, 14, Lloyd L, 13, Claud H, 8, Ruth L, 4 years and 9 months, and

Nelle R, 1 year and 9 months. [2]

In 1942 Henry Claude Gwinn is living in Wichita Falls. He is self-employed with his own dairy farm. Henry was born 2 December 1892 in Wichita County. His closest contact is [wife] Mrs Nora Gwinn. [4]

Henry had a heart attack when he was 51 years old [about 1943]. The doctors would not let him do anything for five months. He was ok after that, but the doctor told him to take it easy and work light. So he bought himself a self-propelled combine, and continued to work the farm. He slowly sold of most of the farm, and then his sons Lloyd and Harvey built Henry and Nora a home on one acre of land and they lived there. After Henry died, Nora lived in the house they built. [3]

Henry suffered for many years from prostrate cancer. [1]

- [1] Barbara Gwinn Kennedy, 21 May 2006
- [2] 1930 US Census, Justice Precinct 7, Fisher Co, TX, ED 12, sheet 5B-6A
- [3] Lloyd Gwinn, July 18, 2003
- [4] World War II Draft Registration 1942 (images) (FamilySearch.org)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 2 Dec 1890, Wichita County, Texas. 38
- Alt. Birth: 2 Dec 1892, Precinct No 1, Wichita County, TX. 142
- Alt. Birth: 5 Dec 1892. 143
- Alt. Death: Nov 1961, Wichita County, Texas. 144
- Alt. Death: 29 Nov 1961. 140

Henry married **Nora Taylor**, ¹⁴⁴ daughter of **Thomas Benjamen Taylor** ¹⁴⁵ and **Margaret Doe Nettie Allmon**, ¹⁴⁵ about 1912. ³⁷

Nora was born on 14 Jan 1894 in Georgetown, Williamson County, Texas, ¹⁴⁶ died on 5 Jul 1971 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas ¹⁴⁷ at age 77, and was buried on 6 Jul 1971 in Highland Cemetery, Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁴⁸ They had six children: **Leota, Dora Naomi, Lloyd Lionel, Harvey Claude, Ruth Lorene**, and **Nell Marie**.

Marriage Notes: Henry and Nora were married at age 19 and 18, respectively. [1]

[1] 1930 US Census, Justice Precinct 7, Fisher Co, TX, ED 12, sheet 5B-6A

General Notes: Nora T Gwinn was born 14 January 1894 and died 5 July 1971 in Wichita County, Texas. Her last residence was Wichita Falls, Wichita Co, Texas. She died of septicemia shock and pneumonia. [1, 2, 3, 4]

- [1] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index, 14 Jan 1894 15 Jul 1971
- [3] Shirley Banks, Highland Cemetery transcription (via email)
- [4] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (Family Search Labs labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Death: 15 Jul 1971, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. 44
- Soc Sec Num: 462-86-5225.

6-**Leota Gwinn**¹⁴⁴ was born on 16 Jan 1913 in Wichita County, Texas, ¹⁴⁹ died on 1 Oct 1938 in Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas¹⁵⁰ at age 25, and was buried on 2 Oct 1938 in Highland Cemetery, Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁵¹ The cause of her death was T.B. Another name for Leota was Frankie L Gwinn. ³⁷

General Notes: Leota died when she was 25 years old. [3]

Leota was diagnosed with tuberculosis in 1936 and died of it in 1938. [4]

Leota Gwinn Cathey was born 16 January 1913 and died 1 October 1938. She is buried with her parents at Highland Cemetery in Iowa Park. [1, 2]

- [1] Shirley Banks, Highland Cemetery transcription (via email 2008), Leota Gwinn Cathey
- [2] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000, Leota Cathey
- [3] Lloyd Gwinn
- [4] death certificate, Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Bef 1915. 144
- Alt. Death: 1937. 143

Leota married Joel Cathey.

6-**Dora Naomi Gwinn**¹⁴⁴ was born on 27 Jul 1915 in Texas¹⁵² and died on 29 Aug 1997 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁴⁴ at age 82. Another name for Dora was Naomi.

General Notes: On the Social Security Death Index, Dora N Rigby was born 27 Jul 1915 and died 29 Aug 1997. Her last residence was Wichita Falls, Wichita Co, Texas.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 12 Jul 1915, Texas. 153
- Alt. Death: Abt 1999. 154
- Alt. Death: 20 Sep 1999. 143
- Residence: 1961, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.

Dora married **Covert Laverne Rigby**, son of **John H Rigby**³⁷ and **Sadie B**,.³⁷ They had one daughter: **Phyllis Jan**.

7-**Phyllis Jan Rigby**⁷¹ was born on 31 Aug 1939 in Wichita County, Texas¹⁵⁵ and died on 15 May 1995 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas⁴⁴ at age 55. Another name for Phyllis was Phyllis Rigby.¹⁵⁴ She had no relationships and no children.

General Notes: Phyllis Jan Rigby was born Aug 31 1939 in Wichita County to Dora Naomi Guinn and Covert Laverne Rigby. - 1939 Wichita Co Births (RootsWeb)

Phyllis was injured at birth. Apparently, because she was a breech birth, her neck was stretched and injured. She seemed like she had MS, and could not speak clearly or walk along well. She was a wonderful person. She always typed, even though it would take her a long time just to type one word. Phyllis was always worried about her mother since her mother took care of her, and afraid her mother would die first. Phyllis's aunt Patsy took care of her sometimes, and Naomi planned that Patsy would care for Phyllis if she died. But then Patsy left the church, which was important to Phyllis. There was also a big trust fund set up for Phyllis, and some family members were afraid Patsy wouldn't take care of the trust very well. This never became an issue, as Phyllis died before her mother. [Kay Ann Gwinn Jones, July 19, 2003]

According to the Social Security Death Index, Phyllis J Rigby was born 31 Aug 1939 and died 15 May 1995. Her last residence was Wichita Falls, Wichita Co, Texas.

Phyllis Jan Rigby died 12 May 1995 in Wichita County. - Texas Deaths, 1964-1998 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1939. 154

• Alt. Death: 12 May 1995, Wichita County, Texas. 71

6-**Lloyd Lionel Gwinn**¹⁵⁶ was born on 14 Aug 1916 in Allendale, Wichita County, Texas, ¹⁴⁴ died on 25 Oct 2009 in Texas¹⁵⁷ at age 93, and was buried on 28 Oct 2009 in Restland Cemetery, Dallas, Texas. ¹⁵⁷

General Notes: Lloyd said that when his mother Nora was pregnant with him, she was carrying twins. About six months into the pregnancy, she had to have her appendix removed. Nora lost Lloyd 's twin during the surgery. Lloyd's twin was a fraternal twin, not identical. The lost twin was in his own sac and he was lost without affecting Lloyd. Nora carried Lloyd for another three months. He was born natural out on the farm at 3pm on August 14, 1916, the hottest day of the year. Lloyd said that the help or the nurse was fanning his mother during his birth.

The doctor had to clip Lloyd's tongue when he was less than an hour old because he could not nurse. Because of that, he had trouble talking until he was a teenager, especially in pronouncing R's.

Lloyd was club footed as a child. But he was also a very good runner. Lloyd had 27 ribbons for running track during school. He said that he could run the 100 yard dash in 10 seconds flat.

When he was young, Lloyd's father called him Mike. Lloyd never liked being called Mike, and so made everyone quit calling him that.

Just after he and Honey married, Lloyd took her to a Taylor family reunion (his mother's family). There were 78 people on the farm at

Christmas time.

Lloyd said that he smoked until he was 27 years old. In 1943, he went down to Fort Worth for his army physical so he could join up during the war. He went to the hearing examination, then the heart examination. The examiners asked if he had any disease, and he said "yes, ulcers". The doctors found he had a heart murmur, and would not take him into the service. The doctors in the army told him to quit smoking because the tobacco would not allow him to clear up the ulcers. On the way back from the Army physical, there was a guy on the truck they were riding in telling a joke and just before the punch line he stopped and lit a cigarette, then finished the punch line. Papa thought that guy was a slave to cigarettes and handed the guy next to him his pack with only one gone and quit smoking May 3, 1943, and has not touched one since. [Lloyd Gwinn, July 18, 2003]

In 1961 they took part of his stomach out because of the ulcers.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. 158

Lloyd married **Gwendolyn "Honey" Lassiter**, daughter of **Wylie Jones Lassiter**¹⁵⁹ and **Ada Ozella Kiser**, ¹⁵⁹ on 17 Dec 1937 in Morton, Texas. Gwendolyn was born on 23 Jan 1920 in Ranger, Eastland County, Texas, ¹⁴² died on 11 Aug 2004 in Dallas, Texas ¹⁶⁰ at age 84, and was buried on 14 Aug 2004 in Restland Cemetery, Dallas, Texas. They had three children: **Lloyd Lionel**, **Barbara Sue**, and **Kay Ann**.

Marriage Notes: Lloyd met Honey while she was in still in high school. Lloyd graduated in 1935, and he was helping the principal of Honey's high school run the track meets. During a track meet Honey was there with Bobby Joe Bradford and asked who the guy was with Durwood Sprool. Bobby Joe said that was Lloyd Gwinn. Bobby Joe said lets go over there and see who that was. They talked to everyone, and on the way back they forgot to look at that boy. Durwood would not introduce her because she had been going steady for two years with Jack Cowden. Jack had left town and gone to work in the oil field. At the Allison drug store (11miles from Iowa park), Lloyd asked Bill Overbee to introduce him to Honey. He said he would. So Lloyd drove himself and Bill in Lloyd's 1934 Ford pickup truck to Iowa Park. When Lloyd pulled up at the Lassiter's house, Honey and Darleen Cunningham were laying across the bed looking out the window. She said "Well there is Lloyd Gwinn". He met her on Sunday evening, and the next Saturday he asked her for a date and she accepted. Honey's mother Ada asked them not to go to Wichita Falls, but just to go to the local movie theater. They did. The Monday before their date Lloyd was working on a road grater, he stopped by and caught Honey about to wash her hair. He told her that he was happy she accepted the date. They only had two or three dates before she moved away. About this same time, Lloyd's uncle in Brownfield, TX, wanted Lloyd to come work with him in his mens clothing store. Lloyd was 21 yrs old. He moved to

Brownsfield to work with his uncle, and lived in the back of the store. Honey had moved to Martin, and this was only 12 miles across the field from where Lloyd was working in the store.

Honey talked about the first time Lloyd came across that field to see her. She was sitting in church and a girl she was with said "boy that is a good looking boy coming there". Honey said "oh that's Lloyd".

Lloyd moved to Brownfield on August 20, and they married on December 18. Honey said that maybe she would have married anyone at that time because of the tough time she had at home.

On December 18, 1937, Lloyd went to the Lassiters new 1938 blue Ford pickup truck. He traded in his 1934 truck for it. Honey's father Wylie said he was sorry that he had not had a chance to see Lloyd because he had been working all of the time that Lloyd and Honey were courting. Lloyd said to Wylie, "I would like your daughter's hand". Wylie slammed his hands on the arms of the chair and said loudly ""My daughter's hand!" Lloyd said "I am not scared of you. You know I can take care of her." Lloyd asked if they could go and get married after dinner, and they did.

After they were married, they loaded up Honey's hope chest and moved onto the Gwinn farm in Iowa Park. Lloyd was going to help his dad Henry on the dairy farm. Henry built a house on the farm for Lloyd and Honey. [Lloyd & Honey Gwinn, July 18, 2003]

After Lloyd and Honey were married, Lloyd's father Henry asked him what plans they had about having children. Lloyd told Henry he wanted four children. Henry told him well you better plan on six because he and Nora had wanted four and ended up with six. Lloyd said that after Barbara was born, World War II broke out and they waited until after the war to have any more children. [Lloyd Gwinn, July 18, 2003]

Honey & Lloyd were living in Iowa Park, TX, when their daughter Barbara was born in the Wichita Falls hospital. [Lloyd Gwinn, July 18, 2003]

General Notes: Honey was born in Ranger, Texas. Ranger is in Eastland County, about 85 miles west of Fort Worth on Interstate 20.

Honey got her nickname from Lloyd Jr. When Lloyd Jr was young, Lloyd was out working in the yard, and called in to Gwendolyn, calling her "Honey". Lloyd Jr picked it up and started calling his mother Honey, and it just stuck.

Honey died quietly the evening of August 11, 2004, after suffering two strokes in the weeks before she died.

7-Lloyd Lionel Gwinn Jr

Lloyd married Wilva Beth Creed, daughter of William Bryan Creed and Mary Evelyn. They had four children: Michael Glen "Mike," Gina Kay, Larry Dan, and Steven Wayne.

8-**Michael Glen ''Mike'' Gwinn**¹⁶¹ was born on 11 Jul 1958 in Dallas County, Texas, ¹⁶² died on 12 Jun 1971 in Irving, Dallas County, Texas¹⁶³ at age 12, and was buried on 15 Jun 1971 in Oak Grove Memorial Gardens, Irving, Texas. ¹⁶⁴

General Notes: Mike played on football in the YMCA program for the Little Aggies for two years. One of those years they were the city champs. The following year Mike played for Navy in the Y league, and they were city champs. [2]

Mike also played basketball in the Irving Basketball Association League. The last two years he played for them, his team were city champs. [2]

When he died in June 1971, Mike was a member of the Sophmore Leage Giants of the Irving Boys Baseball Association. [2]

He also was a competitor in a bowling league for two years, and loved to swim. [2]

Mike was an Honor Roll student at Bowie Junior High School. [2]

Mike suffered "multiple injuries" in a "M-V fixed-object collision" (motor vehicle and fixed, or stationary, object). He was already dead when he arrived at Irving Community Hospital. [1]

[1] Texas Death Certificates 1903-1982 (images) (Ancestry.com)

[2] Irving Daily Newy, 17 Jun 1971, p. 22 (news clipping in Lloyd Gwinn Sr collection)

8-Gina Kay Gwinn

Gina married **James Carlton Fletcher**, son of **Billy James Fletcher** and **Lindel Jean Gross**, ______. ¹⁶⁵ They had one son: **James Caleb**.

9-James Caleb Fletcher

Gina next married **Craig Vandeman** _____.¹⁶⁶

8-**Larry Dan Gwinn**¹⁶¹ was born on 4 May 1960 in Dallas, Dallas County, Texas, ¹⁶⁷ died on 6 Sep 2014 in Irving, Dallas County, Texas¹⁶⁸ at age 54, and was buried on 9 Sep 2014 in Oak Grove Memorial Gardens, Irving, Texas. ¹⁶⁹ The cause of his death was pulmonary fibrosis & heart attack.

Larry married **Rebecca Ann Greene** _____. ¹²¹ They had two children: **Travis Michael** and **Jakob Martin** "**Jake**".

9-Travis Michael Jackson
9-Jakob Martin ''Jake'' Jackson
Larry next married Tawana L Bennett ¹²¹ They had one son: Ethan .
9-Ethan Bennett
8-Steven Wayne Gwinn
Steven married Vivienne Alissa Wright, daughter of Alfred Aaron Wright and Vivian Elizabeth Singleton, They had two children: Chloe Lane and Cameron Arron.
9-Chloe Lane Gwinn
9-Cameron Arron Gwinn
Steven next married Stephanie ¹⁷¹
Lloyd next married Billie Jane "B.J." Jourden , daughter of Troy Neval Jourden and Margaret Jane Brotherton , They had no children.
7-Barbara Sue Gwinn
Barbara married William Scott Sanders , son of Willie Bert Sanders ¹⁷³ and Allie Bea Walls , ¹⁷⁴ on 17 Aug 1959 in Irving, Texas. William was born on 7 Aug 1935 in Collin County, Texas, ¹⁷⁵ died on 3 Dec 1999 in Dallas, Texas at age 64, and was buried in Garland, Texas. Another name for William was Scott. They had two children: Bryan Kent and Felecia Gwinn .
General Notes: Scott was a police officer in Dallas before his bad car wreck in 1963 or 1964. He was driving an Electra 225, a car with early cruise control. He set the cruise control and fell asleep at the wheel. The car hit the pillar at the side of the road head on, and the engine was pushed into the front seat. Scott broke both his legs, his right arm, and every rib. A friend of his either in the police or state trooper office was the first on the scene. Scott was in a complete body cast after getting out of the hospital. He was on lots of pain medication, and started drinking after that time. All the medication and alcohol made him abusive, and Barbara divorced him after that. [BKK - 5/2003]
Scott married two more times to Frankie Williams (Williams was a name from a previous husband) about 1972 or 1973, and Sylvia about 1980. [Becky Sanders, 2004]

attack. [CAR]

I have a note that says Scott died December 4, 1999, of a heart

According to the Social Security Death Index, William Sanders was born 7 Aug 1935 and died 4 Dec 1999. His last residence was in Ferris, Ellis Co., Texas.

8-Bryan Kent Kennedy

Bryan married Kim Howard.

Bryan next married Billie Joetta Sidwell.

Bryan next married **Catherine Ann Reuther**, daughter of **Calvin Russell Reuther** and **Jane Marie Hager**.

8-Felecia Gwinn Kennedy

Barbara next married **Bill Kent Kennedy**, son of **Hubert Ottis Kennedy** and **Anner Kate Davis**,. ¹⁷⁶ They had two children: **Bryan Kent** and **Felecia Gwinn**.

8-Bryan Kent Kennedy

Bryan married Kim Howard.

Bryan next married Billie Joetta Sidwell.

Bryan next married **Catherine Ann Reuther**, daughter of **Calvin Russell Reuther** and **Jane Marie Hager**.

8-Felecia Gwinn Kennedy

7-Kay Ann Gwinn

Kay married **James Raymond Jones**, son of **Everett Raymond Jones** and **Virginia Ella Wren**, ______. ¹⁵⁴ They had two children: **Jason James** and **Jamie Kay**.

8-Jason James Jones

Jason had a relationship with **Philip Thomas Vanderford**, son of **Lee Vanderford** and **Glanita Thomas**.

8-Jamie Kay Jones

Jamie married **Kenneth E Simpson** _____ .177

6-Harvey Claude Gwinn¹⁴⁴ was born on 11 Oct 1921 in Texas¹⁴⁴ and died on 16 Oct 1999 in Texas⁴⁴ at age 78.

General Notes: On the Social Security Death Index, Harvey Gwinn was born 11 Oct 1921 and died 16 Oct 1999. His last residence was Irving, Dallas Co, Texas.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 11 Oct 1999, Texas. 144

Harvey married **Audrey Ruth Pray**. They had one daughter: **Marilyn Leota**.

7-Marilyn Leota Gwinn

Marilyn married **Carrol Dewaine Miller**. They had two children: **Shelly Louise** and **David Dewaine**.

- 8-Shelly Louise Miller
- 8-David Dewaine Miller

6-**Ruth Lorene Gwinn** 143 was born on 9 Jun 1925 in Texas 178 and died on 25 Mar 2008^{44} at age 82. Other names for Ruth were Lorene and Lorene Gwinn. 144

General Notes: Ruth Lorene Honkomp was born 9 June 1925 and died 25 March 2008. Her last residence was in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1926. 144
- Residence: 1961, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas.

Ruth married Bernard Robert Honkomp, son of Gerhard\Gerald Bernard Honkomp and Mary McIntyre. They had two children: Kenneth Robert and Sandra Lynel.

7-Kenneth Robert Honkomp	
Kenneth married Karen D Duckworth	
Kenneth next married Cynthia Dawn Frazier They had two children: Kenneth Garrett and Frazi	
8-Kenneth Garrett Honkomp	
8-Frazier Bernard Honkomp	
7-Sandra Lynel Honkomp	
Sandra married Dorsey Lynn Robinson They had four children: Miranda Lynn, Jessica Lynnin , and Dorsey Klase .	¹²¹ nel, Samantha
8-Miranda Lynn Robinson	
8-Jessica Lynel Robinson	
8-Samantha Lorin Robinson	
8-Dorsey Klase Robinson	
6- Nell Marie Gwinn ¹⁴⁴ was born on 20 Jun 1928 in Mor Texas, ⁷⁷ died on 9 Sep 2006 in Wichita Falls, Wichita Co	

Texas¹⁴⁰ at age 78, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas.¹⁴⁰ Another name for Nell was Patsy.

General Notes: According to notes made by Barbara Gwinn Kennedy, Patsy was married twice, once to a man named Witt and then to a man named Simmons.

Patsy's sister Naomi left money for her when she passed away. Their brother Lloyd was executor of Naomi's estate. Patsy felt that Lloyd was spending her inheritance, and there were a lot of bad feelings because of it. [1]

Nell Marie Whitt Simmons, 78, of Wichita Falls died 9 September 2006, in Wichita Falls. She was survived by her son Cliff DeeWayne Whitt of Wichita Falls; daughter, Cathey Ann (Whitt) Harp of Wichita Falls; and sister, Lorene Honkonp of Wichita Falls. [2] Nell was also survived by her brother Lloyd. [CAR]

- [1] Kay Ann Gwinn Jones, July 19, 2003
- [2] Wichita Falls Times Record News, 13 Sep 2006 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1927. 144
- Alt. Birth: 22 Jun 1929. 143
- Residence: 1961, Euless, Texas.

Nell married **Clifford Whitt**,⁷² son of **T C Whitt** and **Helen Fricker**, on 14 Sep 1946.⁷⁸ The marriage ended in divorce. Clifford was born on 25 Dec 1924 in Texas¹⁷⁹ and died in Feb 2000 in Wichita County, Texas⁷¹ at age 75. They had two children: **Cathey Ann** and **Cliff Deewayne**.

Marriage Notes: Nell M [Whitt] and Clifford Whitt were married 14 Sep 1946 and divorced in Wichita County, Texas, on 28 May 1974. They had two children. [1]

[1] Texas Divorce Index, 1968-2002 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 28 May 1974, Wichita County, Texas. 78

General Notes: In 1930 Clifford Whitt is 5 years old and living in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas, with his parents C O and Hulen (Helen?) Whitt and his younger brother and sister. C. O. is a truck driver working in the transport industry. [1]

On 4 July 1974, Clifford Whitt, born abt 1925, married Estella C James, born abt 1933, in Wichita County. [4]

Clifford Whitt was born 25 Dec 1924 and died 1 Feb 2000. His last residence was Iowa Park, Wichita Co, Texas. [2] Or Clifford Whitt, died 21 February 2000 in Wichita County. [3]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Wichita County, TX, ED 9, sheet 17A
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Texas Marriage Collection 1814-1909 and 1966-2002 (Ancestry.com)

7-Cathey Ann Whitt

Cathey married **Johnny Barry Harp** ______.¹²¹ They had two children: **Joann** and **Gary John**.

8-Joann Harp

8-Gary John Harp

7-Cliff Deewayne Whitt

Nell next married **James Loyd Simmons**, on 18 Jun 1976 in Wichita County, Texas. Dames was born on 19 Jun 1940 in Eastland County, Texas, died on 29 Jan 2003¹⁴⁰ at age 62, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas. Another name for James was James L Simmons.

General Notes: James Loyd Simmons was born 19 June 1940 in Eastland County, Texas, to Floyd Simmons and Geneva Crawford. [1]

James L. Simmons was born 19 June 1940 and died 29 January 2003. His last residence was in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. [2]

- [1] Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index

5-**Jeff Gwinn**¹²⁹ was born on 25 Dec 1894, ¹²⁹ died on 30 Apr 1896¹²⁹ at age 1, and was buried in Holliday Cemetery, Holliday, Archer County, Texas. ¹²⁹

5-**Robert E Lee Gwinn**³⁸ was born on 4 Oct 1896 in Allendale, Wichita County, Texas, ¹⁸¹ died on 5 May 1976 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas, ¹⁸² at age 79, and was buried on 7 May 1976 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas, ³⁰ Other names for Robert were Robert Gwinn, ⁴⁰ and Robert L Gwinn, ⁷¹

General Notes: In 1918, Robert E Lee Gwinn registered for the World War I draft in Wichita County. He was bron Oct 4 1896 in Wichita Falls. He is living in Electra, Texas. His wife Lovina is his next of kin.

In the 1920 Census, Robert is living in his parents house in Wichita Co, Texas. He is 23 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Lovina L, 20, and their child W. H., 3. Lovina was born in Texas, and her parents were born in Nebraska and Illinois.

In the 1930 Census, Robert L Gwinn is living in Wichita Co, Texas, in Justice

Precinct 2. He is 33 years old and a dairy farmer. He rents his farm, and owns a radio. Living with him are his wife Lovina L, 30, and their son Harrison W, 13. Robert and Lovina were married when they were 19 & 16 years old, respectively.

In 1942 Robert Lee Gwinn is living in Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas. He is self-employed with his own dairy farm. Robert was born 4 October 1896 in Allendale, Wichita County. His closest contact is Mrs Mattie Guinn in Iowa Park. [1]

According to the Social Security Death Index, Robert Gwinn was born 4 Oct 1896 and died May 1976, His last residence was Wichita Falls, Wichita Co, Texas.

On the Texas Deaths index, Robert L Gwinn died 5 May 1976 in Wichita County.

[1] World War II Draft Registration 1942 (images) (FamilySearch.org)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1897, Texas. 40

Robert married **Lovina L Oltman**, ¹⁸³ daughter of **Diek Hemie Oltman** and **Louise Fredericka Schmidt**, about 1916. ⁵¹ Lovina was born on 25 Oct 1899 in Texas, ¹⁸⁴ died on 25 Dec 1933 in Burkburnett, Wichita County, Texas ⁴⁹ at age 34, and was buried on 26 Dec 1933 in Riverside Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas. ³⁰ They had two children: **William Harrison** and **Robert Lee**.

General Notes: Lovina is most likely the daughter of Diek Hemie Oltman (born 17 July 1875 in Illinois) and Louise Fredericka Schmidt, also born in Illinois. Diek and Louise's parents were both born in Germany. In 1910 the Oltmans are living in Archer County, Texas. Lovina is 10 years old.

By 1918 the family is living in Wichita Falls.

Diek reportedly died in 1920 in Bonham, Texas.

Louise Fredericka Oltman died 11 March 1960 in Wichita County, Texas.

Sources: 1910 & 1920 US Census, WWI draft registration, Butler Family tree on Ancestry

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1900, Texas.⁵¹

6-**William Harrison Gwinn**⁵¹ was born on 10 Dec 1916 in Wichita County, Texas, ¹⁸⁵ died on 18 Jan 2002 in Bedford, Tarrant County, Texas¹⁸⁶ at age 85, and was buried on 14 Jan 2002 in Bluebonnet Hills Memorial Park, Colleyville, Tarrant County, Texas. ¹⁸⁶

General Notes: William Harrison Gwinn was born in Wichita County to Robert Lee and Lovina Gwinn. He grew up on a ranch near Burkburnett

and attended Burkburnett schools. He married Irys James in 1935 on the Gwinn Ranch. They were married 66 years. Harrison was co-owner of Gwinn Brothers Manufacturing Co in Garland. He retired in 1980. After retirement they lived in Grayson County until 1998 when they moved back to the Mid Cities. Survivors include his wife, 4 sons, grandchildren and great-grandchildren. [1]

[1] Fort Worth Star-Telegram (ObitsArchive.com), Jan 20 2002

William married **Irys Floy James**⁷² in 1935 in Gwinn Ranch, near Burkburnett, Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁸⁶ Irys was born on 13 May 1916¹⁸⁷ and died on 11 Jul 2008 in Bedford, Texas¹⁸⁸ at age 92. They had four children: **Robert David, Harrison Gene, Gary Tex**, and **Tommy Dale**.

General Notes: Irys Gwinn, 92, passed away Friday, July 11, 2008, at a Bedford care center.

Mrs. Gwinn led a full and productive life. She was director of the Hurst Public Library from 1959 to 1980. The Hurst library was originally in a 12-by-20-foot building off Holder Drive. Under her leadership, the group called Friends of the Hurst Public Library was begun, and the current library was built.

Mrs. Gwinn was also an avid doll collector and maker. She will be dearly missed by the many who knew and loved this lovely lady.

Survivors: Sons, David Gwinn and wife, Melba, of Hurst, Gene Gwinn and wife, Janie, of Hurst, Gary Gwinn of Hurst and Tommy Gwinn and wife, Kathy, of Granbury; sister, Joci James; sister-in-law, Helen James; grandchildren, Dana Thomason, Scott Gwinn, Gayla Hunt, Brian Gwinn, Charla Gwinn, Megan Gwinn and Blaine Gwinn; great-grandchildren, Kyle Thomason, Logan Hunt, Carter Gwinn, Bronwyn Hunt, Mackenzie Gwinn and Abby Gwinn; and several nieces and nephews. [1]

[1] Fort Worth Star-Telegram, 17 July 2008 (Genealogybank.com)

7-Robert David Gwinn

Robert married **Melba Jane Rigby**, daughter of **Charlie Robert Rigby** and **Mattie Blanche Martin**. They had one daughter: **Dana Lynn**.

8-Dana Lynn Gwinn

Dana married **Ricky Lee Thomason** _____.¹²¹ They had one son: **Kyle David**.

9-Kyle David Thomason

7-Harrison Gene Gwinn

Harrison married **Norma Jane Scott**. They had two children: **Harrison Scott** and **Gayla Beth**.

8-Harrison Scott Gwinn

Harrison married Tommie Deann Rideout , Thomas Rideout Sr and Patricia Ann Bull ¹²¹ They had two children: H	ock,
and MacKenzie Lauren.	
9-Harrison Carter Gwinn	
9-MacKenzie Lauren Gwinn	
8-Gayla Beth Gwinn	
Gayla married Danny S Hunt	121
7-Gary Tex Gwinn	
Gary married Linda Paulette Davidson had two children: Brian Sean and Charla Irys .	¹²¹ They
8-Brian Sean Gwinn	
8-Charla Irys Gwinn	
Gary next married June E ⁷⁸	
7-Tommy Dale Gwinn	
Tommy married Beverly Davidson	· ¹²¹
Tommy next married Kathryn Ann Baldy had one daughter: Blaine Ashley .	¹²¹ They
8-Blaine Ashley Gwinn	
-Robert Lee Gwinn ¹⁸⁹ was born on 29 Jul 1923 in Taug 1923 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas, and 1923 in Rosemont Cemetery, Wichita Falls, Wich	d was buried on 4

5-**Glenn Harvey Gwinn**⁷¹ was born on 21 Mar 1899 in Texas,⁴⁴ died on 9 Jun 1981 in Wichita County, Texas⁷¹ at age 82, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas.¹⁴⁰ Other names for Glenn were Gilbert Gwinn⁵¹ and Glenn Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: In the the 1930 Census, Glenn Gwinn is living in Precinct 3 of Wichita County, Texas, near Iowa Park. He is 31 years old, born in Texas, and his parents were born in West Virginia. Glenn is a farmer. Living with him is his wife Ura, 30, born in Texas. They were married at age 21 and 20, respectively. Also with them are two lodgers, who work on the farm -Clarence Wilkenson, 20, and Robert D Ellis, 42.

According to the Social Security Death Index, Glen Gwinn was born 21 Mar 1899 and died Jun 1981. His last residence was Iowa Park, Wichita Co, Texas.

The Texas Deaths index (Ancestry.com) has Glenn Harvey Gwinn dying 9 June 1981 in Wichita Co.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1899, Texas. 40

Glenn married **Ura Priscilla Miller**⁷⁷ on 29 May 1920 in Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁹⁰ Ura was born on 2 Oct 1899 in Texas, ⁶⁴ died on 17 Jul 1980 in Wichita County, Texas⁷¹ at age 80, and was buried in Highland Cemetery, Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁴⁰ Other names for Ura were Ura Priscilla ⁷¹ and Ura. ³⁷ They had one son: **Glenn Howard**.

General Notes: Ura Priscilla Gwinn was born 2 Oct 1899 and died 17 July 1980 in Wichita County. Her last residence was Iowa Park, Wichita County, Texas. [1, 2]

- [1] Texas Deaths, 1964-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1900, Texas.³⁷

6-Glenn Howard Gwinn

Glenn married **Norma Sue Hilburn** _____.⁷⁸ They had one son: **Norman Gene**.

7-Norman Gene Gwinn

5-**Ruby Elizabeth Gwinn**¹⁹¹ was born on 24 May 1901 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas¹⁹² and died on 5 Nov 1993¹⁹³ at age 92. Another name for Ruby was Ruby Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: When brother Henry Claud Gwinn died in 1961, he was survived by sister Mrs Herbert Andrus of McAllen [Texas]. [1]

Ruby E. Andrus, 24 May 1901 - 5 November 1993. Last residence McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas. [2]

- [1] Wichita Falls Times, 30 Nov 1961
- [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1961, McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas.
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1901, Texas. 40

Ruby married **Herbert Dickson Andrus**³⁸ on 29 Jun 1918 in Wichita County, Texas. ¹⁹⁴ Herbert was born on 1 Mar 1893 in Fort Worth, Texas ¹⁹⁵ and died on 13 Dec 1992⁴⁴ at age 99. Another name for Herbert was Herbert Andrus. They had three children: **Herbert Dickson, Howard Richard**, and **Mary Lynette**.

General Notes: In 1917/1918 Herbert Dickson Andrus registered for the World War I draft. Herbert was born 1 March 1893. He was living in Wichita County, Texas, and was a manager of some type (the image was not clear).

Herbert was married to Ruby Gwinn Andrus. [2]

Herbert D. Andrus, born 1 March 1898, died 13 Dec 1992. Last residence McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] World War I draft registration

Noted events in his life were:

Alt. Birth: 1 Mar 1898.⁴⁴

6-**Herbert Dickson Andrus Jr**³⁴ was born on 20 Sep 1919 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas,³⁴ died on 21 Jul 1937 in McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas³⁴ at age 17, and was buried on 22 Jul 1937 in Roselawn Cemetery, McAllen, Hidalgo County, Texas.³⁴ The cause of his death was acute appendicitis, ruptured, and peritonitis.

6-**Howard Richard Andrus**¹⁹⁶ was born on 23 Dec 1922 in Burkburnett, Wichita County, Texas, ¹⁹⁷ died on 18 Jun 2006 in Wimberly, Hays County, Texas¹⁹⁷ at age 83, and was buried on 20 Jun 2006 in Wimberly Cemetery, Wimberly, Hays County, Texas. ¹⁹⁷ Another name for Howard was Howard R Andrus. ¹⁹⁷

General Notes: Howard R. Andrus passed away peacefully in his sleep 18 June 2006. He was preceded in death by his parents Herbert and Ruby Andrus, and brother Howard H.D. Andrus. Howard Andrus was born in Burkburnett on 23 December 1922. After graduating from high school in McAllen, he served as a lieutenant in the Army during World War II, and received a Bachelor's Degree in Mechanical Engineering from Texas A&M University in 1947. He worked for 34 years at the Kerr McKee Oil Refinery in Corpus Christi before moving to Wimberley where he and wife Alice enjoyed 22 years of retirement. Howard is survived by his wife of 59 years Alice Andrus, sons Michael and Dale Andrus and daughter-in-law Carol Andrus. Grandchildren Cori Noakes and husband James, Dara Smith and husband Gary, Chad Andrus, Ashley Deeson, Hunter Andrus, Betty Gomez and Barbara Gomez and great-grandchildren Cody and Jordyn Smith and Gaven Deeson also survive him. [1]

[1] San Marcos (TX) Daily Record, 20 Jun 2006 (Ancestry.com)

Howard married **Alice Mae Ferguson** _____.¹⁹⁸ They had two children: **Michael Jay** and **Richard Dale**.

7-Michael Jay Andrus

7-Richard Dale Andrus

6-Mary Lynette Andrus

5-**Milton Oliver Gwinn**¹⁹⁹ was born on 23 Jan 1905 in Texas,²⁰⁰ died on 21 Mar 1991 in Jackson County, Oregon¹⁹⁹ at age 86, and was buried in

Hillcrest Memorial Park, Medford, Jackson County, Oregon.²⁰¹ Other names for Milton were Tumps and Milton Gwinn.⁴⁰

General Notes: Milton's name on the Texas Birth Index listings for his children is listed as Melton O Gwinn and Milton O Givens. His wife Euphia's name is consistently correct.

In 1930 Milton A Gwinn is living in Motley County, Texas. He is 25, born in Texas, and a farmer. Living with him is his wife Euphia M, 22, and son Gordon W, 11 months. Living next door is Milton's father William and William's second wife Emma. [1]

Milton O. Gwinn's Social Security number was issued in Texas before 1951. His wife Euphia's and their children's SS numbers were issued in Oregon before 1951. [2]

Milton and his family moved to Oregon before 1951.

Milton was called Tumps by his nieces and nephews. Uncle Tumps and Aunt Eupha Mae were the most fun people to be around. [3]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Justice Precinct 4, Motley Co, TX, ED 6, sheet 2B
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] June 2007, letter from Kay Ann Gwinn Jones to Bryan Kennedy & Catherine Reuther

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1906, Texas. 40

Milton married **Euphia Mae Cargile**,⁷⁷ daughter of **Daniel Cargile** and **Euphia J**, between 1923 and 1926 in probably Motley County, Texas. Euphia was born on 5 Nov 1907 in Texas,²⁰² died on 19 Mar 1997 in Jackson County, Oregon¹⁹⁹ at age 89, and was buried in Hillcrest Memorial Park, Medford, Jackson County, Oregon.²⁰³ They had three children: **Dan Milton, Gordon Wayne**, and **Norma Jean**.

General Notes: In 1910 Euphia M Cargile is living in Kent County, Texas, with her parents and siblings. Euphia is 2 years old. Her parents are Daniel S and Euphia J Cargile. Daniel was born in Tennessee and Euphia in Texas. [3]

In 1920 Uphie M Cargile is living in Motley County, Texas, with her parents and siblings. Uphie is 12, born in Texas. Her parents are Daniel P and Uphie J Cargile, born in Oklahoma and Texas. Daniel is a farmer. [2]

Euphia C Gwinn was born 5 November 1907 and died 19 March 1997. Her last residence was in Medford, Jackson, Oregon. Her Social Security number was issued in Oregon before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1920 US Census, Justice Pct #4, Motley Co, TX, ED 187, sheet 4B

[3] 1910 US Census, Justic Pct #2, Kent Co, TX, ED 146, sheet 14B

6-**Dan Milton Gwinn**⁷⁷ was born on 30 Aug 1926 in Motley County, Texas⁷⁷ and died on 31 Aug 1926 in Motley County, Texas.⁷¹ Another name for Dan was Milton Preston Gwinn.²⁵

General Notes: Milton Preston Gwinn, 30 August 1926 - 31 August 1926 Burial: Roaring Springs Cemetery, Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas [1]

Dan Milton Gevins [Dan Milton Gwinn], died 31 August 1926 in Motley County. [2]

- [1] findagrave.com
- [2] Texas Death Index, 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com)

6-**Gordon Wayne Gwinn**⁷⁷ was born on 21 Apr 1929 in Motley County, Texas, Tex

General Notes: Gordon lived in Medford from 1945 to 1997, then moved to Colorado Springs, Colo., where he lived until 2001 before moving to Eugene. [3]

Gordon served with the US Air Force in the Korean War - AIC US Air Force, Korea. [4]

Gordon W. Gwinn was born 21 Apr 1929 and died 18 May 2005. His last residence was in Eugene, Lane County, Oregon. Gordon's SS# was issued in Oregon before 1951. [1]

A memorial service for Gordon W. Gwinn will be at 1 p.m. today, May 25, at the First Baptist Church, 3550 Fox Meadow Road, Eugene.

Mr. Gwinn, 76, formerly of Medford, died May 18, 2005.

He is a graduate of Ashland High School.

Mr. Gwinn served in the U.S. Air Force from 1951 to 1955. On Dec. 1, 1967 in Yreka, CA he married Kathleen Henderson who survives. He attended the First Baptist Church in Eugene. He was a member of the

Brick Layers and Trowel Trades Union and the NRA.

Mr. Gwinn worked as a professional brick mason. He was a partner in Southern Oregon Masonary in Medford unitl his retirement in 1985. He loved spending time with his family. He enjoyed hunting, fishing, camping and traveling. He had a great sense of humor and never failed

to have a good joke to share.

In addition to his wife Kathleen survivors include, two sons, Bruce of Medford, and Dale of Colorado Springs, CO; two daughters, Susan Lamb of Beaverton, OR and Julie Hensley of Hillsboro, OR; a sister Norma York of Eugene; nine grandchildren; and seven greatgrandchildren. He was preceded in death by a daughter, Sheryl Helms, March 23, 2005. [2]

[2] Mail Tribune, Jackson Co, Oregon, 30 May 2005 (linked via

[1] Social Security Death Index

Ancestry.com) [3] Register-Guard, The (Eugene, OR) - May 22, 2005 (Genealogybank.com) [4] Findagrave.com, Larry Aichele Gordon married Mary Anne Robertson. They had five children: Bruce Gordon, Susan, Julie, Dale A, and Shervl Lynn. 7-Bruce Gordon Gwinn 7-Susan Gwinn Susan married Lamb. 7-Julie Gwinn Julie married **Matthew Hensley** _____.²⁰⁶ 7-Dale A Gwinn⁴⁴ was born on 1 Apr 1962,⁴⁴ died on 13 Jan 2008⁴⁴ at age 45, and was buried in Dallas-Fort Worth National Cemetery, Dallas, Texas.²⁰⁷ Another name for Dale was Dale General Notes: In 1984, Dale A Gwinn and Candace E Harper, both of Oregon, were married in Reno, Nevada. [1] Dale had a daughter Tiffany. It is not certain if her mother is Candace Harper. [CAR] Dale A Gwinn, in the medical manufacturing business and a 10-year resident of Colorado Springs, was born 1 April 1962, and died 13 January 2008. He was survived by his daughter, Tiffany Gwinn. Dale's Social Security number was issued in Oregon in 1977. [2, 3] [1] Nevada Marriage Index, 1956-2005 (Ancestry.com) [2] The Gazette, Colorado Springs, CO, 20 Jan 2008 (Genealogybank.com) [3] Social Security Death Index Noted events in his life were: • Alt. Birth: Abt 1962.²⁰⁹ • Residence: 2005, Colorado Springs, CO. Dale married **Candace E Harper** _____.¹⁷⁰ They had one daughter: Tiffany. 8-Tiffany Gwinn 7-Sheryl Lynn Gwinn²⁰⁸ was born on 7 Apr 1964, died on 23 Mar 2005²⁰⁸ at age 40, and was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.²¹⁰

General Notes: Sheryl Lynn Helms, born April 7, 1964, died March 23, 2005. She was a mortgage lender and an 8-year resident of Colorado Springs. She was survived by a son, Dale Gwinn; three daughters, Vicki Gwinn; Susan Lamb and Mary Gwinn. Services were 30 March at Evergreen Funeral Home. [1]

Although the published obituary for Sheryl lists her survivors as her children, Dale, Vicki and Susan are probably her siblings, and Mary is likely her mother. [CAR]

[1] Gazette, The (Colorado Springs, CO) - 27 Mar 2005, 30 Mar 2005 (Genealogybank.com)

Sheryl married unknown Helms.

Gordon next married **Kathleen Henderson** _____.²⁰⁸

6-**Norma Jean Gwinn**⁷⁷ was born on 20 Dec 1932 in Motley County, Texas, ⁷⁷ died on 2 Oct 2006 in Lane County, Oregon²¹¹ at age 73, and was buried on 6 Oct 2006 in Rest-Haven Memorial Park, Eugene, Oregon.²¹²

General Notes: Norma G. York was born 20 Dec 1932 and died 2 Oct 2006. Her last residence was in Eugene, Lane County, Oregon. Her Social Security number was issued in Oregon before 1951. [1]

Norma Jean York of Eugene, died 2 October 2006 of complications of Parkinson's disease. She was 73. Burial was 6 October at Rest-Haven Memorial Park in Eugene.

York was born Dec. 20, 1932, in Roaring Springs, Texas, to Milton and Euphia Cargile Gwinn. She married Fred York on Sept. 17, 1951, in Medford.

Survivors include her husband; two sons, Don of Eugene and Dan of Denver; a daughter, Suzanne of Salem; and five grandchildren. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Register-Guard, The (Eugene, OR) October 5, 2006 (Genealogybank.com)

Norma married **Frederick York** ______.²¹² They had three children: **Don, Dan**, and **Suzanne**.

7-Don York

7-Dan York

7-Suzanne York

William next married **Emma** on 23 Nov 1921 in Wichita County, Texas.²¹³ Emma was born on 6 Oct 1861 in Illinois,²¹⁴ died on 25 Feb 1934 in Motley County, Texas⁷¹ at age 72, and was buried in Roaring Springs Cemetery, Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas.²⁵ The cause of her death was flu and pulmonary TB. Another name for Emma was Emmie Abbott.¹³⁶

General Notes: In 1880 Emma is living in Spangle, Spokane County, Washington. She is 19, born in Maine?. Emma is living with her husband Isaac Abbott, 33, born in Iowa, and a grocer merchant. Also living with them are Marvin Abbott, 26, born in Oregon, also a grocer merchant; and H T Winn, 34, born in Georgia, and a saloon keeper. [5]

In 1900 Emma and husband Isaac W Abbott are living in Hell Gate, Missoula County, Montana. Isaac is 52 (b. Aug 1847 in Iowa), and a grocery clerk. Emma is 39 (b. Oct 1860 in Illinois). Daughter Bria is 19 (b. Feb 1881 in Washington). [6]

In 1920 Emma and husband I S [or I W or I G] Abbott are living in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas. They are boarding, along with two other couples, in the home of Mrs Kate Hill. Isaac is 73, born in Iowa. Emma is 59, born in Illinois. [7]

Emma's husband I G Abbott died 4 December 1920 in Dallas, Texas, of pulmonary tuberculosis and Lagrippe [pneumonia]. He was 74, born 16 July 1846 in Iowa, and was a retired butcher. Isaac was buried in Grove Hill [?] Cemetery. [8]

Emma married William H Gwinn 11 months later.

In 1930 Emma is married to William H Gwinn and living in Motley County, Texas. She is 69 and was born in Illinois. Emma married her first huband about 1880 when she was 19. [1]

Emma is probably the Mrs W H Guinn who died in Motley County, Texas, on 25 February 1934. [2]

Mrs. W. H. Guinn, age 72 years 4 months 19 days [born 6 Oct 1861] died 25 February 1934. She is buried in Roaring Springs Cemetery, Roaring Springs, Motley County, Texas. Certificate: 70237 [3]

Emma died of the flu. She also suffered from pulmonary TB. [4]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Justice Precinct 4, Motley Co, TX, ED 6, sheet 2B
- [2] Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com)
- [3] findagrave.com
- [4] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site)
- [5] 1880 US Census, Spangle, Spokane Co, WA, ED 2 (41), p. 3
- [6] 1900 US Census, Hell Gate, Missoula Co, MT, ED 70, sheet 14B
- [7] 1920 US Census, San Antonio, Bexar Co, TX, ED 71, sheet 4A
- [8] Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1861, Illinois.³⁷

4-**Jefferson D Guinn**³⁷ was born on 15 Jun 1860 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, died on 3 Nov 1936 in Memphis, Hall County, Texas¹⁰⁶ at age 76, and was buried on 4 Nov 1936 in North Fairview Cemetery, Memphis, Hall Co. Texas.²¹⁵ Other names for Jefferson were Jefferson Gwinn⁶ and

John Gwinn.⁷

General Notes: In 1900 Jeff Guinn is living in Eagle Fort, Dallas County, Texas. He is 39 (born June 1860), born in Virginia, and a farmer. With him is his wife Minnie, 37 (born Apr 1863 in Kentucky), and their daughter Willie, born 1898 in Texas. Jeff and Minnie have been married 17 years, she has had 3 children, only one is living. Also living with them is Minnie's sister Mollie Bamara. Mollie is 29, widowed, born in Kentucky, and has had 1 child who is living. [1]

In 1910 J D Guinn is living in Snyder, Scurry County, Texas. He is 49, born in Virginia, and a merchant with a grocery store. Living with him are his wife M., 41, born in Kentucky, and son (should be daughter) Willie, 12. [5]

Jefferson and Minerva moved to Memphis in Hall County about 1913. [6]

In 1920 Jeff D Guinn is living in the town of Memphis, Hall County, Texas. He is 56, born in Virginia, and the proprietor of a grocery store. Living with him is his wife Minnie, 54, born in Kentucky, and daughter Willie, 20. [2]

In 1930 Jefferson D Guinn is living in Memphis, Texas. He is 68, born in Virginia, and a grocery man in the retail industry [owns his own grocery store]. Jefferson owns his own home valued at \$5000. Living with him are his wife Minnie, 65, and daughter Willie R, 30. [3]

Jefferson retired in October 1932. [7]

He died in 1936 of a coronary occlusion. He also had arterioscheriosis. [7]

J D Guinn, 1861-1936, and Minerva A Guinn, 1863-1960, are buried in North Fairview Cemetery, Memphis, Texas. [4]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Preceinct 7, Dallas Co, TX, ED 143, sheet 23B
- [2] 1920 US Census, Memphis, Hall Co. TX, ED 109, sheet 11A
- [3] 1930 US Census, Memphis, Hall Co, TX, ED 3, sheet 8A
- [4] Fairview cemetery transcription, Hall Co, TX Rootsweb.com
- [5] 1920 US Census, Snyder, Scurry Co, TX, ED 230, sheet 11B
- [6] Texas Death Certificates, Family Seach Labs (labs.familysearch.org) -certf for wife Minerva
- [7] Texas Death Certificates, Family Seach Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jun 1860, Virginia.²³
- Alt. Birth: 15 Jun 1860, Virginia. 31
- Alt. Birth: 1861, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 216
- Alt. Death: 1936.14

Jefferson married **Minerva A Goodnight**,²¹⁷ daughter of **Henry E Goodnight** and **Clamentia J Tewmay**, about 1883.²³ Minerva was born on 13 Apr 1863 in Danville, Kentucky,³¹ died on 18 Dec 1960 in Memphis, Hall County, Texas¹⁰⁶ at age 97, and was buried on 19 Dec 1960 in North Fairview Cemetery, Memphis, Hall Co, Texas.²¹⁵ Other names for Minerva were Minnie and Minnie.²³ They had three children: **Willie F, Henry C**, and **Willie Ruth**.

General Notes: In 1900 Minnie has been married to Jeff for 17 years. She has had 3 children, only one is living. [1]

Minnie died of pneumonia in 1960. The informant on her death certificate was Pauline Knight. [3]

J D Guinn, 1861-1936, and Minerva A Guinn, 1863-1960, are buried in North Fairview Cemetery, Memphis, Texas. [2]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Preceinct 7, Dallas Co, TX, ED 143, sheet 23B
- [2] Fairview cemetery transcription, Hall Co, TX Rootsweb.com
- [3] Texas Death Certificates, Family Seach Labs (labs.familysearch.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Apr 1863, Kentucky.²¹⁸
- Alt. Death: 1960.¹⁴
 - 5-Willie F Gwinn²⁵ was born on 22 Oct 1883,²⁵ died on 7 May 1884,²⁵ and was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas.²⁵

General Notes: Willie F Gwinn, s/o J D & Minnie. [1]

- [1] findagrave.com
- 5-**Henry C Gwinn**²⁵ was born on 22 Dec 1885,²⁵ died on 20 Jul 1886,²⁵ and was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Lancaster, Dallas County, Texas.²⁵

General Notes: Henry C Gwinn, s/o J D & Minnie. [1]

- [1] findagrave.com
- 5-**Willie Ruth Gwinn**³¹ was born on 14 Apr 1898 in Dallas County, Texas,³¹ died on 10 Sep 1957 in Memphis, Hall County, Texas¹¹³ at age 59, and was buried in North Fairview Cemetery, Memphis, Hall Co, Texas. Other names for Willie were Willie Guinn²³ and Willie R Guinn,³⁷

General Notes: In 1920, Willie is living with her parents in Memphis, Hall County, Texas. She is 20, and a teller in a bank. [1]

In 1930 Willie R Guinn is living in Memphis, Texas, with her parents. She is 30 and a bookkeeper in a bank. [2]

A cemetery transcription for North Fairview cemetery has a marker for Willie Guinn but no dates. [3]

Willie Ruth Isham, daughter of J D Gwinn & Minerva Goodnight, was born 14 April 1898 in Dallas County, Texas, and died 10 September 1957 in Memphis, Hall County, Texas. She was a widow. She is buried at Fairview Cemetery. The informant on her death certificate was Pauline Knight. [4]

[1] 1920 US Census, Memphis, Hall Co, TX, ED 109, sheet 11A

- [2] 1930 US Census, Memphis, Hall Co, TX, ED 3, sheet 8A
- [3] Fairview cemetery transcription, Hall Co, TX Rootsweb.com
- [4] Death certificate, FamilySearch Labs

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Apr 1898, Texas, probably Dallas County.²³

Willie married unknown Isham.

4-Mary F Gwinn⁷ was born on 25 Apr 1873 in Cabell County, West Virginia²¹⁹ and died on 15 Mar 1946 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Texas³¹ at age 72.

General Notes: Although the 1880 Census listed Mary's birthplace as Virginia, she was most likely born in Cabell County, West Virginia.

Mary F Guynn, b. Apr 1874, WV, single 1900 US Census, Baylor Co, TX

Edwards, Charles E. - Mary F. Gwinn 24 Jul 1904 I.N. Coburn, M.G. Archer County Texas Marriages - Book 2
North Texas Genealogical Assoc, www. ntxga.com

Mary married **Charles Edwards** ______.²²⁰

3-**Elizabeth Gwinn**¹⁶ was born about 1834 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia⁸⁷ and died between 1860 and 1870. Another name for Elizabeth was Betty.

General Notes: In 1870 Edward Esterman, 7, and Ida Esterman, 5, born in West Virginia are living in Grant township, Cabell County, West Virginia, with Andrew and Rachel Gwinn. [1] Edward and Ida may be the children of Elizabeth and Albert Eshelman. Elizabeth and Albert have not been found after 1860 and may have died between 1860 and 1870.

In 1880 Robert J Eshelman is living in Cabell County in the home of Thomas J Gwinn, Elizabeth's brother. He is 18, born in West Virginia, and his parents in Pennsylvania and Virginia. Robert is listed as a hired hand, and is a farm laborer. [2] Robert may be the Edward Esterman living with Elizabeth's parents in 1870.

- [1] 1870 US Census, Grant, Cabell Co, WV, page 13
- [2] 1880 US Census, Dist 12, Cabell Co, WV, ED 12, page 1

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Bef 1890.⁹³

Elizabeth married **Albert G Eshelman**¹ on 26 Dec 1854 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia).² Albert was born about 1826 in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.²²¹ They had two children: **Thomas S** and **Walter**.

Marriage Notes: Albert G Eshelman, age 24, and Elizabeth Gwinn, age 17, were married on 26 December 1854 in Cabell County, Virginia. Albert was born in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, and Elizabeth in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: In 1860 Albert E Eselman is living in Mason County, Virginia. He is 34, born in Pennsylvania, and a farmer. The value of his personal estate is \$150. Living with him are his wife Elizabeth, 26, and children Thos S, 5, and Walter, 3. They are living next door to Elizabeth's brother James Guin and his family. [1]

- [1] 1860 US Census, Dist 2, Mason Co, VA, page 76
 - 4-Thomas S Eshelman¹⁰ was born about 1855 in Virginia.¹⁰
 - 4-Walter Eshelman¹⁰ was born about 1857 in Virginia.¹⁰

3-James Madison Gwinn¹ was born in Jan 1836 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,²²² died on 21 Feb 1903 in Streator, LaSalle County, Illinois²²³ at age 67, and was buried on 23 Feb 1903 in River View Cemetery, Streator, LaSalle Co, Illinois.²²³ Another name for James was Madison Gwinn.¹⁶

General Notes: In 1860 James Guin is living in Mason County, Virginia. He is 23 and a farmer. The value of his personal estate is \$200. Living with him are his wife Nancy J, 21, and children Mary F, 3, Madora A, 2, and John E, 3 months. They are living next door to James' sister Elizabeth and her husband Albert E Eselman. [5]

In 1870 James M Guinn is living in Dommick, LaSalle County, Illinois. He is 34, born in Virginia, and a farm laborer. James has personal property valued at \$120. Living with James are his wife Nancy J, 30, and children Medora, 12, John, 10, Lilly, 8, Alvadore, 5, Elvira, 7, and Nancy, 7 months. All were born in Virginia except the youngest, who was born in Illinois. [2]

James was living in Illinois in 1890. [1]

In 1900 James Gwinn is living in Bruce township, La Salle County, Illinois. He is 64, born in West Virginia, and a coal miner. Living with James are his wife Nancy J, and granddaughters Maud B Cossel, 8, and Laura Cossel, 6. Both girls were born in Illinois as were their parents. James and Nancy have been married 45 years. [3]

James died 21 Feb 1903 in Streator, LaSalle Co., IL, of cancer; buried 23 Feb 1903, Riverview Cem., Streator. [6]

James Gwinn, 1836-1903, is buried in River View Cemetery, Streator, La Salle County, IL. Besides his wife Nancy, other Gwinns are:

Albert F Gwinn 1865-1952

Marion Gwinn 1875-1957

William Gwinn 1895-1972 [4]

Albert may be the Alvadore born abt 1865 listed on the 1870 Census.

- [1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 bio for Henry Gwinn
- [2] 1870 US Census, Dommick, LaSalle Co, IL, page 13
- [3] 1900 US Census, Bruce twp, La Salle Co, IL, ED 33, sheet 4B
- [4] Rootsweb.com, LaSalle Co, IL River View Cemetery transcription
- [5] 1860 US Census, Dist 2, Mason Co, VA, page 76
- [6] Jaye Drummond death record, obit, and headstone transcript from the LaSalle

Co. IL genealogical society

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1836, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 16
- Alt. Death: After 1900.1
- Residence: Bruce township, LaSalle County, Illinois.¹

James married **Nancy Jane Parrish**¹ on 2 Oct 1855 in Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia).² Nancy was born in Apr 1840 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,²²⁴ died in 1912¹⁴ at age 72, and was buried in River View Cemetery, Streator, LaSalle Co, Illinois.¹⁴ They had seven children: **Mary F, Medora, John Edward, Lilly, Alvadore, Elvira**, and **Nancy**.

Marriage Notes: James Gwinn, age 19, and Janey Parish, are 17, were married in Cabell County, West Virginia, on 2 October 1855. Both were born in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: Nancy had 13 children. In 1900 only 9 were still living. [1]

[1] 1900 US Census, Bruce twp, La Salle Co, IL, ED 33, sheet 4B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Death: After 1900.
 - 4-Mary F Gwinn¹⁰ was born about 1857 in Virginia¹⁰ and died between 1860 and 1870.
 - 4-**Medora Gwinn** 6 was born about 1858 in Virginia. 6 Another name for Medora was Madora A Gwinn. 10
 - 4-**John Edward Gwinn** 19 was born on 13 Mar 1860 in Milton, Cabell Co, Virginia/West Virginia. 19

John married Rose Waters. They had one son: Fred M.

5-Fred M Gwinn Sr

Fred married **Bess M Wilson**. They had one son: **Fred M**.

6-Fred M Gwinn Jr

Fred married Mary Lowery. They had one son: Richard.

7-Richard Norris

Richard married someone. She had one daughter: **Yvette**.

8-Yvette Norris

- 4-Lilly Gwinn⁶ was born about 1862 in Virginia.⁶
- 4-Alvadore Gwinn⁶ was born about 1865 in Virginia.⁶
- 4-Elvira Gwinn⁶ was born about 1867 in Virginia.⁶

4-Nancy Gwinn⁶ was born in Oct 1869 in Illinois.⁶

3-**William Gwinn**¹⁰ was born about 1838 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia²²⁵ and died between 1861 and 1865.

General Notes: William served in Co E, 8th Virginia Cavalry, known as the Border Rangers. [2]

William Gwinn enlisted as a private on 29 May 1861 in Company E, 8th Cavalry Regiment, Virginia, at Greenbottom, Cabell County, Virginia (West Virginia). [3]

William died while in the Confederate army. [1]

- [1] History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 bio for Henry
- [2] Jaye Drummond
- [3] American Civil War Soldiers (Ancestry.com)

3-Mary Frances Gwinn¹ was born on 24 Jan 1839 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia¹ and died on 27 May 1900 in Union dist, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 61. Another name for Mary was Mary Gwinn.¹⁶

General Notes: Mary F Ball died 27 May 1900 (or 1899) in Union district, Cabell County, West Virginia, at age 63 or pneunomia fever. Her parents were Andrew and Rachel, and her husband was Lafayette Ball. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1839, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 16
- Alt. Death: 27 May 1899, Cabell County, West Virginia.
- Alt. Death: 27 May 1906.¹

Mary married **Layfette Ball**¹ on 23 Sep 1856 in Mud River, Cabell Co, Virginia (West Virginia).² Layfette was born on 3 Jun 1833 in Mason County, Virginia/West Virginia,²²⁶ died on 3 Feb 1921¹ at age 87, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.²⁵ They had 11 children: **Joseph, William E, Martha Ella, Virginia, Fannie, Emily R, Romanie, Edgar L, Jim Henry, Frank**, and **Lafavette**.

Marriage Notes: Lafayett Ball, age 23, and Mary Gwinn, age 17, were married at Mud River, Cabell County, Virginia, on 23 September 1856. Lafayett was born in Mason County and Mary in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: In 1860, Lafayette Ball is living in Cabell County, Virginia. He is 27, born in Virginia, and a farmer. Lafayette's real estate is valued at \$1800 and his personal estate at \$500. Living with Lafayette are his wife, Mary, 21, sons Josephus, 2, and William, 8 months. [1]

In 1870 Lafayette Ball is living in Union township, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 38, born in West Virginia, and a farmer. Lafayette's real estate is valued at \$2000 and his personal estate at \$475. Living with Lafayette are his wife, Mary, 27,

and children Joseph, 11, Willie E, 9, Martha E, 7, Jennie, 6, Fannie, 5, and Emily, 3. [2]

In 1880 Lafayette Ball is living in Union district, Cabell County. He is 48, born in West Virginia, and a farmer. Living with Lafayette are his wife, Mary, 38, and children Wm E, 2, Ella [Martha], 18, Virginia, 15, Emily R, 12, Romanie, 9, Edgar L, 7, Jim Henry, 5, Frank, 3, and a 4 month old son not yet named. [3]

In 1900 Lafayette Ball is living in Union district, Cabell County. He is 66, born in West Virginia, and a farmer. Living with Lafayette are his sons Frank, 22, and Layafette, 20, daughter Emily Kirby, 32, and granddaughter Hattie Kirby, 3. [4]

On 5 June 1905 Lafayette Ball and Fannie M Rutherford were married in Cabell County. [6]

In 1910, Layfaette Ball is living in Milton, Grant dist, Cabell County. He is 76, and living on his "own income". Layfaette is married to his second wife Minnie M, 59. They have been married 4 years. This is Minnie's fourth marriage. [5]

Lafayette Ball was born 3 June 1833 and died 3 February 1921. He is buried at Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. [7]

- [1] 1860 US Census, Cabell Co, VA, page 191
- [2] 1870 US Census, Union twp, Cabell Co, WV, page 19
- [3] 1880 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 20, page 12
- [4] 1900 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 20, page 18A
- [5] 1910 US Census, Milton, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 12, sheet 3B
- [6] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- [7] findagrave.com, posted by Candie Freeman
 - 4-**Joseph Ball** 10 was born about 1858 in Virginia/West Virginia. 10

General Notes: Joseph may have died young or left Cabell County by 1880.

- 4-William E Ball²²⁷ was born in 1859 in Virginia/West Virginia.¹⁰
- 4-Martha Ella Ball¹⁰¹ was born about 1863 in Virginia/West Virginia.⁶
- 4-**Virginia Ball**⁷ was born about 1864 in West Virginia.⁶ Another name for Virginia was Jennie Ball.⁶
- 4-**Fannie Ball**⁶ was born about 1865 in West Virginia⁶ and died between 1870 and 1880.
- 4-**Emily R Ball** 101 was born in Mar 1868 in West Virginia. 107

General Notes: In 1900 Emily Kirby is living in Union district, Cabell County, with her father Lafayette Ball. She is 32 and widowed. With Emily is her daughter. Hattie Kirby, 3. [1]

[1] 1900 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 20, page 18A

Emily married **Kirby**.²³ Kirby died between 1896 and 1900. They had one daughter: **Hattie**.

5-Hattie Kirby

- 4-Romanie Ball⁷ was born about 1871 in West Virginia.⁷
- 4-**Edgar L Ball**⁷ was born on 11 Feb 1873 in West Virginia,²⁵ died on 13 Oct 1906²⁵ at age 33, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.²⁵

General Notes: Edgar L. Ball was born 11 February 1873 and died 13 October 1906. He is buried at Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. [1]

[1] findagrave.com, posted by Candie Freeman

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1873, West Virginia.⁷
- 4-**Jim Henry Ball**⁷ was born about 1875 in West Virginia.⁷
- 4-Frank Ball¹⁹ was born in Apr 1878 in West Virginia.⁸⁴
- 4-**Lafayette Ball**²³ was born in Feb 1880 in West Virginia⁸⁴ and died on 9 Nov 1901 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 21.

General Notes: Lafayette Ball died in Huntington on 9 November 1901 of an accident. He was 21, single, and a machinist. [1]

- [1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 3-America Gwinn¹⁶ was born on 18 Jan 1841 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,²²⁸ died on 25 Oct 1923 in Huntington, Cabell Co, West Virginia²²⁹ at age 82, and was buried in Woodmere Cemetery, Huntington, WV.¹

General Notes: In 1900 America & James Shelton are living in Barboursville, Cabell County. America is 60 and a dressmaker. They have been married 32 years, and America has had 6 children, 4 are living. [1]

The Huntington Herald-Dispatch, Friday Morning, October 26, 1923: MRS. AMERICA SHELTON
Was 82 years Old and One of Pioneer Residents of Central City.

Mrs. America Shelton, 82 years old, died yesterday evening at 6:30 o'clock at the home of her granddaughters, Lucile Beuhring and Mrs. L. G. Walker, of 1224 Adams avenue, at which place she has made her home for the last twelve years.

Mrs. Shelton was born in what is now Cabell county, W. Va., January 18, 1841, and was one of the early settlers of old Central City, long before it became a part of Huntington. She was well know in this section of the state. She had been in good health up until the last few days and her death came suddenly.

She was a member of the Central M. E. church at the corner of Eleventh street and

Adam avenue. Funeral services will be held from the church tomorrow afternoon at 2 o'clock with Rev. I. N. Fanin officiating at the services.

Interment will be made in the Woodmere cemetery.

Mrs. Shelton is survived by two sisters, Mrs. Emma Morris, of Milton, W. Va., and Mrs. Louise White, of Ona, W. Va.; one brother, Jeff Gwinn, of Milton; two daughter, Mrs. J. L. Brightwell, of Hinton, and Mrs. Fannie Milton, of Huntington.

[Cabell Co Rootsweb message board post - Candi Freeman, 1999]

[1] 1900 US Census, Barboursville, Cabell Co, WV, ED 1, sheet 3B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jan 1840, Virginia/West Virginia.²³
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1841, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 16

America married **James E Shelton**, ¹ son of **Anthony Shelton** and **Susan**, on 21 Dec 1856 in Andrew Gwinn's, Cabell Co, Virginia (West Virginia). ² James was born in Dec 1834 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia, ¹⁷ died on 22 Nov 1902 in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia ¹⁸ at age 67, and was buried on 23 Nov 1902 in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia. ¹⁸ They had five children: **Albert G, Fannie, William R, Mamie**, and **Gertrude**.

Marriage Notes: James C Shelton, age 21, and America Gwinn, age 16, were married at her father's Andrew Gwinn's, Cabell County, Virginia, on 21 December 1856. Both were born in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: In 1860 James Shelton is living in Cabell County, Virginia. He is 24, a farmer, and was born in Virginia. James' personal estate is valued at \$700. Living with James are his wife America, 19, and son Albert G, 3. [1]

In 1870 James Shelton is living in Barboursville township, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 34, born in West Virginia, and works on the rail road. The value of James' real estate is \$300 and his personal estate is \$50. Living with James are his wife America, 26, and children Albert, 13, Fanniem 9, Willie, 6, and Mary 3. Also in the house are Anthony and Margaret Shelton, age 77 and 52, both born in Virginia. They may be James' parents. [2]

In 1880 James E Shelton is living in Barboursville village, Cabell County. James is 44, and is the jailor for the county jail. Living with him are his wife America, 39, children Albert G, 22, Fannie, 19, William R, 15, Maime, 12, and Gertrude, 6. Also living with them are James' parents Anthony and Susan Shelton. Seven prisoners are listed in the household/jail - 2 black males, 3 white males, and 2 white females. Three of them are also listed as lunatics, including both women. [3]

In 1900 James Shelton is living in Barboursville, Cabell County. James is 65. No occupation is listed for him. Living with James is his wife America, 60. [4]

James Shelton, farmer, died in Barboursville, Cabell County, on 22 November 1902 of heart disease. He was 67. [5]

- [1] 1860 US Census, Cabell Co, VA, page 16
- [2] 1870 US Census, Barboursville twp, Cabell Co, WV, page 24
- [3] 1880 US Census, Barboursville village, Cabell Co, WV, ED 11, page 24
- [4] 1900 US Census, Barboursville, Cabell Co, WV, ED 1, sheet 3B
- [5] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1836, Virginia/West Virginia.²²⁷
- Alt. Death: Between 1900 and 1920.
 - 4-**Albert G Shelton**¹⁹ was born about 1857 in Barboursville, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia²³⁰ and died on 14 Jul 1894 in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ about age 37.

General Notes: Albert G Shelton died in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia, on 14 July 1894 at age 36 of fits. He was an unmarried farmer. [1]

- [1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org
- 4-**Fannie Shelton**¹⁹ was born about 1861 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁶

General Notes: West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 Record

about FANNIE SHELTON Name: WILLIAM MELLON Spouse: FANNIE SHELTON Marriage Date: 6 Oct 1888

County: Cabell State: WV

- 4-William R Shelton¹⁹ was born about 1864 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia⁶ and died before 1923.
- 4-**Mamie Shelton**²³¹ was born about 1867 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁶ Another name for Mamie was Mary Shelton.⁶
- 4-**Gertrude Shelton**¹⁹ was born about 1874 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.⁷

General Notes: West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 Record

about GERTRUDE SHELTON Name: J. L. BRIGHTWELL Spouse: GERTRUDE SHELTON Marriage Date: 3 May 1893

County: Cabell State: WV

3-**Louisa Gwinn**¹⁰ was born on 30 Jan 1842 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,² died on 5 Feb 1930 in Ona, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 88, and was buried on 8 Feb 1930 in Howells Mills Cemetery. ¹⁸ The cause of her

death was senility. 18 Another name for Louisa was Lou.

General Notes: Louisa had three children and all were living in 1900. [1]

In 1920 Louisa White is living in Barboursville dist, Cabell County, West Virginia. She is 77 and widowed. Louisa is living with her son William Reece and his wife Julie. [2]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 20, 10B
- [2] 1920 US Census, Barboursville dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 1, 22B

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Jan 1843, Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.²³²

Louisa married **Allen W Reece**⁶ on 31 Dec 1865 in Cabell County, West Virginia.¹ Allen was born about 1840 in Virginia/West Virginia⁶ and died between 1870 and 1878. Another name for Allen was Allen W Rice.¹ They had two children: **Albert S** and **William G**.

General Notes: In 1870 Allen W Reece is living in Grant township, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 30, born in West Virginia, and a farmer. The value of his personal estate is \$450. Living with Allen are his wife Louise, 28, and son Albert S, 3. They are living close to Louisa's parents Andrew and Rachel Gwinn, and brother Andrew Gwinn. [1]

- [1] 1870 Census, Grant, Cabell Co, WV, page 13
 - 4-Albert S Reece⁶ was born about 1867 in West Virginia.⁶
 - 4-William G Reece⁷ was born about 1870 in West Virginia.⁷

General Notes: In 1920 William G Reece is living in Barboursville dist, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 49 and a farmer. Living with William are his wife Julie A, 48, and mother Louisa White. [1]

[1] 1920 US Census, Barboursville dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 1, sheet 22B William married **Julie A**.⁵¹ Julie was born about 1871 in West Virginia.⁵¹

Louisa next married **Peter White**²¹ on 29 Aug 1878 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²¹ Peter was born on 14 Jul 1824 in Holland¹⁷ and died on 3 Jun 1918 in Ona, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 93. They had one son: **Harry**.

Marriage Notes: Peter White and Louisa Rece married 29 Aug 1878 in Cabell County, WV.

General Notes: In 1880 Peter White is living in Union dist, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 53, born in Holland and a carpenter. Living with him are his wife Louisa J, 37, and step-sons Albert S Reece, 13, and William G Reece, 10. Albert works on a farm. [1]

In 1900 Peter White is living in Union dist, Cabell County. He is 75, born in Holland, and a farmer. Peter immigrated in 1844 and is a naturalized citizen. Living with Peter are his wife Louisa, 58, and son Harry, 17. Peter and Louisa have been married 22 years. [2]

In 1910 Peter White is living in Union dist, Cabell County. He is 85, born in Holland, and a farmer. Peter immigrated in 1844 and is a naturalized citizen. Living with Peter are his wife Louisa, 67, and son Harry, 27. Peter and Louisa have been married 41

years [should be 31]. This is the second marriage for both of them. [3]

Peter is probably the Peter White who died in Cabell County on 3 June 1918. He was 93 years old, 9 months, 10 days [born 24 Aug 1824], or 93 - 10 - 21 [born 14 July 1824] reported on the second death certificate. Peter was married and a farmer. He died of old age, as reported/signed by H L White (son Harry?). [4]

- [1] 1880 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 19, page 21
- [2] 1900 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 20, sheet 10B
- [3] 1900 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 48, sheet 4B
- [4] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, death certificate

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1827, Holland.²³¹
- Alt. Death: Between 1910 and 1920.

4-**Harry White**²³ was born on 8 Sep 1882 in Cabell County, West Virginia⁴¹ and died in Nov 1969⁴⁴ at age 87.

General Notes: In 1910 Harry L White is living in Union dist, Cabell County, West Virginia, with his parents Peter and Louisa. He is 27 and an engineer for the rail road. [1]

Harry White was born 8 Sep 1882 and died Nov 1969. His last residence was in Ona, Cabell County, West Virginia. [2]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Union dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 48, sheet 4B
- [2] Social Security Death Index

3-**Emily Gwinn**¹⁰ was born on 13 Apr 1845 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,² died on 18 Aug 1928 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 83, and was buried on 20 Aug 1928 in Morris Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV. ¹⁸ The cause of her death was cancer of the stomach. ¹⁸ Another name for Emily was Emma.

General Notes: On the 1900 Census, Emily reported she had had 5 children, 4 were living.

In 1920, Emily Morris is living in Milton, Grant district, Cabell County, West Virginia, in the home of her daughter Mary E Justice and her husband Jas A Justice. She is 74 and widowed. [1]

[1] 1920 US Census, Milton, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 1A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1845, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia. 10
- Residence: 1923, Milton, Cabell Co, WV.

Emily married **John Albert Morris**¹ on 13 Sep 1866 in Cabell County, West Virginia.² John was born on 28 Mar 1845 in Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia²³³ and died on 3 Apr 1914¹ at age 69. They had five children: **Mary Eugenia, Thomas Jefferson, Charles A, Claudius Chester**, and **Martha Rebecca**.

Marriage Notes: Jno A Morris and Emily Gwinn, both 21, were married in Cabell County, West Virginia, on 13 September 1866. Both were born in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

General Notes: John Morris servered in the Confederate Army during the Civil War. [4]

In 1870, John A Morris is living in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 25 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Emily, 25, and daughter Mary E, 3. [1]

In 1880, John A Morris is living in McComas district, Cabell County. He is 35 and a farmer. Living with John are his wife Emma, 35, and children Mary, 13, Thomas, 9, Charles, 6, and Martha, 1. [2]

In 1900, John A Morris is living in McComas district, Cabell County. He is 55 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Emily, 55, son Charles A, 26, and daughter-in-law Dilla, 20. John and Emily have been married 33 years. [3]

In 1910, John A Morris is living in McComas district, Cabell County. He is 65 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Emily, 55, boarder Joseph Ross, 37, and son Thomas J Morris and his family. [4]

- [1] 1870 US Census, Barboursville, Cabell Co, WV, page 27
- [2] 1880 US Census, McComas dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 15, page 1
- [3] 1900 US Census, McComas dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 18, sheet 5B
- [4] 1910 US Census, McComas dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 44, sheet 4A

4-**Mary Eugenia Morris**¹⁹ was born in 1867 in Cabell County, West Virginia,²³⁴ died on 20 Sep 1955 in Montgomery, Alabama²³⁵ at age 88, and was buried in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell Co, WV. Another name for Mary was Mollie.

Mary married **James A Justice**,⁵¹ son of **Benjamin H Justice** and **Levicie Catherine Steele**, on 22 Apr 1891 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²¹ James was born on 25 Sep 1867 in Logan County, West Virginia,¹⁸ died on 13 Aug 1943 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 75, and was buried on 15 Aug 1943 in Milton Cemetery, Milton, Cabell Co, WV.²³⁶ The cause of his death was cerebral hemorrage.¹⁸

General Notes: In 1920, Jas A Justice is living in Milton, Grant district, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 52, born in West Virginia, and an insurance salesman. Living with him is his wife Mary E, 52, Mary's mother Emily Morris, 74, and three boarders. [1]

[1] 1920 US Census, Milton, Grant dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 1A

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1867, West Virginia.⁵¹
- 4-**Thomas Jefferson Morris** 19 was born about 1871 in Cabell County, West Virginia. 7

General Notes: In 1910, Thomas J Morris is living in McComas district, Cabell

County, West Virginia, in the home of his father. He is 39 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Lottie, 38, and daughters Inez, 17, and Edith, 14. Thomas and Lottie have been married 18 years. [1]

[1] 1910 US Census, McComas dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 44, sheet 4A

Thomas married **Lottie McComas**²¹ on 3 Apr 1892 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²¹ Lottie was born about 1872 in West Virginia.⁴⁰ Another name for Lottie was Lottie.⁴⁰ They had two children: **Inez** and **Edith**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Alt. Marriage: Abt 1892.²³
 - **5-Inez Morris**
 - **5-Edith Morris**
- 4-Charles A Morris¹⁹ was born in Feb 1874 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁸⁴

General Notes: In 1900, Charles A Morris is living in McComas district, Cabell County, West Virginia, in the home of his father John. He is 26 and a farm laborer. Living with him is his wife Dilla, 20. Charles and Dilla have been married 9 months. [1]

[1] 1900 US Census, McComas dist, Cabell Co, WV, ED 18, sheet 5B

Charles married **Maggie D McKeny**²¹ on 7 Sep 1899 in Cabell County, West Virginia.²¹ Maggie was born in Feb 1880 in West Virginia.²³ Other names for Maggie were Dilla and Dilla.²³

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Alt. Marriage: Abt Aug 1899.²³
- 4-Claudius Chester Morris 19 was born in West Virginia and died in Feb 1878 in Cabell County, West Virginia. 18

General Notes: Claudius Morris, son of John & Emily, died in February 1878 in Cabell County. [1]

- [1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 4-**Martha Rebecca Morris**¹⁹ was born about 1879 in Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷
- 3-**Thomas Jefferson Gwinn**¹⁰¹ was born on 21 Mar 1848 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,¹ died on 24 Aug 1933 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia²³⁷ at age 85, and was buried on 26 Aug 1933 in Gwinn Family Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.²³⁸ Other names for Thomas were Jeff and Jefferson Gwinn.⁶

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, Thomas J Guinn is living in Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 38, or maybe 30, but should be about 32, born in Virginia, and a farmer. He is living near his brother John. Living with him are his wife Matilda, 32, born in Virginia, and children Ruby, 7, Nancy, 3, and Andrew, 1. The children were born in

West Virginia. Also living with them is Robert J Eshleman, 18, a hired hand.

In 1900, Thomas J Gwinn is living in Grant district, Cabell County. He is 52, and a farmer. His wife Matilda M, is 51. They have been married 27 years, and Matilda has had 8 children, all are living. Living with them are Barbara, 26, Nancy, 24, Andrew N, 21, Walter J, 15, Annie L, 12, Retta, 9, and Evelith, 6.

In the 1910 Census, Thomas J Gwinn is living on Lower Creek Road in Grant township, Cabell County. He is 62 years old, was born in West Virginia, and is a farmer. Living with him is his wife Matilda M, 61. They have been married 37 years, and Matilda has had 8 children, all are living. Living with them are their children Ruby, 36, Nancy, 34, Walter J, 25, Annie L, 22, Rheta, 19, and Eveleth, 16. All were born in West Virginia.

In 1920, Thos J Gwinn is living outside Milton, Cabell County. He is 71 and a farmer. Living with him are his wife Matilda, 71, daughter Eveleth Childers, and her two children. [1]

In 1930 T Jefferson Guinn is living on Newman Hill Road in Milton, Cabell County. He is 81, widowed, and a farmer with a general farm. He appears to be a veteran of the civil war. Living with Jefferson are his son-in-law Milton Meyers, daughter Nannie Meyers, son Walter Guinn, and grandson Lee Guinn. [2]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Milton, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 14A
- [2] 1930 US Census, Milton, Cabell Co, WV, ED 42, sheet 15B

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1848, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.³
- Alt. Birth: Mar 1848, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia.²³
- Alt. Death: 1933.⁵

Thomas married **Matilda M Bryan**,²³⁹ daughter of **Nimrod Bryan** and **Nancy Spurlock**, on 12 Dec 1872 in Cabell County, West Virginia.¹⁰⁸ Matilda was born on 5 Jun 1848 in Bryan Creek, Cabell County, Virginia/West Virginia,² died on 22 Mar 1928 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia²⁴⁰ at age 79, and was buried on 23 Mar 1928 in Gwinn Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia.¹⁸ The cause of her death was senility.¹⁸ Another name for Matilda was Matilda Bryant.²⁴¹ They had eight children: **Ruby, Nancy, John Andrew "Cale," Nellie, Walter J, Anna Louisa, Rhetta**, and **Eveleth**.

Marriage Notes: T J Gwinn and M M Bryan, both age 22, were married 12 December 1872 in Cabell County, West Virginia. They were both born in Cabell County. [1]

[1] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Glenwood, Union Dist, Cabell County, West Virginia. 18
- Alt. Birth: 1848, Virginia. 242
- Alt. Birth: Jun 1848, Virginia/West Virginia.²³
- Alt. Death: 1928.⁵

4-**Ruby Gwinn**⁷ was born on 28 Sep 1873 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West

Virginia¹ and died after 24 Aug 1933.¹ Another name for Ruby was Barbra Gwinn.²³

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Ruby is living in the Grant District of Cabell County, West Virginia, with her parents. She is 36 years old and a teacher in the pubic school.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1873, Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷
- Alt. Birth: Sep 1873, Cabell County, West Virginia.²³
- Residence: 1933, Bluefield, West Virginia.

Ruby married W P Thompson.

4-Nancy Gwinn⁷ was born on 24 Dec 1875 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia, ¹ died on 3 Oct 1945 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia¹⁸ at age 69, and was buried on 6 Oct 1945 in Gwinn Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. ¹⁸ The cause of her death was cerebral hemorrhage. ¹⁸ Another name for Nancy was Nannie.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Dec 1875, Cabell County, West Virginia.²³
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1877, Cabell County, West Virginia.⁷
- Alt. Birth: 24 Dec 1877, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. 18
- Alt. Death: 1945, Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia. 1

Nancy married **Milton Meyer**, ¹ son of **Charles Meyer** and **Agnes Newman**, about 1910. ¹ Milton was born on 25 Jul 1865 in Ona, Cabell County, West Virginia, ¹⁸ died on 19 May 1954 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia ¹⁸ at age 88, and was buried on 22 May 1954 in Hope Cemetery, Salem, Ohio. ¹⁸

General Notes: In 1930 Milton Meyers is living on Newman Hill Road in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia, in the home of his father-in-law. Milton is 64, born in West Virginia, and a farmer with a general farm. With him is his wife Nannie, 54. They were married at age 44 and 34 about 1910. Also in the house is Nannie's brother Walter and nephew Lee Guinn. [1]

Milton died in 1954 of an accute corony occlusion. He was living in Huntington at the time of his deat. Milton was widowed, and a retired carpenter and contractor. His daughter Mrs Ed Taylor was the informant on his death certificate. Burial was on May 22 in Hope Cemetery in Salem, O [Ohio?]. [2]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Milton, Cabell Co, WV, ED 42, sheet 15B
- [2] West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, death certificate.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1866, West Virginia.³⁷
- 4-**John Andrew "Cale" Gwinn**²⁴³ was born on 3 May 1879 in Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia, ²⁴³ died on 13 Feb 1972 in Huntington, Cabell Co, West Virginia²⁴³ at age 92, and was buried on 15 Feb 1972 in Gwinn Family Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. ²⁴³ Another name for John was Andrew N Gwinn. ⁸⁴

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Andrew Gwinn is living on Lower Creek Road in the Grant district of Cabell County, West Virginia, next to his father Thomas J Gwinn. Andrew is 28 (should be about 30), born in West Virginia, and is a farmer. Living with him is his wife Rachel, 25, also born in West Virginia. They have been married 9 years and Rachel has had 5 children, all are living. Their children are Vivian, 8, Lee, 7, Audra, 5, Earnestine, 2, and Thelma, 2 months.

Andrew Gwinn was born 21 May 1879 and died Feb 1972. His last residence was Ona, Cabell County, West Virginia. [Soc Sec Death Idex]

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1879, Cabell County, West Virginia. 244
- Alt. Birth: 3 May 1879, Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia. 1
- Alt. Birth: 21 May 1879, Cabell County, West Virginia. 245
- Alt. Death: Feb 1972.²⁴⁶

John married **Rachel Virginia Lykins**, ¹ daughter of **Thomas Lykins** and **Minnie Tamper**, on 17 Sep 1900 in Gallipolis, Gallia County, Ohio. ²⁴⁷ Rachel was born on 3 Apr 1885 in West Virginia, ²⁴⁸ died on 24 Jan 1957²⁴⁹ at age 71, and was buried in Gwinn Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. ²⁵⁰ Another name for Rachel was Rachel. ⁴⁰ They had six children: **Vivian**, **Lee**, **Audra**, **Ernestine**, **Thelma**, and **Elladean**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Alt. Marriage: Abt 1901.40
 - 5-**Vivian Gwinn**⁴⁰ was born in 1901 in Cabell County, West Virginia¹ and died in 1991¹ at age 90.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1902, Cabell County, West Virginia. 40

Vivian married Hinkle.

5-Lee Gwinn

5-Audra Gwinn

5-**Ernestine Gwinn**⁴⁰ was born on 8 Jul 1907 in Cabell County, West Virginia, ²⁵¹ died on 3 Nov 1946 in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia²⁵² at age 39, and was buried in Gwinn Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. ²⁵³ The cause of her death was carcinoma uterus.

General Notes: Ernestine completed school through the 6th grade. [1]

[1] 1940 US Census, Huntington, Cabell Co, WV, ED 6-68, sheet 15B

Ernestine married **Odas Holley**, ²⁵⁴ son of **John R Holley** and **Cora Chapman**, on 23 Sep 1933 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia. ²⁵⁵ Odas was born on 18 May 1909 in Glenwood, Mason County, West Virginia, ²⁵⁶ died on 24 May 1971 at age 62, and was buried in Gwinn Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. ²⁵⁷ They had three children: **John Odas, Allsie**, and **Sarka**.

General Notes: In 1935 the Holleys were living in a rural area of Cabell County, West Virginia. [1]

In 1939 Odas worked 36 weeks for \$582. [1]

In 1940 Odas Holley (Addis on the Census) is living in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia. He is 31, and a laborer (industry = standard ___). He has a 5th grade education. With him are his wife Ernestine, 33, son John, 9, and daughters Allsie, 5, and Sarka [?], 4. [1]

[1] 1940 US Census, Huntington, Cabell Co, WV, ED 6-68, sheet 15B

6-John Odas Holley

John Married **Joyce Ann Osborne** ______.²⁵⁸ They had one son: **John Odas**.

7-**John Odas Holley II** 259 was born on 1 Nov 1955 44 and died on 2 Jun 2010 44 at age 54.

General Notes: JOHN ODAS HOLLEY II, 54, of Huntington, son of John Holley and Joyce Jackson, died Wednesday at St. Mary's Regional Medical Center. There will be no services. Hall Funeral Home, Proctorville, Ohio, is in charge of arrangements. [1]

[1] Herald-Dispatch (Huntington, WV) (GenealogyBank.com), 4 Jun 2010, obit John Odas Holley II

John next married **Mary Louise Butner**, daughter of **Samuel Bennett Butner** and **Emma Jenette McVey**. They had one daughter: **Kimberly Rene**.

7-Kimberly Rene Holley

Kimberly married Unknown Jarvis.

- 6-Allsie Holley
- 6-Sarka Holley
- 5-Thelma Gwinn
- 5-Elladean Gwinn⁵ was born on 13 Sep 1911^5 and died on 22 Mar 1950^5 at age 38.
- 4-**Nellie Gwinn**¹ was born on 28 Jul 1882 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia, died on 5 Sep 1959²⁵ at age 77, and was buried in Eubank Baptist Church Cemetery, Eubank, Pulaski County, Kentucky. Eubank, Pulaski County, Kentucky.

General Notes: Nellie Harshbarger, 28 April 1882 - 5 September 1959. Burial at Eubank Baptist Church Cemetery, Eubank, Pulaski County, Kentucky. [1]

[1] findagrave.com, posted by D & L

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 28 Apr 1882.²⁵
- Alt. Death: After 24 Aug 1933.¹
- Residence: 1933, Waynesburg, Kentucky.

Nellie married **Charles Harsbarger**¹ before 1900.¹ Charles was born on 13 Jul 1887,²⁵ died on 6 Feb 1962²⁵ at age 74, and was buried in Eubank Baptist Church Cemetery, Eubank, Pulaski County, Kentucky.²⁵

General Notes: Charlie Harshbarger, 13 July 1887 - 6 February 1962. Burial at Eubank Baptist Church Cemetery, Eubank, Pulaski County, Kentucky. [1]

[1] findagrave.com, posted by D & L

4-**Walter J Gwinn**⁴⁰ was born on 11 Mar 1885 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia, ²⁶⁰ died on 1 Jul 1970 in Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia²⁴¹ at age 85, and was buried on 3 Jul 1970 in Gwinn Family Cemetery, Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. ²⁶¹

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Walter is living in the Grant District of Cabell County, West Virginia, with his parents. He is 25 years old and a farmer with his father.

In 1930 Walter Guinn is living on Newman Hill Road in Milton, Cabell County, in the home of his father. He is 35 (should be 45), single, and a farm laborer. [2]

Walter Gwinn was born 11 Mar 1885 and died Jul 1970. His last residence was in Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia. [1]

Walter's tombstone lists his birth & death dates as 1884-1970.

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1930 US Census, Milton, Cabell Co, WV, ED 42, sheet 15B

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 11 Mar 1884, Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia. 241
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1885, Cabell County, West Virginia. 40
- Alt. Death: Jul 1970.44

Walter married **Delmar**.

4-**Anna Louisa Gwinn**¹ was born on 13 Feb 1888 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia¹ and died in Jan 1978 in Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia¹ at age 89. Another name for Anna was Annie L Gwinn.⁴⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1888, Cabell County, West Virginia. 40
- Alt. Birth: Feb 1888, Cabell County, West Virginia. 23

Anna married George Ellis.

4-Rhetta Gwinn¹ was born on 9 Nov 1890 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West

 $\rm Virginia^1$ and died after 24 Aug 1933. 1 Another name for Rhetta was Rheta Gwinn. 40

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1891, Cabell County, West Virginia. 40
- Alt. Birth: Nov 1891, Cabell County, West Virginia.²³
- Residence: 1933, Huntington, Cabell Co, West Virginia.

Rhetta married **D P Reynolds**.

4-**Eveleth Gwinn**⁴⁰ was born on 26 Jan 1894 in Lower Creek, Cabell County, West Virginia¹ and died in 1954 in Milton, Cabell Co, West Virginia¹ at age 60.

General Notes: In 1920 Eveleth Childers is living outside Milton, Cabell County, West Virginia, with her parents. She is 25 and married, but her husband is not with her. With Eveleth are her children Beveraly, 5, and Hellen G, 3 & 3mo. [1]

[1] 1920 US Census, Milton, Cabell Co, WV, ED 4, sheet 14A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1894, Cabell County, West Virginia. 40
- Alt. Birth: Jan 1895, Cabell County, West Virginia. ²³

Eveleth married **Charles C Childers**. They had two children: **Beveraly** and **Hellen G**.

- **5-Beveraly Childers**
- 5-Hellen G Childers

- 1. Jaye Drummond.
- 2. Jaye Drummond. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 3. 1870 Census. Gwinn Family Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb transcription).
- 4. Gwinn Family Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb transcription). Jaye Drummond.
- 5. Gwinn Family Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb transcription).
- 6. 1870 Census.
- 7. 1880 Census.
- 8. Virginia Marriages, 1740-1850 (Ancestry.com).
- 9. 1870 Census. Gwinn Family Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb transcription). Jaye Drummond.
- 10. 1860 Census.
- 11. Jaye Drummond. Milton Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb.com).
- 12. Virginia Marriages, 1740-1850 (Ancestry.com). West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 13. 1860 Census. Rootsweb.com.
- 14. Rootsweb.com.
- 15. Riverside Cemetery burial records, City of Wichita Falls TX, www.cwftx.net.
- 16. 1850 Census.
- 17. 1900 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 18. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 19. Rootsweb Cabell Co.
- 20. West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 (Ancestry.com). 1900 Census.
- 21. West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 (Ancestry.com).
- 22. Obituary Milton Newman.
- 23. 1900 Census.
- 24. 1880 Census. findagrave.com.
- 25. findagrave.com.
- 26. 1900 Census. 1880 Census. findagrave.com.
- 27. Wichita Falls city cemetery listings http://www.cwftx.net/parks/cemetery.htm. findagrave.com.
- 28. 1900 Census. findagrave.com.
- 29. Wichita Falls city cemetery listings http://www.cwftx.net/parks/cemetery.htm. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com).
- 30. Wichita Falls city cemetery listings http://www.cwftx.net/parks/cemetery.htm.
- 31. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
- 32. findagrave.com, Rick Miller.
- 33. Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site). findagrave.com, Rick Miller.
- 34. Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site).
- 35. 1930 Census. 1880 Census.

- 36. 1900 Census. 1930 Census.
- 37. 1930 Census.
- 38. World War I draft registration cards.
- 39. 1900 Census. World War I draft registration cards.
- 40. 1910 Census.
- 41. 1900 Census. Social Security Death Index.
- 42. Riverside Cemetery burial records, City of Wichita Falls TX, www.cwftx.net. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com).
- 43. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Clyde Morgan to Ida Gwinn.
- 44. Social Security Death Index.
- 45. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com). Riverside Cemetery burial records, City of Wichita Falls TX, www.cwftx.net.
 - 46. findagrave.com, Paula J marriage date on gravemarker (photo).
 - 47. Social Security Death Index. Riverside Cemetery burial records, City of Wichita Falls TX, www.cwftx.net.
 - 48. 1860 Census. 1900 Census. Rootsweb.com.
- 49. Wichita Falls city cemetery listings http://www.cwftx.net/parks/cemetery.htm. Rootsweb.com. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com).
 - 50. 1880 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org. findagrave.com.
 - 51. 1920 Census.
 - 52. 1880 Census. Social Security Death Index.
 - 53. Social Security Death Index. findagrave.com.
 - 54. 1900 Census. findagrave.com. World War I draft registration cards.
 - 55. 1920 Census. 1900 Census. findagrave.com.
 - 56. Social Security Death Index. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com).
 - 57. findagrave.com. 1910 Census.
- 58. World War I draft registration cards, Mrs Winston Jones Gwinn. Oklahoma County Marriages 1890-1995 (images) (FamilySearch.org), John E Gwinn to Winston Jones Davis, 5 Feb 1916, Ardmore, Carter Co, OK. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Margaret Edwina Gwinn & John Edward Gwinn, both children of John E Gwinn & Winston J Davie.
- 59. 1930 Census, m. abt 1915. Oklahoma County Marriages 1890-1995 (images) (FamilySearch.org), John E Gwinn to Winston Jones Davis, 5 Feb 1916, Ardmore, Carter Co, OK.
 - 60. 1930 Census. 1920 Census.
- 61. 1920 Census, name Margaret Gwinn. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Margaret Edwina Gwinn, b. 18 Apr 1918 Wichita Falls TX, d. 2 Jun 1987, par John E Gwinn & Winston J Davie.
- 62. 1920 Census, b. abt 1918 TX. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Margaret Edwina Gwinn, b. 18 Apr 1918 Wichita Falls TX, d. 2 Jun 1987, par John E Gwinn & Winston J Davie.
- 63. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Margaret Edwina Gwinn, b. 18 Apr 1918 Wichita Falls TX, d. 2 Jun 1987, par John E Gwinn & Winston J Davie.
 - 64. 1930 Census. Social Security Death Index.
- 65. Social Security Death Index. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), John Edward Gwinn, b. 10 Aug 1920 Butler, Custer Co, OK.

- 66. Wichita Falls city cemetery listings http://www.cwftx.net/parks/cemetery.htm, Irene. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Kelly Gwinn Anderson, b. 31 Dec 1906 Allendale TX, d. 5 Mar 1992, par Randolph V Gwinn & Eliza I Allen. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Thelma Gwinn Jenkins, b. 4 Jan 1909 Wichita Falls, d. 7 Jun 1993, par Randolph V Gwinn & Irene E Allen.
 - 67. 1910 Census. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), R V Gwinn to Irene Allen.
 - 68. Wichita Falls city cemetery listings http://www.cwftx.net/parks/cemetery.htm. Rootsweb.com.
 - 69. 1910 Census. 1930 Census.
 - 70. 1910 Census. Rootsweb.com.
 - 71. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com).
 - 72. Wichita County, Texas, births, deaths, marriages, divorces on RootsWeb.
 - 73. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), C B Frazier to Ona Gwinn.
 - 74. 1930 Census. Rootsweb.com.
 - 75. Rootsweb.com. Riverside Cemetery burial records, City of Wichita Falls TX, www.cwftx.net.
 - 76. 1930 Census. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com).
 - 77. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com).
 - 78. Texas Divorce Index 1968-2002 (Ancestry.com).
- 79. 1910 Census, b. abt 1906 TX. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Kelly Gwinn Anderson, b. 31 Dec 1906 Allendale TX, d. 5 Mar 1992, par Randolph V Gwinn & Eliza I Allen.
- 80. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Kelly Gwinn Anderson, b. 31 Dec 1906 Allendale TX, d. 5 Mar 1992, par Randolph V Gwinn & Eliza I Allen.
- 81. 1910 Census, b. abt Feb 1909 TX. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Thelma Gwinn Jenkins, b. 4 Jan 1909 Wichita Falls, d. 7 Jun 1993, par Randolph V Gwinn & Irene E Allen.
- 82. Social Security Applications & Claims Index (Ancestry.com), Thelma Gwinn Jenkins, b. 4 Jan 1909 Wichita Falls, d. 7 Jun 1993, par Randolph V Gwinn & Irene E Allen.
 - 83. Milton Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb.com). West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
 - 84. 1880 Census. 1900 Census.
 - 85. 1850 Census. 1870 Census.
 - 86. Cabell Co, West Va, deaths 1877 (RootsWeb transcription).
 - 87. 1850 Census. Jaye Drummond.
 - 88. 1860 Census. 1900 Census.
 - 89. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org. 1900 Census.
 - 90. 1900 Census. 1860 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
 - 91. Milton Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb.com).
 - 92. 1850 Census. Jaye Drummond. 1900 Census.
 - 93. History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 (bio for Henry Gwinn).
 - 94. 1870 Census. 1900 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
 - 95. History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 (bio for Henry Gwinn). Jaye Drummond.
 - 96. Elizabeth Lankford (Henry Gwinn descendant).

- 97. Elizabeth Lankford (Henry Gwinn descendant). 1860 Census.
- 98. Elizabeth Lankford (Henry Gwinn descendant). Ohio Deaths (Ancestry.com).
- 99. Cemetery photo.
- 100. History or the Great Kanawha Valley, 1891 (bio for Henry Gwinn). Elizabeth Lankford (Henry Gwinn descendant).
- 101. 1870 Census. 1880 Census.
- 102. 1880 Census. 1870 Census.
- 103. 1880 Census. 1870 Census. Jaye Drummond.
- 104. Putnam County Marriages 1848-1882, Upper Vandalia Hist Soc.
- 105. 1900 Census. 1910 Census.
- 106. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
- 107. 1870 Census. 1900 Census.
- 108. West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 (Ancestry.com). West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 109. 1900 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 110. World War I draft registration cards. 1880 Census.
 - 111. 1900 Census. 1880 Census.
 - 112. 1920 Census. World War I draft registration cards.
 - 113. Death Certificate.
 - 114. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org), for wife Hattie. findagrave.com.
 - 115. 1920 Census. 1930 Census.
 - 116. findagrave.com. Social Security Death Index. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com).
 - 117. findagrave.com, marriage date on grave marker.
 - 118. 1900 Census. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 119. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). Dallas Morning News (Genealogybank.com).
 - 120. Dallas Morning News (Genealogybank.com).
 - 121. Texas Marriage Index 1966-2002 (Ancestry.com).
 - 122. 1870 Census. Death Certificate.
 - 123. findagrave.com. Social Security Death Index.
 - 124. findagrave.com. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com).
 - 125. findagrave.com, David Sifford, obit for Howard Gwinn.
 - 126. findagrave.com, David Sifford, obit for Howard Gwinn. findagrave.com, Hockley Neighbors.
 - 127. findagrave.com, Hockley Neighbors.
 - 128. 1870 Census. USGenWeb Archives (www.usgwarchives.org).
 - 129. USGenWeb Archives (www.usgwarchives.org).
 - 130. birth certificate of Henry Claude Gwinn.

- 131. 1910 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org. USGenWeb Archives (www.usgwarchives.org).
 - 132. 1900 Census. USGenWeb Archives (www.usgwarchives.org).
 - 133. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), C W Bouldin to Hattie Gwinn.
 - 134. Obituary, Henry Claud Gwinn, Wichita Falls Times, d. 30 Nov 1961.
 - 135. 1910 Census. 1900 Census.
 - 136. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 137. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Will Bishop to Willie Gwinn.
 - 138. Lloyd Gwinn. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). World War II Draft Registration 1942 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 139. Lloyd Gwinn. birth certificate, possession of Lloyd Gwinn, Sr.
 - 140. Shirley Banks.
 - 141. birth certificate of Lloyd Gwinn. World War I draft registration cards.
 - 142. birth certificate, possession of Lloyd Gwinn, Sr.
 - 143. Barbara Gwinn Kennedy notes.
 - 144. Lloyd Gwinn.
 - 145. birth certificate of Nora Taylor.
- 146. Lloyd Gwinn. birth certificate, possession of Lloyd Gwinn, Sr. ... Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site).
- 147. Texas Department of Health (transcription on RootWeb). Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site).
 - 148. Shirley Banks. Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site).
 - 149. 1920 Census. Shirley Banks. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 150. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). Shirley Banks. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 151. Shirley Banks. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 152. Social Security Death Index. Barbara Gwinn Kennedy notes.
 - 153. Lloyd Gwinn. 1920 Census.
 - 154. Kay Ann Gwinn Jones.
 - 155. Social Security Death Index. 1939 Wichita Co Births (RootsWeb).
 - 156. birth certificate of Lloyd Gwinn.
 - 157. Catherine Reuther.
 - 158. birth certificate of Barbara Sue Gwinn.
 - 159. Honey Lassiter Gwinn.
 - 160. Barbara Gwinn Kennedy.
 - 161. Beth Creed Gwinn.
 - 162. Gravestone. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com).
 - 163. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). Gravestone. Texas Death Certificates 1903-1982 (images) (Ancestry.com).

- 164. Gravestone. Texas Death Certificates 1903-1982 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 165. Gina Gwinn.
- 166. Gina Gwinn, mar. notice, Mar 2014.
- 167. Beth Creed Gwinn. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com). Obituary, Donnelly's Colonial Funeral Home (donnellyscolonial.com), obit Larry Dan Gwinn, retrieved 7 Sep 2014.
 - 168. Gina Gwinn, to Bryan Kennedy, 6 Sep 2014.
 - 169. Catherine Reuther, 9 Sep 2014, attended funeral.
 - 170. Nevada Marriage Index, 1956-2005 (Ancestry.com).
 - 171. wedding invitation, invite sent to BK kennedy & CA Reuther.
 - 172. B. J. Gwinn.
 - 173. Becky Sanders.
 - 174. Barbara Gwinn Kennedy. Becky Sanders.
 - 175. Becky Sanders. Collin Co TX birth index Rootsweb.
 - 176. The Bobo's, compiled by Hubert Kennedy.
 - 177. Kay Ann Gwinn Jones. Texas Marriage Index 1966-2002 (Ancestry.com).
 - 178. Barbara Gwinn Kennedy notes. Social Security Death Index.
 - 179. 1930 Census, b. abt 1925. Social Security Death Index.
 - 180. Shirley Banks. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com).
- 181. Social Security Death Index. World War I draft registration cards. World War II Draft Registration 1942 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 182. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). Wichita Falls city cemetery listings http://www.cwftx.net/parks/cemetery.htm.
 - 183. 1920 Census. 1910 Census.
 - 184. 1920 Census. Rootsweb.com.
 - 185. 1920 Census. tea42 cemetery photos.
 - 186. Fort Worth Star-Telegram (ObitsArchive.com).
 - 187. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index.
 - 188. Fort Worth Star-Telegram (Genealogybank.com).
- 189. Texas Death Certificates 1903-1982 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert Lee Gwinn, par Robert Gwinn & Lovina Oltman, 29 Jul 1923-3 Aug 1923.
 - 190. 1930 Census. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Glenn Gwinn to Ura Miller.
 - 191. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com), for day Mary.
- 192. Social Security Death Index. Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site), death of Herbert Andrus, Jr.
 - 193. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index.
 - 194. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), H D Andrus to Ruby Gwinn.
- 195. World War I draft registration cards. Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org beta site), death of Herbert Andrus, Jr.

- 196. Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Ancestry.com), for sons Michael & Richard.
- 197. San Marcos (TX) Daily Record (Ancestry.com), 20 Jun 2006.
- 198. San Marcos (TX) Daily Record (Ancestry.com), 20 Jun 2006, obit for Howard Andrus. findagrave.com, marriage date on grave marker.
 - 199. Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com).
 - 200. 1910 Census. Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com).
 - 201. findagrave.com, #131063814, added 8 Jun 2014 by Jeffrey C, retrieved 22 Jun 2014.
 - 202. Oregon Death Index 1903-1998 (Ancestry.com). 1930 Census.
 - 203. findagrave.com, #131063838, added 8 Jun 2014 by Jeffrey C, retrieved 22 Jun 2014.
 - 204. Social Security Death Index. Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com).
 - 205. findagrave.com, Larry Aichele.
 - 206. Oregon Marriage Indexes 1906-2008 (Ancestry.com), Matthew Hensley to Julie Gwinn.
 - 207. findagrave.com, DonZas.
 - 208. Mail Tribune, Jackson Co, Oregon (Ancestry.com).
 - 209. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
 - 210. findagrave.com, letsgogirls.
- 211. Social Security Death Index. Register-Guard (Eugene, OR) Genealogybank.com. Oregon Death Index 1898-2008 (images) (Ancestry.com).
 - 212. Register-Guard (Eugene, OR) Genealogybank.com.
 - 213. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), W H Gwinn to Emmie Abbott.
 - 214. 1930 Census. findagrave.com.
 - 215. Rootsweb.com. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 216. 1870 Census. 1880 Census. Rootsweb.com.
 - 217. Rootsweb.com. Texas Deaths (Ancestry.com). Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 218. 1900 Census. Rootsweb.com.
 - 219. 1880 Census. Death Certificate Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
 - 220. Texas Marriages 1837-1973 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Charles E Edwards to Mary F Gwinn.
 - 221. Jaye Drummond. 1860 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
 - 222. Jaye Drummond. 1900 Census.
 - 223. Rootsweb.com. Jaye Drummond.
 - 224. Jaye Drummond. 1900 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
 - 225. 1860 Census. Jaye Drummond.
 - 226. Jaye Drummond. 1860 Census. 1870 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
 - 227. 1860 Census. 1870 Census.
 - 228. Obituary Mrs America Shelton. Jaye Drummond.
 - 229. Obituary Mrs America Shelton.

- 230. 1860 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 231. Rootsweb Cabell Co. 1880 Census.
- 232. 1860 Census. Jaye Drummond. 1900 Census.
- 233. Jaye Drummond. 1870 Census. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 234. 1870 Census. Milton Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb.com).
- 235. Alabama Deaths 1908-1959 (Ancestry.com). Milton Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb.com).
- 236. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org. Milton Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb.com).
- 237. Cabell County Deaths, Heck Funeral Home, Rootsweb. Jaye Drummond.
- 238. Cabell County Deaths, Heck Funeral Home, Rootsweb.
- 239. West Virginia Marriage Records, 1863-1900 (Ancestry.com). 1880 Census. 1910 Census.
- 240. Cabell County Deaths, Heck Funeral Home, Rootsweb. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
- 241. Heck Funeral Home, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb).
- 242. 1880 Census. Gwinn Family Cemetery, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb transcription).
- 243. Heck Funeral Home, Cabell Co, WV (Rootsweb). findagrave.com, John Andrew Gwinn (marker John A), #6665674, posted by GraveWalkers, 6 Aug 2002, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
 - 244. 1880 Census. Jaye Drummond.
 - 245. Social Security Death Index. 1900 Census.
 - 246. Jaye Drummond. Social Security Death Index.
- 247. Jaye Drummond. Ohio County Marriages 1789-1994 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Cale Guinn (son of Jeff Guinn & Matilda Bryan) to Rachel Lykins (dau of Thomas Lykins & Minnie Tamper).
- 248. 1910 Census, b. 1885. Jaye Drummond, b. 1885. findagrave.com, Rachel Lykins Gwinn, image marker, #6665674, posted by GraveWalkers, 6 Aug 2002, retrieved 23 Apr 2013 (b. 3 Apr 1885).
- 249. Jaye Drummond, d. 1957. findagrave.com, Rachel Lykins Gwinn, image marker, #6665674, posted by GraveWalkers, 6 Aug 2002, retrieved 23 Apr 2013 (d. 24 Jan 1957).
- 250. findagrave.com, Rachel Lykins Gwinn, image marker, #6665674, posted by GraveWalkers, 6 Aug 2002, retrieved 23 Apr 2013
- 251. 1910 Census, b. abt 1908. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, Ernestine Gwinn to Andrew & Rachel.
 - 252. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, Ernestine Holley, dau of Cale & Rachel Gwinn.
 - 253. findagrave.com, #6665714, posted by GraveWalkers, 6 Aug 2002, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
 - 254. Kimberly Holley Jarvis, email 2 Apr 2013.
 - 255. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, Odas Holley to Ernestine Gwinne.
- 256. findagrave.com, #6665682, posted by GraveWalkers, 6 Aug 2002, retrieved 23 Apr 2013. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org.
 - 257. findagrave.com, #6665682, posted by GraveWalkers, 6 Aug 2002, retrieved 23 Apr 2013.
 - 258. West Virginia Archives & History, www.wvculture.org, John Odas Holley to Joyce Ann Osborne.
 - 259. Herald-Dispatch (Huntington, WV) (GenealogyBank.com), 4 Jun 2010, obit John Odas Holley II.
 - 260. 1910 Census. Social Security Death Index. 1900 Census. Jaye Drummond.

261. Gwinn Family	Cemetery, Cabell Co, W	VV (Rootsweb transcri	iption) Heck Funeral	Home, Cabell Co, W	V (Rootsweb).

(No surname)	BALL
Beth, 43	Fannie (Abt 1865-Between 1870/1880), 75
Carie, 43	Frank (1878-), 76
Delmar, 87	Henry, 20
Diane, 28	Jim Henry (Abt 1875-), 76
Elizabeth (Abt 1787-After 1850), 3	Joseph (Abt 1858-), 75
Emma (1861-1934), 67	Lafayette (1880-1901), 76
Euphia J, 64	Layfette (1833-1921), 74
Julie A (Abt 1871-), 79	Martha Ella (Abt 1863-), 75
June E, 61	Mary Etta (Abt 1832-1877), 20
Marguerite, 29	Romanie (Abt 1871-), 76
Mary Evelyn, 52	Virginia (Abt 1864-), 75
Myrtle (1894-1977), 41	William E (1859-), 75
Polina, 20	BEESLEY
Ruth (-Between 1821/1830), 1	Brent Dean, 35
Sadie B (Abt 1895-), 49	Gregory Kim, 35
Stephanie, 54	James Wilson (1917-1980), 35
Susan, 77	Lee Alma (1877-1953), 34
ALLEN	Mena P (Abt 1904-), 35
C C, 15	Roxie L (Abt 1911-), 35
Irene Eliza (1877-1963), 15	Thomas Jefferson, 34
Labitha, 36	BENNETT
ALLMON	Ethan, 54
Margaret Doe Nettie (1861-1932), 48	Tawana L, 54
ANDERSON	BISHOP
Caroline Davis (1877-1961), 29	Thelma Ruth, 47
James, 29	Will (Abt 1889-), 47
James Floyd, 16	BOALDIN
Mary Belle (1907-1992), 40	C W (1874-1928), 46
ANDRUS	BROTHERTON
Herbert Dickson (1893-1992), 62	Margaret Jane, 54
Herbert Dickson Jr (1919-1937), 63	BROWN
Howard Richard (1922-2006), 63	Ella (1866-1947), 26
Mary Lynette, 63	Gideon, 26
Michael Jay, 63	BRYAN
Richard Dale, 63	Matilda M (1848-1928), 83
BAILEY	Nimrod, 22, 83
Unknown, 44	Samantha (1861-1925), 22
BALDY	BULLOCK
Kathryn Ann, 61	Patricia Ann, 60
BALL	BURFORD
Edgar L (1873-1906), 76	Marilue, 38
Emily R (1868-), 75	

BUTLER	DURHAM	
Mary F (1851-1919), 33	Maggie (1867-1924), 39	
BUTNER	EDWARDS	
Mary Louise, 86	Charles, 71	
Samuel Bennett, 86	ELLINGTON	
CAMPBELL	Lollie D (1884-1931), 38	
Melinda, 27	ELLIS	
CARGILE	George, 87	
Daniel, 64	ESHELMAN	
Euphia Mae (1907-1997), 64	Albert G (Abt 1826-), 71	
CATHEY	Thomas S (Abt 1855-), 72	
Joel, 49	Walter (Abt 1857-), 72	
CHAPMAN	FERGUSON	
Cora, 85	Alice Mae, 63	
CHILDERS	FLETCHER	
Beveraly, 88	Billy James, 53	
Charles C, 88	James Caleb, 53	
Hellen G, 88	James Carlton, 53	
CHRISTIAN	FLOYD	
John H, 28	Clay E (1909-1994), 13	
Mary Whitten, 28	David Walter (1876-1955), 12	
Stephen, 28	Ethel R, 13	
CONNOR	Gladys S, 13	
Nancy, 31	Lena M, 13	
COVIN	Lottie B, 12	
Robert Graham, 30	Miles C, 13	
CRAIS	Monroe G, 13	
Henry Richard, 30	Ray G (1909-1910), 13	
CRAWFORD	Walter M, 13	
Erma, 23	FOX	
Geneva, 58	John Joseph Jr, 30	
CREED	FRAZIER	
William Bryan, 52	Bernard Richard, 16	
Wilva Beth, 52	Betsy Ran (1925-2003), 15	
DAVIDSON	Carl Bernard (1903-1967), 15	
Beverly, 61	Cynthia Dawn, 56	
Linda Paulette, 61	Janet, 16	
DAVIE	FRICKER	
Winston Jones (1897-), 14	Helen, 57	
DAVIS	FULLER	
Anner Kate (1916-1990), 55	Melvina, 15	
DUCKWORTH	FULLERTON	
Karen D, 56	Bessie, 16	

GLENN	GWINN
Nancy Jane (1862-1920), 45	Bittie, 14
GOODNIGHT	Blaine Ashley, 61
Henry E, 69	Bonnie Ruth, 41
Minerva A (1863-1960), 69	Brian Sean, 61
GREENE	Bruce Gordon, 66
Rebecca Ann, 53	Cameron Arron, 54
GRIFFITH	Carrie E (1868-After 1920), 18
John (-After 1820), 1	Charla Irys, 61
Reba, 6	Charles (1857-), 23
Thomas (1865-), 6	Charles H (1856-1933), 38
GROSS	Charles Irvin, 41
Lindel Jean, 53	Chloe Lane, 54
GUINN	Clarence Eugene (1897-1966), 27
Allen G, 42	Clarence Eugene (Abt 1861-), 27
Andrew (1794-1879), 1	Conwelsey J (1855-1937), 22
Arthur Eugene, 42	Cora (1889-), 9
Clarence Allen (1891-1969), 41	D Byrd (1873-1951), 29
David A Allen, 42	Dale A (1962-2008), 66
George Fulton, 40	Dan Milton (1926-1926), 65
Hattie Pearl (1881-1928), 34	Dana Lynn, 60
James, 42	Dannie Ford, 43
James A (1854-1930), 32	David Byrd, 30
Jefferson D (1860-1936), 69	Dora Naomi (1915-1997), 49
John C, 42	Dorothy, 44
Leora, 34	Edwin Earl, 43
Margaret, 42	Elizabeth, 1
Margaret (1889-1937), 36	Elizabeth (1852-), 20
Oscar Lawrence (1878-1947), 34	Elizabeth (Abt 1834-Between 1860/1870),
Thomas Kilgore (1866-1933), 17	71
Willard Paul (1883-1912), 36	Elizabeth Anderson (1908-1990), 30
GWINN	Elladean (1911-1950), 86
Albert E (1855-1936), 7	Ellen (Abt 1872-), 24
Alice G, 24	Elvira (Abt 1867-), 73
Alvadore (Abt 1865-), 73	Emily (1845-1928), 80
Aly Marie, 41	Emma (1851-1928), 4
America (1841-1923), 76	Emma J (1880-1971), 12
Andrew (Abt 1832-Between 1890/1900), 31	Ernest, 44
Ann (-Bef 1849), 1	Ernestine (1907-1946), 85
Anna Louisa (1888-1978), 87	Eveleth (1894-1954), 88
Anne Harvey, 30	Frances (1896-1968), 26
Audra, 85	Frank Thompson (1880-1919), 8
Barbara Sue, 54	Frank W, 24

GWINN	GWINN
Fred M Jr, 73	Kellie Mabel (1906-1992), 16
Fred M Sr, 73	Larry Dale, 43
Gary Tex, 61	Larry Dan (1960-2014), 53
Gayla Beth, 61	Lee, 85
George Washington (1829-1914), 19	Lena M, 24
Gina Kay, 53	Leota (1913-1938), 49
Glenn Harvey (1899-1981), 61	Lilly (Abt 1862-), 73
Glenn Howard, 62	Lily M, 40
Gloria Ann, 43	Lloyd Lionel (1916-2009), 50
Gordon Wayne (1929-2005), 65	Lloyd Lionel Jr, 52
Harrison Carter, 61	Lola B (Abt 1874-), 19
Harrison Gene, 60	Louisa (1842-1930), 78
Harrison Scott, 60	Mable Isbell, 41
Harry A (1886-1906), 46	MacKenzie Lauren, 61
Harvey Claude (1921-1999), 55	Margaret Edwina (1918-1987), 14
Harvey W, 44	Margaret H (Abt 1869-), 24
Hattie Frances (1889-1974), 46	Marilyn Joe, 41
Henry (1830-1909), 25	Marilyn Leota, 56
Henry C (1885-1886), 70	Martina (1870-1956), 29
Henry Claude (1892-1961), 47	Mary (-After 1820), 1
Hettie, 15	Mary A (Abt 1866-), 24
Howard Richard (1929-2008), 43	Mary Alice (1906-1979), 27
Ida (1892-1979), 9	Mary E (1887-), 24
James Anderson, 30	Mary F (1873-1946), 71
James Anderson (1912-1961), 30	Mary F (Abt 1857-Between 1860/1870), 73
James Andrew, 41	Mary Frances (1839-1900), 74
James Madison (1836-1903), 72	Mary Kay (1878-1963), 8
Jeff (1894-1896), 58	Mary Rachel (1863-1936), 27
Jessie F, 15	Medora (Abt 1858-), 73
Jimmy Earl, 43	Michael Glen "Mike" (1958-1971), 53
John (-Between 1811/1812), 1	Milton Oliver (1905-1991), 64
John (1827-1893), 3	Minnie, 24
John Andrew "Cale" (1879-1972), 84	Minnie A (Abt 1865-1954), 28
John Edward (1860-), 73	Nancy (1869-), 74
John Edward (1885-), 13	Nancy (1875-1945), 84
John Edward (1920-1998), 14	Nell Marie (1928-2006), 57
John M (Abt 1863-), 17	Nellie (1882-1959), 86
Josie Nell, 41	Norma Jean (1932-2006), 67
Judy Kay, 43	Norman Gene, 62
Julie, 66	Ollie (1894-1974), 10
Kathaline, 24	Ona Ruth, 15
Kay Ann, 55	Othniel Edward (1856-1929), 26
·	

GWINN HARP Percy Tennyson (1881-1942), 23 Gary John, 58 Randolph V (Judge) (1860-1946), 10 Joann, 58 Rhetta (1890-After 1933), 88 Johnny Barry, 58 Richard Andrew (1899-1977), 42 **HARPER** Robert Brown (1893-1910), 26 Candace E, 66 Robert David, 60 **HARSBARGER** Robert E Lee (1896-1976), 58 Charles (1887-1962), 87 Robert Lee (1923-1923), 61 **HARSHBARGER** Robert Lee (Abt 1862-David (Abt 1785-1831), 3), 24Ruby (1873-After 1933), 84 Rachael (1805-1879), 3 Ruby Elizabeth (1901-1993), 62 **HARVEY** Ruth Lorene (1925-2008), 56 Harry, 30 Sampson (1852-1939), 22 Martha Ann (1914-1987), 30 Sheryl Lynn (1964-2005), 66 **HELMS** Stephen Earl, 43 unknown, 67 Steven Wayne, 54 **HEMPEL** Susan, 66 Bob, 43 Thelma, 86 **HENDERSON** Thelma Georgia (1909-1993), 16 Kathleen, 67 Thomas Benjamin, 41 **HENSLEY** Thomas Jefferson (1848-1933), 82 Matthew, 66 Thomas W (1860-1923), 23 **HILBURN** Tiffany, 66 Norma Sue, 62 Tommy Dale, 61 HINKLE unknown (-Bef 1910), 17 (No Given Name), 85 Van Henry (Abt 1867-1933), 29 **HOLLEY** Virginia Irene (1920-1922), 17 Allsie, 86 Vivian (1901-1991), 85 John Odas, 86 Walter J (1885-1970), 87 John Odas II (1955-2010), 86 Walter Thomas (1889-1975), 40 John R, 85 Walter W (1900-1937), 27 Kimberly Rene, 86 Walter W (Abt 1859-), 27Odas (1909-1971), 85 William (Abt 1838-Between 1861/1865), 74 Sarka, 86 William Harrison (1859-1938), 44 **HOLLOWAY** William Harrison (1916-2002), 59 William Delaney (1863-1934), 28 Willie F (1883-1884), 70 **HOLT** Willie Ruth (1898-1957), 70 Doris Oleta (1932-1997), 43 Willie W (1891-After 1961), 46 HONKOMP Winston R, 14 Bernard Robert, 56 **HAGER** Frazier Bernard, 56 Jane Marie, 55 Gerhard\Gerald Bernard, 56 Kenneth Garrett, 56

HONKOMP	KIDD
Kenneth Robert, 56	Betsy Ruth, 16
Sandra Lynel, 56	Carl Knox, 16
HOWARD	Claude Wilson, 16
Kim, 55	Gary Allen, 16
HUNT	Knox Wilson (1927-1987), 16
Danny S, 61	Mark Wilson, 16
ISHAM	KILGORE
unknown, 71	Hetty F. (1827-1916), 4
JACKSON	KIRBY
Jakob Martin "Jake", 54	(-Between 1896/1900), 76
Travis Michael, 54	Edward, 25
JAMES	Ella, 25
Irys Floy (1916-2008), 60	Harry T, 25
JARVIS	Hattie, 76
Unknown, 86	Lester, 25
JENKINS	Walter, 25
Cecil Gwinn, 17	KISER
Johnie Cecil, 17	Ada Ozella (1894-1979), 51
Julia, 27	LAMB
Marilyn Thecil, 17	(No Given Name), 66
JOBE	LASSITER
Ann, 34	Gwendolyn "Honey" (1920-2004), 51
JONES	Wylie Jones (1896-1961), 51
Everett Raymond, 55	LEE
James Raymond, 55	Unknown, 43
Jamie Kay, 55	LEWIS
Jason James, 55	Ethel, 21
JOPLIN	George F (Abt 1878-), 21
Dorothy Louise, 43	LONG
JOURDEN	Ola May (1906-1989), 42
Billie Jane "B.J.", 54	LOWERY
Troy Neval, 54	Mary, 73
JUSTICE	LYKINS
Benjamin H, 81	Rachel Virginia (1885-1957), 85
James A (1867-1943), 81	Thomas, 85
KENDALL	MAGOWAN
Mollie (1868-After 1933), 18	Eliza, 29
KENNEDY	MARTIN
Bill Kent, 55	John, 1
Bryan Kent, 55	Mattie Blanche, 60
Felecia Gwinn, 55	Nan, 30
Hubert Ottis (1912-1993), 55	

MATHIS	NELSON
unknown, 10	Lyde (1884-), 21
MCCOMAS	Marie, 22
Lottie (Abt 1872-), 82	Myrtle (1886-), 22
MCINTYRE	Willie (1882-), 21
Mary, 56	NEWMAN
MCKENY	Agnes, 84
Maggie D (1880-), 82	Albert Gaynes (Abt 1869-), 6
MCVEY	Ann Eliza (1840-1901), 26
Emma Jenette, 86	Annie (1874-), 6
MEYER	Clifton C (1883-), 6
Charles, 84	Hetty Frances (1870-), 6
Milton (1865-1954), 84	James (-1851), 26
MILLER	LeRoy, 4
Carrol Dewaine, 56	Milton (1844-1924), 4
David Dewaine, 56	Oscar V (1877-1924), 6
Shelly Louise, 56	NITSCHKE
Ura Priscilla (1899-1980), 62	Cynthia Gay, 10
MORGAN	Gary Keith, 10
Clyde H (1895-1966), 9	John Fred (1916-2003), 9
Gwendolyn, 9	NORRIS
MORRIS	Richard, 73
Charles A (1874-), 82	Yvette, 73
Claudius Chester (-1878), 82	OLTMAN
Edith, 82	Diek Hemie, 59
Inez, 82	Lovina L (1899-1933), 59
John Albert (1845-1914), 80	OSBORNE
Martha Rebecca (Abt 1879-), 82	Joyce Ann, 86
Mary Eugenia (1867-1955), 81	PARRISH
Thomas Jefferson (Abt 1871-), 81	Nancy Jane (1840-1912), 73
MOSES	PAYNE
Dorothy Elizabeth, 30	Dorothy Elese, 38
MOSS	POINDEXTER
(No Given Name), 27	Albert, 31
MULLIGAN	Harriet (Abt 1833-), 31
Monot (-1984), 28	PRAY
NELSON	Audrey Ruth, 55
Earnest A (1888-), 22	RACE
Goldie, 22	Thomas, 19
James W (1846-), 20	Thomas G (Abt 1876-), 19
Josephine, 21	REECE
Leonidas (1875-), 21	Albert S (Abt 1867-), 79
Lola (1877-), 21	

REECE	SHELTON	
Allen W (Abt 1840-Between 1870/1878),	Albert G (Abt 1857-1894), 78	
79	Anthony, 77	
William G (Abt 1870-), 79	Fannie (Abt 1861-), 78	
REUTHER	Gertrude (Abt 1874-), 78	
Calvin Russell, 55	James E (1834-1902), 77	
Catherine Ann, 55	Mamie (Abt 1867-), 78	
REYNOLDS	William R (Abt 1864-Bef 1923), 78	
D P, 88	SIDWELL	
RIDEOUT	Billie Joetta, 55	
George Thomas Sr, 60	SIMMONS	
Tommie Deann, 60	Floyd, 58	
RIGBY	James Loyd (1940-2003), 58	
Charlie Robert, 60	SIMPSON	
Covert Laverne, 49	Kenneth E, 55	
John H (Abt 1889-), 49	SINGLETON	
Melba Jane, 60	Vivian Elizabeth, 54	
Phyllis Jan (1939-1995), 49	SPURLOCK	
ROBERTSON	Nancy, 22, 83	
Mary Anne, 66	STEELE	
ROBINSON	Levicie Catherine, 81	
Dorsey Klase, 56	STILLMAN	
Dorsey Lynn, 56	Caroline Gwinn, 30	
Jessica Lynel, 56	Hugh Deming (1902-2005), 30	
Miranda Lynn, 56	Hugh Deming Jr (1955-1955), 30	
Samantha Lorin, 56	Nancy Martin, 30	
SANDERS	Walter, 30	
Sampson (1786-1849), 1	SUTHERLAND	
William Scott (1935-1999), 54	Mary Dyer, 30	
Willie Bert (1909-1970), 54	TAMPER	
SANFORD Reviels M. 10	Minnie, 85 TAYLOR	
Beulah M, 19	Nora (1894-1971), 48	
Della, 19 Edger I. (Abt 1868 Petrygen 1010/1020), 18		
Edgar L (Abt 1868-Between 1910/1920), 18 Lena, 19	Thomas Benjamen (1859-1922), 48 TEWMAY	
Ruth, 19	Clamentia J, 69	
SCHMIDT	THOMAS	
Louise Fredericka, 59	Glanita, 55	
SCOTT	THOMASON	
Norma Jane, 60	Kyle David, 60	
unknown (-Bef 1930), 8	Ricky Lee, 60	
SHEFF	THOMPSON	
Carrie (1865-1942), 24	Birdie (1853-1940), 7	
Smile (1005-1772), 27	Diffic (1000 1) 70/, /	

THOMPSON WHITTEN Rudolph Gwinn, 28 Ed. 7 Ida R (1862-1898), 11 **WICKLINE** WP, 84 Edwin F (1868-1945), 29 **TURNER WILSON** Jos A (Abt 1861-), 24Bess M, 73 **VANDEMAN WOOD** Craig, 53 Mary A J (-1848), 26 **VANDERFORD WREN** Lee, 55 Virginia Ella, 55 Philip Thomas, 55 **WRIGHT VARNER** Alfred Aaron, 54 Anne, 30 Vivienne Alissa, 54 **YORK VIRGIE** Dan, 67 (Abt 1882-), 34 VOGEL Don, 67 Adolph, 28 Frederick, 67 Bill, 28 Suzanne, 67 John, 28 **YOUNGBLOOD WALLS** Andrew Lincoln (1887-1949), 36 Allie Bea (1913-1996), 54 Doris Elaine, 38 **WATERS** Mary, 38 Rose, 73 Paul Antone, 38 **WEEMS** Paul Atherton (1914-1968), 37 Douglas Scott, 38 Sharon Ann. 38 Jack Odell, 38 William O.B., 36 Julia Elese, 38 WHITE Frances Marie, 35 Harry (1882-1969), 80 Peter (1824-1918), 79 **WHITT** Cathey Ann, 58 Cliff Deewayne, 58 Clifford (1924-2000), 57 TC, 57 WHITTEN Ann Eliza, 28 John, 27 John Lamar (1861-1933), 27 John Lamar Jr (1898-1956), 28 Mellinda Locke (-1986), 28 Othniel E (1901-1942), 28